

VOLUME XXXVI, No. 3 SEPTEMBER-DECEMBER 2018 ISSN 0120-9965



Centro Editorial Facultad de Ciencias Agrarias Sede Bogotá



AGRONOMIA COLOMBIANA

VOLUME XXXVI

No. 3

SEPTEMBER-DECEMBER 2018

ISSN (print): 0120-9965 / ISSN (online): 2357-3732

PUBLICATION OF A SCIENTIFIC-TECHNICAL NATURE BY THE FACULTY OF AGRICULTURAL SCIENCES OF THE UNIVERSIDAD NACIONAL DE COLOMBIA. BOGOTA

RECTOR

DOLLY MONTOYA CASTAÑO

DFAN ANÍBAL ORLANDO HERRERA ARÉVALO

DIRECTOR-EDITOR MAURICIO PARRA QUIJANO

EDITORIAL COMMITTEE

Juan Pablo Fernández Trujillo, Departamento de Ingeniería de Alimentos y del Equipamiento Agrícola, Universidad Politécnica de Cartagena, Murcia, Spain.

Hermann Restrepo, Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota, Colombia.

Leo Rufato, Centro Agroveterinário, Universidade do Estado de Santa Catarina, Lages, SC, Brazil.

Paulo César Tavares de Melo, Escola Superior de Agricultura Luiz de Queiroz, Universidade de São Paulo, Piracicaba, SP, Brazil.

Christian Ulrichs, Division Urban Plant Ecophysiology, Faculty of Life Sciences, Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Germany.

Helber Enrique Balaguera-López, Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, Universidad Pedagógica y Tecnológica de Colombia, Tunja, Colombia. SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE

Agim Ballvora, INRES-Plant Breeding and Biotechnology, University of Bonn, Germany.

Carmen Büttner, Division Phytomedicine, Faculty of Life Sciences, Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Germany.

Daniel G. Debouck, Genetic Resources Unit, International Center for Tropical Agriculture (CIAT), Cali, Colombia.

Derly J. Henriques da Silva, Departamento de Fitotecnia, Universidade Federal de Viçosa, Viçosa, MG, Brazil.

Idupulapati Rao, International Center for Tropical Agriculture (CIAT), Cali, Colombia

David Ramirez Collantes, Crop Ecophysiology and Modelling Laboratory, International Potato Center (CIP), Lima, Peru.

Manuel Talón, Instituto Valenciano de Investigaciones Agrarias (IVIA), Moncada, Valencia, Spain.

Agronomía Colombiana is a technical-scientific publication classified by Colciencias in category A2 of the Índice Nacional

de Publicaciones Seriadas y Científicas y Tecnológicas (Publindex) (Colombia). The journal is indexed in the Scientific Electronic Library Online (SciELO) and Scopus. Internationally, the journal is referenced in Redalyc, Latindex, AGRIS

(FAO), ResearchGate, Family Farming Knowledge Platform (Plataforma de Conocimientos sobre Agricultura Familiar),

and integrated in CABI Full Text and the following databases of CAB-ABSTRACTS: Agricultural Engineering Abstracts, Agroforestry Abstracts, Crop Physiology Abstracts, Field Crop Abstracts, Grasslands and Forage Abstracts, Horticultural

Science Abstracts, Irrigation and Drainage Abstracts, Maize Abstracts, Nematological Abstracts, Ornamental Horticul-

ture, Plant Breeding Abstracts, Plant Growth Regulator Abstracts, Postharvest News and Information, Potato Abstracts, Review of Agricultural Entomology, Review of Aromatic and Medicinal Plants, Review of Plant Pathology, Rice Abstracts,

Seed Abstracts, Soils and Fertilizers, Sugar Industry Abstracts, Weed Abstracts y World Agricultural Economics and Rural

The authors of the articles submitted to the journal Agronomía Colombiana must be aware of and avoid scientific misconduct

related to: scientific fraud in all or part of the data of the study and data falsification and manipulation; dishonesty due to

fictitious authorship or gifting or exchange of co-authorship, duplicate publications, partial or complete, in different journals and self-plagiarism by reusing portions of previous writings; citation omission, citation copying without consultation and

Reproduction and quotation of material appearing in the journal is authorized provided the following are explicitly indicated:

journal name, author(s) name, year, volume, issue and pages of the source. The ideas and observations recorded by the authors

are their own and do not necessarily represent the views and policies of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia. Mention of

products or commercial firms in the journal does not constitute a recommendation or endorsement on the part of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia; furthermore, the use of such products should comply with the product label recommendations.

Lorenzo Zacarías, Instituto de Agroquímica y Tecnología de Alimentos (IATA-CSIC), Burjassot, Valencia, Spain.

Our cover:

Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review Article on pages: 217-226



Publication registered at the Ministerio de Gobierno Resolution No. 00862 of March 24, 1983

Information, correspondence, subscription and exchange:

Revista Agronomía Colombiana Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, Universidad Nacional de Colombia

P.O. Box 14490, Bogota-Colombia Phone: (571) 316 5355 / 316 5000 ext. 10265

Fax: 316 5176

E-mail: agrocol_fabog@unal.edu.co

Electronic version available at: http://www.scielo.org.co http://www.revistas.unal.edu.co/index.php/agrocol http://agronomia.unal.edu.co

ISSN: 0120-9965 (Print) ISSN: 2357-3732 (Online)

Published: Triannual Number of copies: 100

Editorial assistance

Luz Grass Bernal Ana María Díaz Stanislav Magnitskiy César Albarracín

Translator and English proofreader César Cabra

Electronic Design and Development Isabel Sandoval

Printer Digiprint



Sociology Abstracts.

excessive self-citation, among others.

AGRONOMIA COLOMBIANA

VOLUME XXXVI

No. 3

SEPTEMBER-DECEMBER 2018

ISSN (print): 0120-9965 / ISSN (online): 2357-3732

TABLE OF CONTENTS

187 Editorial

PLANT BREEDING, GENETIC RESOURCES AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY / FITOMEJORAMIENTO, RECURSOS GENÉTICOS Y BIOLOGÍA MOLECULAR

- 189 **On-farm conservation of potato landraces in Ecuador** Conservación *in situ* de variedades de papa nativas del Ecuador Álvaro Monteros-Altamirano
- 201 Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (*Physalis peruviana* L.)
 Restauración de la fertilidad de plantas haploides derivadas de anteras en

uchuva (Physalis peruviana L.)

Francy Garcia-Arias, Erika Sánchez-Betancourt, and Víctor Núñez

CROP PROTECTION / PROTECCIÓN DE CULTIVOS

210 Initial interference of *Cyperus rotundus* L. in pre-sprouted seedlings of sugarcane cultivars RB985476 and IACSP95-5000

Interferencia inicial de *Cyperus rotundus* L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000

Ana Ligia Giraldeli, Felipe Carrara de Brito, André Felipe Moreira Silva, Giovani Apolari Ghirardello, Ana Carolina Viviani Pagenotto, Júlia Pereira de Moraes, and Ricardo Victoria Filho

CROP PHYSIOLOGY / FISIOLOGÍA DE CULTIVOS

217 Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review

Factores precosecha que influyen en la calidad de las frutas pasifloráceas. Revisión

Gerhard Fischer, Luz M. Melgarejo, and Joseph Cutler

227 Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia

Características fisicoquímicas de frutos de fresa (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) provenientes de cuatro zonas productoras de Cundinamarca, Colombia

Manuel Vergara, Jessica Vargas, and John Acuña

237 Spectral and thermal response of *Heliconia psittacorum* species to induced water stress

Respuesta espectral y térmica de la especie *Heliconia psittacorum* ante estrés hídrico

David Revelo-Luna, Aldemar Reyes-Trujillo, and Miguel Peña-Varón

248 Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions

Efecto de la densidad de siembra en el rendimiento y rentabilidad de un híbrido de maíz en condiciones tropicales

Yeison Mauricio Quevedo, José Isidro Beltrán, and Eduardo Barragán-Quijano

257 Radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments

Morfofisiología del rábano (*Raphanus sativus* L.) bajo estrés salino y tratamientos con ácido ascórbico

Ana Gabriela de Sousa Basílio, Leonardo Vieira de Sousa, Toshik Iarley da Silva, Joana Gomes de Moura, Anderson Carlos de Melo Gonçalves, José Sebastião de Melo Filho, Ygor Henrique Leal, and Thiago Jardelino Dias

SOILS, FERTILIZATION AND MANAGEMENT OF WATER / SUELOS, FERTILIZACIÓN Y MANEJO DE AGUAS

266 Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties

Determinación de las necesidades hídricas de dos variedades de cilantro mediante sensores remotos

Euseppe Ortiz and Enrique A. Torres

274 Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage

Evaluación del riego en rosa en sustrato de acuerdo a tres láminas de agua y el porcentaje de drenaje

Jorge Valencia, Javier Vélez, and John Arévalo

APPENDIX / ANEXOS

- 284 Requirements for publishing in Agronomía Colombiana
- 288 Author Index of Agronomía Colombiana volume 36, 2018

The Editorial Committee of the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences and the current and former editors wish to express our deepest and most sincere condolences on the passing of Dr. Yoav Bashan, who was part of our journal's Scientific Committee until last September.

Dr. Bashan was an outstanding researcher, leader of the Microbiology and Biotechnology group of the Centro de Investigaciones Biologicas del Noroeste, CIBNOR (La Paz, Mexico) and Associate Professor of Auburn University (Alabama, USA). For three decades, he achieved renown in research areas such as water bioremediation, plantmicroorganism interaction, soil microbiology, plant growth-promoting bacteria, desert revegetation and the role of plants in agriculture and the environment.

In this editorial, we would like to thank Dr. Bashan for the support he generously gave to *Agronomia Colombiana*.

Finally, the editor of *Agronomia Colombiana* also wants to inform the readers and future authors that the journal will publish review articles again, maximum one per issue. Before being submitted to peer review, any review article must be approved by the Editor-in-chief and the Editorial Committee. Other details about the publication of review articles can be found in the section 'Requirements for publishing in Agronomia Colombiana' El Comité Editorial de la Facultad de Ciencias Agrarias y los editores (actual y pasados) desean expresar su profundo pesar por el deceso del Dr. Yoav Bashan, quien hizo parte del Comité Científico de nuestra revista hasta el pasado mes de Septiembre.

El Dr. Bashan fue un destacado investigador, líder del grupo de Microbiología y Biotecnología del Centro de Investigaciones Biológicas del Noroeste (La Paz, México) y profesor titular de la Auburn University (Alabama, USA). Se distinguió durante tres décadas en áreas de investigación como la bio-remediación del agua, interacción plantamicroorganismos, microbiología del suelo, bacterias promotoras del crecimiento vegetal, revegetación del desierto y el rol de las plantas en la agricultura y medio ambiente.

En esta editorial se quiere agradecer al Dr. Bashan el apoyo que generosamente ha brindado a *Agronomía Colombiana*.

Finalmente el editor de *Agronomía Colombiana* también quiere informar a los lectores y futuros autores, que la revista volverá a publicar artículos de revisión, máximo uno por número. Cualquier artículo de revisión, antes de ser sometido a revisión por pares, debe ser aprobado por el editor en jefe y el Comité Editorial. Otros detalles de la publicación de artículos de revisión pueden encontrarse en la sección 'Requerimientos para Publicar en *Agronomía Colombiana*'.

MAURICIO PARRA QUIJANO Editor en jefe Revista Agronomía Colombiana

On-farm conservation of potato landraces in Ecuador

Conservación in situ de variedades de papa nativas del Ecuador

Álvaro Monteros-Altamirano^{1*}

ABSTRACT

RESUMEN

Potato-landrace production systems have not been previously described in Ecuador. Accordingly, three areas of high potato diversity were identified using the passport data of samples collected during the 70s and 80s. Native potato diversity collected at these three locations during 2006-2008 was compared with the diversity at the same places approximately 30 years ago to determine the dynamics in the potato diversity. Additionally, potato-farmers growing landraces were interviewed and invited to local meetings to evaluate the vulnerability of their systems. When the earlier collections were compared with the 2006-2008 collection, many landraces with new names were found. The low number of landraces common to the past and present collections might suggest that the sampling of local landraces was not exhaustive, both during the 1970s and 1980s and during the 2006-2008 collection trips. Mostly elderly people and small-scale farmers are currently maintaining potato landraces. Since farmers cannot live solely on the production of their farms, they look for income alternatives through migration. The vulnerability of the potato conservation varied between the study areas. External conservation interventions performed on-farm, such as diversity fairs or re-introduction of landraces, were highly appreciated by the farmers and could help preserve potato landraces.

Key words: agrobiodiversity, genetic resources, farmers, *in situ*, *Solanum tuberosum*.

Introduction

In South America, there is wide diversity in cultivated and wild potato species. Ecuador is one of the centers of diversity for these species (Hawkes, 1988; Hawkes, 1990). The Ecuadorian biodiversity of potato includes 23 wild species and three cultivated *Solanum tuberosum* (Andigenum group) diploids, triploids and tetraploids (Spooner *et al.*, 1992; Spooner *et al.*, 2007; Spooner *et al.*, 2014). The diversity in cultivated potato is not randomly distributed; spots with high diversity can be identified. These spots or microcenters are small areas in which the diversity of Los sistemas de producción de papas nativas no han sido previamente descritos en el Ecuador. Con este propósito, tres áreas de alta diversidad de papas fueron identificadas usando datos pasaporte de materiales colectados durante los años 70 y 80. Se comparó la diversidad de papas nativas cultivadas durante el 2006 al 2008 en estas tres localidades con la diversidad colectada en los mismos sitios aproximadamente 30 años atrás para determinar las dinámicas en su diversidad. Adicionalmente, los cultivadores de papas del estudio fueron entrevistados e invitados a encuentros locales para evaluar la vulnerabilidad de sus sistemas de producción. Cuando las colectas anteriores fueron comparadas con la colección de este estudio, se hallaron algunas variedades nativas con nuevos nombres. El bajo número de variedades comunes halladas 30 años atrás y durante este estudio puede sugerir que las dos colectas no fueron exhaustivas. Principalmente adultos mayores y agricultores de pequeña escala son los que mantienen todavía las papas nativas. Como sus fincas no logran proveer los ingresos necesarios, los productores buscan ingresos alternativos a través de la migración. La vulnerabilidad de la conservación de papa varía entre las áreas estudiadas. Intervenciones externas para la conservación en-finca, tales como ferias de semillas o re-introducción de variedades nativas de papa, fueron de alto aprecio por los agricultores y puede ayudar a conservarlas.

Palabras clave: agrobiodiversidad, recursos genéticos, agricultores, *in situ, Solanum tuberosum*.

a crop is concentrated (Harlan, 1951). The International Potato Center (CIP) has identified some microcenters of diversity for native potatoes. In Ecuador, the Chimborazo and Carchi provinces are considered such microcenters (CIP, 2017). Areas with high diversity are suitable targets for on-farm conservation of plant genetic resources (Bellon, 2004). On-farm conservation studies on native potatoes have been published in Peru (Brush and Taylor, 1992; Brush *et al.*, 1995; De Haan *et al.*, 2007; De Haan and Juárez, 2010; De Haan *et al.*, 2010) and Bolivia (Terrazas *et al.*, 2005; Terrazas and Cadima, 2008; Iriarte *et al.*, 2009). Initial studies on native potatoes in Ecuador were carried

Received for publication: 31 July, 2018. Accepted for publication: 18 December, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.66640

¹ Instituto Nacional Autónomo de Investigaciones Agropecuarias INIAP, Departamento Nacional de Recursos Fitogenéticos (DENAREF), Estación Experimental Santa Catalina, Quito (Ecuador).

* Corresponding author: alvaro.monteros@iniap.gob.ec



out by Monteros *et al.* (2005a), but more studies are required in order to achieve efficient *in situ* conservation of these valuable resources in this country.

Two research sites identified in the study by Monteros *et al.* (2005a) (Carchi and Chimborazo) are identical to the microcenters identified by CIP (2017). The province of Loja was identified as the third research site; this province was recognized as a biodiversity hot spot (Pohle and Gerique, 2008b), but its potato diversity has not been recognized yet. The ethnic background of the farmers who cultivate these potatoes is different in the three research areas.

Most of the population in Carchi is "mestiza", people with a mixed Spanish and Indigenous cultural background. According to Frolich *et al.* (1999) and Espinosa (2006), they were never under Inca influence. Carchi has a relatively small number of indigenous people, 2.8% of the total population in the province according to Chisaguano (2006). Carchi is also the first area where intensive potato monocropping became a common practice during the last 20-30 years. However, this area has changed, currently almost exclusively producing pasture and milk cow grazing (Frolich *et al.*, 1999). Espinosa (2006) highlighted the lack of organization and cooperation among farmers in Carchi.

In Chimborazo, most of the farmers are indigenous people who value their culture (Espinosa, 2006). Chimborazo is considered the capital of the indigenous population, accounting for 38% of the total population in the province (Chisaguano, 2006). From the 17th century on, Chimborazo's countryside has been dominated by the "hacienda" system; the system was based servitude known as "Huasipungo" (Korovkin, 1997). In 1964, these farmers were granted property rights for their small plots of land (Korovkin, 1997). Farmer organization tends to be stronger here than in Carchi (Espinosa, 2006).

Loja, in southern Ecuador, has an indigenous population of about 3.1%, mostly located in the Saraguro canton (Chisaguano, 2006). Saraguro is one of the areas within the Loja province with a higher level of potato crop diversity (Finerman and Sacket, 2003; Pohle and Gerique, 2008b). The Saraguros are a highland Indigenous group who speak Quichua. Since the 19th century, they have kept cattle to supplement their traditional "system of mixed cultivation", featuring maize, beans, potatoes and other tubers. It is assumed that they originally came from the Titicaca region in Bolivia and settled as workers and vassals in the Andean highlands, working for the Incas (Pohle, 2008a). Nowadays, mestizos and indigenous people share the region. In this study, we used the term landrace as defined by Camacho et al. (2006): "A landrace is a dynamic population(s) of a cultivated plant that has historical origin, distinct identity and lacks formal crop improvement. It is also genetically diverse, locally adapted and associated with traditional farming systems". More than 400 landraces of native potatoes have been reported in Ecuador (Cuesta et al., 2005). However, only 20 landraces have been reported to be marketed in the central provinces of Ecuador (Unda et al., 2005). In addition, it is unknown to what extent farmers maintain landraces in the Ecuadorian Andes although it has been suggested that the introduction and use of modern cultivars and the lack of market opportunities are negatively influencing the conservation of landraces (Cuesta et al., 2005). However, there is no systematic inventory on the forces that benefit the conservation of these materials.

This paper describes the state of the conservation of potato landraces in Ecuador. The potato diversity found from 2006 to 2008 at three locations was compared with the diversity at the same places approximately 30 years ago to determine the dynamics in the potato diversity. Potato farmers currently growing landraces were interviewed and invited to local meetings to evaluate the vulnerability of the contemporary system.

Materials and methods

The research areas

To identify the research areas, three databases with the passport data of previous collections in Ecuador from the 1970s and 1980s were used. The data were analyzed with the program DIVA GIS 4.2 (Hijmans et al., 2004). One database was obtained from the International Potato Center (CIP), which contained 459 Ecuadorian accessions, including cultivated and wild species (CIP, 2007); the two remaining databases were obtained from The National Institute for Agricultural Research INIAP (Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Agropecuarias). The INIAP databases were from the National Program for Root and Tuber Crops-PNRT (692 accessions of cultivated material) and from the National Department of Plant Genetic Resources-DENAREF (187 accessions of cultivated and wild material). Duplicates in the databases were eliminated. These duplicates were determined by identical names and collection sites between the databases; the same was done for the landraces or wild materials. Accessions corresponding to modern cultivars were also eliminated. In addition, landraces with identical names at the canton level were eliminated because the authors assumed they were the same material. In total, 443 accessions of landraces were included in the new database.



FIGURE 1. Distribution of cultivated native potatoes in the Andean region of Ecuador using DIVA GIS 7.5 (passport data from collections during the 1970s and 1980s). A) Potato landraces distribution in Ecuador. The research areas selected for this study included: B) Province of Carchi (north of the country), C) Province of Chimborazo (central part of the country) and D) Province of Loja (south of the country).

Three research sites were selected. DIVA GIS 7.5 generated maps with colored cells indicating the number of landraces present (Fig. 1), which were used as the first selection criterion. Since there were several areas with high numbers of landraces, the geographical location (north, center and south) was considered as well. The three research sites that were selected were located in the provinces of Carchi, Chimborazo, and Loja (Fig. 1).

Collection of the landraces in the research areas

The earlier potato collection missions in the 1970s and 1980s yielded over 400 accessions of Ecuadorian potato landraces. These samples included 82 accessions from Carchi, 35 from Chimborazo and 41 from Loja. However, over the years, accessions were lost and only 91 Ecuadorian potato landraces were still maintained *ex situ* at the time the first collection activities for this study were performed in 2006.

As done in the earlier collections, we explored the cantons Espejo, Mira, El Angel, Huaca, Montufar, San Gabriel and Tulcan in Carchi; Chunchi, Colta, Guamote, Guano, Penipe and Riobamba in Chimborazo (the canton Alausi was included in this collection, but not in the 1970s-1980s collection), and Gonzanama, Loja and Saraguro in Loja. The collections followed the methodology currently used by INIAP and other gene banks (Castillo and Herman, 1995). The farmers were informed of the purpose of this study and they agreed to provide the materials to the collectors. As there was no information on the individual farmers that were visited in the collection missions in the 1970s and 1980s, information was gathered in every microcenter for farmers holding "old potato landraces", with the assumption that this snowball technique would deliver some information about the current holders of landraces. The search of landraces was not restricted to those already reported, but for all available old landraces. After collecting a specific landrace, any other landrace with the same name from another farmer in the same canton was discarded. Landraces were only collected when the morphological appearance was (slightly) different from the synonym landrace. Every collection was a sample of five to ten tubers. After every collection trip, the potato samples were taken to the INIAP-Santa Catalina Experimental Station in Quito for propagation and evaluation.

Survey

To collect information about on-farm potato conservation in the three research areas, a questionnaire with 32 questions was prepared (Appendix 1). Fifty (50) farmers were selected in each research area. Initially, all farmers that provided germplasm were interviewed. Then, these farmers were asked to suggest other potato farmers in the area that were currently growing potato landraces or had been growing them in the past. This way, the number of farmers needed to meet the required total of 50 farmers per research area was achieved. At the selected farms, the interviews were done with either men or women, based on availability. This fieldwork was carried out from March to August of 2008.

Farmer meetings

Three one-day long farmer meetings were organized in each research area: one in Tenta-Loja (November, 2009), another in San Gabriel-Carchi (December, 2009), and the last one in Pisicaz-Chimborazo (February, 2010). These meetings had three objectives: 1. to provide farmers with feedback from the surveys, 2. to clarify some of the issues that arose from the interviews, 3. to return landraces collected in each study area to the farmers. All of the farmers involved in the collection and survey processes were invited.

Data analysis

All of the information from the surveys was processed in Excel databases and exported to SPSS 15.0 for analysis (SPSS Inc., USA). Descriptive statistics and bi-variate correlations (Pearson, two tailed) were carried out.

Results and discussion

The collecting missions

The snowball technique used to find farmers conserving potato landraces was effective. The farmers in each location pointed out other farmers with specific landraces. After scanning all of the potential farmers in the areas with landraces, except in Chimborazo where more farmers had landraces in their fields, different landraces were traced for collection. During the first trip to Carchi, 14 accessions of potato landraces were collected in the Montufar canton. A second trip later that year added another 38 landraces. For Chimborazo, INIAP-CIP conducted a collection mission in early 2006 to two cantons: Colta and Guamote. At that time, 46 landraces were collected. A complementary collection carried out in 2008 in other cantons (Guano, Penipe, Riobamba, Alausi and Chunchi) resulted in 16 new landraces. In Loja, during January of 2008, 60 potato landraces were collected. A total of 174 landrace accessions were collected from 17, 28 and 30 farmers in Carchi, Chimborazo and Loja, respectively. Farmers growing potato landraces were scarcer in Carchi and dispersed in Loja (and consequently more difficult to find), while in Chimborazo most of the farmers (including the indigenous communities) kept old landraces in their fields.

Additionally, one diversity fair was organized in Chimborazo (Colta canton) in 2008 (Project INNOVANDES, CIP-INIAP-FAO) to celebrate the International Year of the Potato. This fair, which aimed to create awareness and bring potato growers together to exchange material, resulted in 35 additional landraces based on names, morphological characteristics and origin.

All these potato landraces were integrated into the potato collection at the Ecuadorian genebank at INIAP (Appendix 2). In total, this collection provided 209 accessions of landraces from the research areas. They constitute almost 50% of the newly assembled Ecuadorian potato collection, comprising about 450 accessions.



FIGURE 2. Number of landraces collected in the three research areas. The number of different landraces, as judged by name, collected during the 1970s and 1980s and collected during the 2006-2008 period are shown (landraces collected at the diversity fair are not included).

Figure 2 shows the number of landraces collected at each microcenter, based on their names. The names of the landraces collected during the 1970s and 1980s were compared with those collected in the present study (Fig. 2, Appendix 2), and only 13 names were similar between the 2 collection periods for the Carchi research area. In Chimborazo and Loja, only 14 and 15 names were similar, respectively.

Characteristics of the interviewed farmers

The characteristics of the interviewed farmers are shown in Table 1. Men and women growing potato landraces were interviewed according to their availability, which resulted in fairly equal representation in Chimborazo and Loja. Only the survey in Carchi had over-representation by men. However, the men category included six cases in which husbands and wives answered the questions together, but the women preferred their husbands' names to be included in the survey format. According to Table 1, most of the farmers were over the age of 50, with an average age of 53. The race distribution (mestizos and indigenous) differed between the regions. The data in Table 1 also showed that the farmers with landholdings of less than 3 ha (19 farmers in Carchi, 38 in Chimborazo and 31 in Loja) were mainly growing potato landraces. The level of education of the respondents was generally poor. The statistical test (Pearson correlation, two tailed) showed hardly any significant correlations between the descriptors. The only low correlation was between age and education (-0.319). The older people were less educated than the younger generations.

Descriptor	Characteristics	Carchi	Chimborazo	Loja
Oradaa	Men	35	23	23
Gender	women	15	27	27
	<30 years	2	1	5
	30-40 years	7	9	8
	41-50 years	10	16	12
	>50 years	31	24	25
Age	Min	25	27	23
	Max	88	70	82
	Mean	58	51	51
	SD	16.1	10.7	15.2
	Mestizos	50	10	35
Race	Indigenous	0	40	15
	\leq 3 ha	19	38	31
	4-10 ha	17	10	4
	≥10 ha	6	1	1
Farm size (ha)	Min	0.2	0.1	0.03
()	Max	70	40	50
	Mean	7.3	3.3	3.0
	SD	12.2	5.9	10.7
	No education	3	23	4
Education	Primary school	42	24	38
Education	Secondary	3	3	4
	College	2	0	4

TABLE 1. Characteristics of the 50 respondents to the questionnaire at each of the three research sites in Ecuador. The respondents grew potato landraces.

In addition to cropping activities, 46% of the farmers in Carchi, 10% in Chimborazo and 64% in Loja kept livestock (cattle and minor animals), or performed house-keeping activities. Other off-farm income-generating activities included paid labor in agriculture or non-agricultural activities, as stated by 20% of the farmers in Carchi, 14% in Chimborazo and 35% in Loja. Figure 3 shows how the farmers valued their activities based on income generation. In Chimborazo, agriculture was the most important activity (86%), whereas in the other regions, the other activities (such as construction or other paid labor) played an important role as well. Most of the potato farmers mentioned having one or more family members who migrated to find a job outside agriculture (53% Carchi, 64% Chimborazo and 52% in Loja).



FIGURE 3. Percentage of farmer responses regarding what work (agriculture or other) they considered more important for income generation.

Potatoes in the farming system

The farmers rotated potatoes with other crops. In Carchi, an individual farm can produce up to five different crops, including potatoes, as seen in Chimborazo with 8 crops and Loja with 7 crops. In total, besides potato, 16 crops or crop groups were mentioned: wheat (Triticum aestivum), barley (Hordeum vulgare), grass (various), faba bean (Vicia faba), carrot (Daucus carota), peas (Pisum sativum), maize (Zea mays), other vegetables (various), ulluco (Ullucus tuberosus), mashua (Tropaeolum tuberosum), oca (Oxalis tuberosa), chocho (Lupinus mutabilis), fruits (various), quinoa (Chenopodium quinoa), bean (Phaseolus vulgaris) and other minor crops. In Carchi, the potato farmers included rotations with all of the crops mentioned above except oca, chocho, fruits, quinoa and beans. In Chimborazo, beans were not considered for rotation because this is a crop more suitable at lower altitudes. In Loja, chocho and quinoa were missing from the potato rotations. The questionnaires addressed only the number of major crops that were present in the rotation with potatoes and not all crops present, e.g. medicinal plants or diversity within the other crops were not surveyed.

Most of the farmers in the research areas grew both landraces and commercial cultivars and managed these groups similarly (64% in Carchi, 58% in Chimborazo and 60% in Loja). However, the landraces were grown in smaller plots or in-home gardens, whereas the commercial cultivars were grown in larger plots (field observation). Some farmers grew early sprouting potatoes (*S. tuberosum* andigena group, mainly diploids), referred to as "chauchas", along with other triploids and tetraploids in the same fields, but preferred to grow the landraces in separate rows. After harvest, the commercial cultivars were sold immediately, and the landraces, which are not usually sold in the market, were stored for consumption (in the kitchen or a nearby storage room), distributed among the family, exchanged with the neighbors or saved as seeds for the next cycle. The farmers in Carchi mentioned exchanging seeds in 46% of the cases, with 23% in Chimborazo and 60% in Loja. However, the farmers usually did not know who else in the community maintained the less common landraces (Carchi 75%, Chimborazo 68% and Loja 53%).

Labor allocation

In the potato farming system in Ecuador, there is a division of labor among family members. The different activities in the potato growing cycle and the different labor divisions are summarized in Table 2.

TABLE 2. Labor division during the potato planting cycle by percentage in the three research areas of potato diversity in Ecuador: land preparation, daily cropping activities and harvest.

Question	Answers	Carchi	Chimborazo	Loja
	Farmer (man)	62	22	44
Who prepares	Farmer (woman)	0	14	14
the land?	Both	9	60	24
	Other	29	4	18
	Farmer (man)	77	30	32
Who does	Farmer (woman)	0	20	26
activities?	Both	6	46	38
	Other	17	4	4
	Farmer (man)	32	8	16
	Farmer (woman)	0	0	14
Who harvests the potatoes?	Both	36	20	52
	Family	0	52	0
	Other	32	20	18

The labor allocation for land preparation was different among the research areas. In Carchi, the men (62%) mainly carried out soil preparation. In Chimborazo, this activity was shared by men and women (60%), and, in Loja, 44% of the respondents answered that only the men prepare the land, but in 24% of the cases, both men and women carried out this activity together. The potato cropping activities (daily activities after planting and before harvesting) were mainly taken care of by the men (77%) in Carchi. This was different in Chimborazo where 46% answered that the activity was shared by men and women. In Loja, 38% answered that men and women together took care of the daily activities, with 32% for only men and 26% for only women. The harvest was, in most cases, a family activity performed by men and women together, as pointed out by the respondents in Chimborazo.

Reasons to maintain potato landraces

Since most potato landraces were not marketed, the farmers grew these potatoes for other reasons. During the meetings, the farmers mentioned culinary characteristics such as good taste and softness after cooking. In Chimborazo, some of the landraces are reported as good for "Cariucho", which is a typical dish with indigenous farmers, made from faba bean, oca, melloco and potatoes boiled together. Other advantageous characteristics include: drought, frost and late blight resistance. Medicinal uses of certain landraces were also mentioned, such as the use of *Puña* to cure headaches or *Chaucha amarilla* to cure arthritis. These and other attributes have kept these potatoes from disappearing.

Potato landraces in farmer's fields

Both the collections during the 1970s and 1980s and these collections (2006-2008) managed to gather a significant number of accessions (158 and 174, respectively). Apparently, the farmers have continued to maintain local landraces. When the earlier collections were compared to the results of later collection trips, many new landraces were found based on the recorded names. There was only a small name overlap between the materials collected in both periods (Fig. 2). This emergence of new landrace names is remarkable and contrasts with the general trend of landraces disappearing and diversity decreasing. However, in Carchi, a decrease of landraces from the past to the present was observed, suggesting genetic erosion. The low number of landraces common to the past and present collections may indicate that the sampling of local landraces was far from exhaustive, both during the 1970s and 1980s and during the reported collection trips. This is further supported by the fact that the diversity fair in Chimborazo resulted in many new landraces. Monteros-Altamirano et al. (2017) applied SSR markers to most of the accessions collected in this study, finding significant genetic diversity in the three areas.

A change in the landraces being grown could be explained by the exchange of landraces among farmers, with the associated name changes. Exchanging potatoes is very common in the Andes (Brush *et al.*, 1981; Zimmerer, 1991). However, information does not necessarily travel with the seed lot, producing name inconsistencies (Nuijten and Almekinders, 2008). The movement of potato seed lots may either be inter-regional or intra-regional. The fact that some farmers did not know where the rare landraces were or who in the community held them suggests that this movement has been mainly conducted on an individual basis and not in any organized way. Again, the results presented by Monteros-Altamirano *et al.* (2017) suggested the exchange of potato landraces among the three areas; nevertheless, each area maintained genetic differentiation from the others.

Who maintains the diversity?

This study shows that the majority of the farmers growing native potatoes were relatively old (Tab. 1). This was similar in all three research areas. This group might be expected to be more knowledgeable on potato landraces than younger farmers. With the current educational system, younger generations become better qualified and eventually migrate to cities looking for more rewarding jobs and leaving behind agriculture, these potatoes and their ancestral knowledge. The farmers conserving the potato landraces had mainly small farms (Tab. 1) and were generally associated with low incomes and even poverty. These small farmers maintained the local landraces for food security and/or cultural heritage, but there were no market opportunities.

Potato production in Ecuador is an activity that is shared between men and women. Men carry out the land preparation - which is very intensive labor when done using animals or hand tools - and fungicide application, if any. Women participate in most of the potato cropping activities. In addition, the harvest is an activity performed by both men and women and a family task in Chimborazo. Family involvement in potato cropping is probably advantageous to the conservation of potatoes. However, migration, especially by men, accounts for the feminization of agriculture as observed by Lastarria-Cornhiel (2006).

How and why are the farmers maintaining the potato diversity?

In Ecuador, cultivated potatoes are part of the broader crop diversity seen in farmers' fields and an important element in crop rotation. Potato landraces coexist with commercial potatoes, as is the case in Peru (Brush *et al.*, 1995). The fact that potatoes and other crops co-exist on farms, again as seen in Peru (De Haan and Juárez 2010; De Haan *et al.*, 2010), indirectly supports the survival of potato landraces. The income from marketable crops (potatoes or others) subsidizes the maintenance of non-commercial potato landraces. In addition, it can be inferred that the income from activities outside the farms is important to the families currently maintaining potato diversity (Fig. 3).

Farmers empirically know the nutritional or medicinal value of their potatoes and, so, maintain landraces from generation to generation as a cultural heritage.

Conclusions

Carchi was the most vulnerable area for the conservation of potato landraces. Frolich et al. (1999) stated that ancient landraces are no longer found in this area. The farmers holding landraces were scattered throughout the province, i.e. not organized. Mostly elderly people maintained the landraces, and the new generation demonstrated a lack of interest in cropping potato landraces. The potato conservation in Chimborazo appeared more sustainable than in the other areas. Even though old people were currently in charge of the potato landraces, the farmers saw agriculture as the most important source of income. The number of indigenous farmers keeping potato landraces in their fields was higher in this province than in the other areas. Apparently, they were more culturally attached to their land and viewed agriculture as a family activity (Tab. 2). The farmers in Loja have conserved potatoes for a long time, but some aspects could make conservation vulnerable. Similar to Carchi, the farmers holding landraces were scattered throughout the province, i.e. not organized, with conservation mainly done on an individual basis.

Externally driven on-farm conservation activities, such as the diversity fair or re-introduction of landraces, were highly appreciated by the farmers. The diversity fair organized in Chimborazo was effective at raising local awareness on the richness of local crop genetic diversity, as observed in other cases (Almekinders, 2001), and promoting landrace exchanges between farmers. Diversity fairs should be organized in the other areas to support on-farm conservation. The creation of communal potato conservation gardens would also help make landraces more available to farmers and raise local awareness. The newly assembled potato collection at INIAP will complement the ex situ - on-farm conservation activities at the national level. Finally, the younger generation of farmers should be motivated to maintain local landraces through education in agrobiodiversity (INIAP-DENAREF, 2009). The creation of market opportunities for the landraces would support both their conservation and use (Monteros et al., 2005b; Devaux et al., 2009).

Acknowledgments

The author gratefully acknowledges Giovanny Suquillo, Carlos Sevillano, Pedro Llangarí, Fausto Yumisaca, Rodrigo Aucancela, Paola Pilco, Jorge Coronel, Patricio Ordóñez and Xavier Cuesta of INIAP for their technical support during the field work, Jorge Andrade (INNOVANDES), Iván Angulo (FAO) and technical personnel of INIAP for co-organizing the diversity fair in Chimborazo, and Ben Vosman, Ronald van den Berg and Richard Visser for reviewing this manuscript. The author gives special thanks to the potato farmers in Carchi, Chimborazo and Loja for providing their time and their willingness to share their knowledge on potatoes.

Literature cited

- Almekinders, C.J.M. 2001. Management of crop genetic diversity at community level. Project: Managing agrobiodiversity in rural areas. GTZ. URL: https://goo.gl/X4aQQb (accessed July 2017).
- Bellon, M. 2004. Conceptualizing interventions to support on-farm genetic resource conservation. World Dev. 32(1), 159-172. Doi: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2003.04.007
- Brush, S.B., H.J. Carney, and Z. Huamán. 1981. Dynamics of Andean potato agriculture. Econ. Bot. 35(1), 70-88. Doi: 10.1007/ BF02859217
- Brush, S.B. and E. Taylor. 1992. Diversidad biológica en el cultivo de papa. pp. 217-259. In: Mayer E. (ed.). La chacra de papa economía y ecología. Centro peruano de estudios sociales, Lima.
- Brush, S.B., R. Kesseli, R. Ortega, P. Cisneros, K. Zimmerer, and C. Quiros. 1995. Potato diversity in the Andean center of crop domestication. Conser. Biol. 9(5), 1189-1198. Doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1739.1995.9051176.x-i1
- Camacho, C., N. Maxted, M. Scholten, and B. Ford-Lloyd. 2006. Defining and identifying crop landraces. Plant Genet. Resour. 3(3), 373-384. Doi: 10.1079/PGR200591
- Castillo, R. and M. Hermann. 1995. Collecting Andean root and tuber crops (excluding potatoes) in Ecuador. pp. 639-646. In: Guarino, L., V. Ramanatha, and R. Reid (eds.). Collecting plant genetic diversity. Technical guidelines. IPGRI, FAO, UNEP, IUCN, CAB International, Wallingford, UK.
- Chisaguano, S. 2006. La población indígena del Ecuador. Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Censos, Quito.
- CIP. 2007. Germplasm passport and evaluation data. International potato center. URL: http://genebank.cipotato.org/Gringlobal/ search.aspx (accessed July 2017).
- CIP. 2017. La ruta del condor. International potato center. URL: https://cipotato.org/es/programas-de-investigacion/bancogenetico/la-ruta-del-condor/ (accessed July 2017).
- Cuesta, X., C. Castillo, and C. Monteros. 2005. Biodiversidad de las papas nativas ecuatorianas. pp. 9-10. In: Monteros, C., J. Jiménez, X. Cuesta, and G. López (eds.). Las papas nativas en el Ecuador. Estudios cualitativos sobre oferta y demanda. INIAP, PNRT, PAPA ANDINA, Quito.
- De Haan, S., M. Bonierbale, M. Ghislain, J. Núñez, and G. Trujillo. 2007. Indigenous biosystematics of Andean potatoes: Folk taxonomy, descriptors and nomenclature. Acta Hortic. 745, 89-134. Doi: 10.17660/ActaHortic.2007.745.4
- De Haan, S. and H. Juárez. 2010. Land use and potato genetic resources in Huancavelica, central Peru. J. Land Use Sci. 5(3), 179-195. Doi: 10.1080/1747423X.2010.500681
- De Haan, S., J. Nuñez, M. Bonierbale, and M. Ghislain. 2010. Multilevel agrobiodiversity and conservation of Andean potatoes

in central Peru. Mt. Res. Dev. 30(3), 222-231. Doi: 10.1659/ MRD-JOURNAL-D-10-00020.1

- Devaux, A., D. Horton, C. Velasco, G. Thiele, G. López, T. Bernet, I. Reinoso, and M. Ordinola. 2009. Collective action for market chain innovation in the Andes. Food Policy 34, 31-38. Doi: 10.1016/j.foodpol.2008.10.007
- Espinosa, P. 2006. Facilitating the entry of smallholders into the new agricultural economy conserving the natural resource base: A case study from the Andes. Report of Activities (PR 34743). September 30, 2006. CIP, Quito.
- Finerman, R. and R. Sacket. 2003. Using home gardens to decipher health and healing in the Andes. Med. Anthropol. Q. 17(4), 459-482. Doi: 10.1525/maq.2003.17.4.459
- Frolich, L., S. Sherwood, A. Hemphill, and E. Guevara. 1999. "Eco papas": through potato conservation towards agroecology. Leisa-Leusden 15, 44-45.
- Harlan, J. 1951. Anatomy of gene centers. Am. Nat. 85(821), 97-103. Doi: 10.1086/281657
- Hawkes, J. 1988. The evolution of cultivated potatoes and their tuber-bearing wild relatives. Kulturpflanze 36, 189-208. Doi: 10.1007/BF01986960
- Hawkes, J. 1990. The potato-evolution, biodiversity and genetic resources. Belhaven Press, London.
- Hijmans, R.J., L. Guarino, C. Bussink, P. Mathur, M. Cruz, I. Barrantes, and E. Rojas. 2004. DIVA-GIS Versión 4. Sistema de información geográfica para el análisis de datos de distribución de especies. URL: http://data.diva-gis.org/docs/DIVA-GIS4_manual_Esp.pdf (accessed July 2017).
- INIAP-DENAREF. 2009. Promoción de cultivos andinos para el desarrollo rural en el Ecuador. Informe proyecto, Quito.
- Iriarte, V., B. Condori, D. Parapo, and D. Acuña. 2009. Catálogo etnobotánico de papas nativas del altiplano norte de La Paz. Fundación PROINPA, Ricerca e Cooperazione (RC), Instituto Nacional de Innovación Agropecuaria y Forestal (INIAF), La Paz, Bolivia.
- Korovkin, T. 1997. Indigenous peasant struggles and the capitalist modernization of agriculture: Chimborazo, 1964-1991. Ecuador, Part 1: Politics and rural issues. Lat. Am. Perspect. 24(3), 25-49. Doi: 10.1177/0094582X9702400303
- Lastarria-Cornhiel, S. 2006. Feminization of agriculture: Trends and driving forces. Rimisp. URL: https://goo.gl/ovouXk (accessed July 2017).
- Monteros-Altamirano, A., J. Buitrón-Bustamante, K. Orbe-Vergara, and X. Cuesta-Subía. 2017. Ecuadorian potato landraces: Traditional names and genetic identity. Rev. Fitotec. Mex. 40(4), 481-489.
- Monteros, C., J. Jiménez, X. Cuesta, and G. López. 2005a. Las papas nativas en el Ecuador. Estudios cualitativos sobre oferta y demanda. INIAP, PNRT, PAPA ANDINA, Quito.
- Monteros, C., A. Grijalva, W. Vasquez, and G. López. 2005b. Diagnóstico cualitativo de la cadena de papa en Quito y oportunidades para las papas nativas. pp. 19-25. In: Monteros, C., J. Jiménez, X. Cuesta, and G. López. (eds.). Las papas nativas en el Ecuador. Estudios cualitativos sobre oferta y demanda. INIAP, PNRT, PAPA ANDINA, Quito.

- Nuijten, E. and C.J.M. Almekinders. 2008. Mechanisms explaining variety naming by farmers and name consistency of rice varieties in the Gambia. Econ. Bot. 62(2), 148-160. Doi: 10.1007/ s12231-008-9012-0
- Pohle, P. 2008a. The people settled around Podocarpus National Park. pp. 25-36. In: Beck, E., J. Bendix, I. Kottke, F. Makeschin, and R. Mosandl (eds.). Gradients in a tropical mountain ecosystem of Ecuador. Springer, Berlin. Doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-73526-7_3
- Pohle, P. and A. Gerique. 2008b. Sustainable and non-sustainable use of natural resources by indigenous and local communities. pp. 331-345. In: Beck, E., J. Bendix, I. Kottke, F. Makeschin, and R. Mosandl (eds.). Gradients in a tropical mountain ecosystem of Ecuador. Springer, Berlin. Doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-73526-7_32
- Spooner, D., R. Castillo, and L. López. 1992. Ecuador, 1991 potato germplasm collecting expedition: Taxonomy and new germplasm resources. Euphytica 60, 159-169. Doi: 10.1007/ BF00039394
- Spooner, D., J. Nuñez, G. Trujillo, R. Herrera, F. Guzmán, and M. Ghislain. 2007. Extensive simple sequence repeat genotyping of potato landraces supports a major reevaluation of their gene pool structure and classification. PNAS 104(49), 19398-19403. Doi: 10.1073/pnas.0709796104

- Spooner, D.M., M. Ghislain, R. Simon, S.H. Jansky, and T. Gavrilenko. 2014. Systematics, diversity, genetics, and evolution of wild and cultivated potatoes. Bot. Rev. 80, 283-383. Doi: 10.1007/ s12229-014-9146-y
- SPSS Inc. 2006. SPSS Base 15.0 for Windows user's guide. SPSS Inc., Chicago IL.
- Terrazas, F., A. Guidi, X. Cadima, R. Gonzales, E. Chávez, J. Almanza, M. Salazar, and J. Baudoin. 2005. Conservación *in situ* y valorización de las papas nativas en el centro de diversidad genética La Candelaria, Cochabamba, Bolivia. Agrociencia 9(1-2), 135-146.
- Terrazas, F. and X. Cadima. 2008. Catálogo etnobotánico de papas nativas: Tradición y cultura de los ayllus del norte Potosí y Oruro. Fundación PROINPA, Ricerca e Cooperazione (RC), Instituto Nacional de Innovación Agropecuaria y Forestal (INIAF), Cochabamba, Bolivia.
- Unda, J., J. Jiménez, L. Andrade, and C. Monteros. 2005. Sondeo de la oferta de papas nativas en el Ecuador. pp. 12-16. In: Monteros, C., J. Jiménez, X. Cuesta, and G. López (eds.). Las papas nativas en el Ecuador. Estudios cualitativos sobre oferta y demanda. INIAP. Quito.
- Zimmerer, K. 1991. The regional biogeography of native potato cultivars in highland Peru. J. Biogeogr. 18, 165-178. Doi: 10.2307/2845290

APPENDIX 1. Questionnaire

- 1. Farmer's name:
- 2. Age:
- 3. Race: 1 = mestizo, 2 = indigenous
- 4. Education level: 0 = none, 1 = primary, 2 = secondary, 3 = university
- 5. Do you have another job besides agriculture? 0 = only agriculture, 1 = raise minor animals, 2 = cattle, 3 = housekeeping, 4 = paid labor, 5 = other
- 6. Which one is more important? 1 =agriculture, 2 =equal, 3 =other activities
- 7. Province: 1 = Carchi, 2 = Chimborazo, 3 = Loja
- 8. Canton:
- 9. Parish:
- 10. Locality:
- 11. Community:
- 12. Size of the farm (ha):
- 13. Observations:
- 14. Date:
- 15. How many members of the family are men?
- 16. How many members of the family are women?
- 17. How many members of the family are working directly in agriculture?
- 18. How many members of the family have migrated to look for a job different than agriculture?
- 19. Who prepares the land? 1 = men, 2 = women, 3 = men + women, 4 = hired labor, 5 = tractor, 6 = sharecropper, 7 = men + hired labor, 8 = men + women + hired labor
- 20. Who takes care of the crop daily? 1 = men, 2 = women, 3 = men + women, 4 = hired labor, 5 = tractor, 6 = sharecropper, 7 = men + hired labor, 8 = men + women + hired labor
- 21. Who applies fungicides? 0 = not applied, 1 = men, 2 = women, 3 = men + women, 4 = hired labor, 5 = tractor, 6 = sharecropper, 7 = men + hired labor, 8 = men + women + hired labor
- 22. Who harvests? 1 = men, 2 = women, 3 = men + women, 4 = hired labor, 5 = tractor, 6 = sharecropper, 7 = men + hired labor, 8 = men + women + hired labor, 9 = all family
- 23. Who sells? 0 = do not sell, self-consumption, 1 = men, 2 = women, 3 = men + women, 4 = hired labor, 5 = tractor, 6 = sharecropper 7 = men + hired labor, 8 = men + women + hired labor
- 24. Invisible work for women:
- 25. Crops in the farm:
- 26. Is there any difference between the management of commercial potatoes and native ones? 1 =Yes, 2 =No
- 27. Do you grow the landraces mixed or separated? 1 = mixed, 2 = separated
- 28. If you lose your landrace, do you try to recover it? 1 =Yes, 2 =No
- 29. If you sell these landraces, where do you do it? 1 = local market, 2 = other
- 30. Do you exchange seeds with the neighbors? 1 =Yes, 2 =No
- 31. Do you know anybody that still has these local potato landraces? 1 =Yes, 2 =No
- 32. Do you believe if you grow potatoes together, they hybridize? 1 =Yes, 2 =No

Collection #	Landrace name	Collection #	Landrace name	Collection #	Landrace name			
Landraces' names found both during the 70-80's and the 2006-08 collecting missions								
	CARCHI	CI	HIMBORAZO		LOJA			
JS-28	Botella (blanca)	FM FH RA 005	Cacho	MOPG-009	Bodeguera Blanca			
JS-33	Carriza	AMA-301	Chaucha blanca	MPG-029	Chaucha amarilla			
AXC-008	Chaucha amarilla	MLL-01	Chaucha colorada	MPG-022	Chaucha amarilla alargada			
AC-037	Chaucha borrega o Azul		Chaucha roja	MPG-024	Chaucha amarilla redonda			
AXC-015	Chaucha botella	AMA-309	Curipamba	MPG-027	Chaucha Blanca			
AXC-007	Chaucha negra	AMA-310	llusión blanca	MPG-026	Chaucha negra			
AXC-001	Chaucha ratona	FM FH RA 002	Norteña negra	MPG-028	Chaucha roja			
JS-35	Curipamba	FM FH RA 003	Pera	MPG-041	Escaleña			
AC-041	Mambera	FM FH RA 002	Puña negra	MPG-044	Guano de cuchi			
AXC-017	Pamba roja. (Tableada roja).	AMA-303	Tabla	MPG-018	Guata morada			
AXC-029	Rosada	FM FH RA 004	Tulca	MPG-017	Guata roja. Guata colorada. Papa cuy			
AC-034	Sabanera	FM FY RA 004	Uchu rumi	MPG-033	Negra			
JS-25	Violeta	FM FY RA IV 001	Uvilla blanca	MPG-038	Papa de chacra			
		FM FY RA 003	Uvilla negra	MOPG-012	Perra dormida			
				MOPG-007	Suscaleña blanca			
		Landraces	collected during 2006-2008					
	CARCHI	CI	HIMBORAZO		LOJA			
JS-29	Alpargata	FM RA 002	Alpargate	ARX-2	Alpargate			
JS-36	Cardenilla	MLL-02	Alpargate	MG-004	Bodeguera blanca (ojo blanco)			
AC-036	Carriza	FM RA FH 002	Cacho blanco	MG-003	Bodeguera blanca (ojo morado)			
AXC-014	Chaucha amarilla	FM FY RA 011	Cacho negro	MG-001	Bodeguera negra (Probable Ambateña)			
AXC-012	Chaucha blanca	AMA-300	Camotilla	MOPG-015	Bolona			
AC-038	Chaucha botella	FM FH RA 006	Cañareja	MPG-032	Bolona			
JS-23	Chaucha negra	FM FY RA IV 004	Cayamarco	MPG-019	Bolona amarilla			
AXC-028	Chaucha ratona	FM FY RA 010	Chapituna	MPG-031	Bolona negra			
JS-3	Coneja blanca	FM FY RA IV 002	Chaucha amarilla	MPG-020	Carriza			
AXC-016	Curipamba		Chaucha blanca	MOPG-001	Chaucha amarilla alargada			
AXC-023	Curipamba	AMA-302	Chaucha negra "pera"	MOPG-005	Chaucha amarilla redonda/bolonga			
AXC-022	Gualcalá	FM FY RA 005	Chihuila blanca	MG-010	Chaucha negra			
AXC-027	Guata= Capiro	FM FY RA 006	Chihuila negra	MOPG-013	Chaucha roja			
AC-43	Huevo de indio	FM RA FH 001	Chilca	MPG-023	Chaucha roja			
AXC-019	Leona	FM RA FH 002	Coneja	MPG-035	Chola antingua			
JS-1	Leona blanca 1	FM FY RA 008	Cornos	MG-005	Churona rosada			
JS-34	Leona del Carchi	FM FY RA IV 005	Cuchi chupa	MOPG-003	Colorada			
JS-26	Leona negra	FM FY RA 009	Cuchi dzili	MPG-042	Colorada antigua 1			
AXC-002	Mampuera	FM FH RA 006	Fayre	MPG-043	Colorada antigua 2			
JS-24	Manpuera	AMA-307	Gachu papa	MOPG-004	Colorada chaucha			
AXC-009	Morasurco	FM FY 003	Guancala	MOPG-016	Cuchicaca "papa de chacra"			
AXC-026	Negra conocida como Morasurco	FM FH RA 001	Guantiva	MOPG-006	Unknown			
JS-30	Osito	FM FY RA 003	Huarmi papa	MOPG-011	Guacalá blanca			
AXC-018	Pamba pintada. (Tableada pintada).	AMA-308	Jobaleña	MOPG-014	Guacalá roja			

APPENDIX 2. Potatoes collected in the three research areas

Collection #	Landrace name	Collection #	Landrace name	Collection #	Landrace name					
	Landraces collected during 2006-2008									
CARCHI CHIMBORAZO			HIMBORAZO		LOJA					
AXC-020	Parda mejorada	FM FY RA 007	Leona negra	MG-007	Guata amarilla					
AC-042	Parda pastusa	FM FY RA 008	Leona roja	MG-012	Guata blanca ojona					
AXC-021	Parda suprema	FM FY RA 001	Limeña	MOPG-010	Guata roja					
JS-31	Puña	FM FY RA 005	Loro papa	MG-016	María Esperanza					
AXC-013	Pura sangre	FM FY 002	Mamey	ARX-1	María Esperanza					
AC-040	Rabo de gato	FM FY 001	Mami	MPG-040	Negra ojona					
AC-039	Ratona amarilla	FM FY RA IV 003	Manuela	MG-011	Negra ojona					
JS-32	Roja plancha	AMA-306	Mishi maqui "uña gato"	MOPG-002	Negra, carrizo o catalina					
AXC-030	Roja plancha	FM FY RA 004	Moronga	MPG-021	Papa chacra					
JS-27	Rosada	FM FH RA 001	Norte roja	MPG-034	Papa curra (como gusanito)					
AXC-003	Sulipamba	FM RA FH 003	Noteña	MG-009	Papa de chacra					
AXC-004	Super violeta		Papa yerac	MPG-025	Papa huinga					
AXC-011	Uva	FM FY RA 006	Pargate	ARX-3	Quiteña					
JS-2	Uva	FM FY RA 001	Pudzu uvilla	MPG-030	Roja					
AXC-025	Violeta común	FM FH RA 004	Puña	MG-013	Semibolona 1					
		MLL-04	Puña	MG-014	Semibolona 2					
		FM FY RA 007	Tsujtsuj	ARX-4	Suscaleña blanca					
		AMA-304	Turca	MG-006	Suscaleña colorada					
		AMA-305	Turca "tablona"	MOPG-008	Suscaleña negra					
		FM RA FH 001	Uvilla	MG-015	Wicupa amarilla					
		MAP-001	Uvilla	MPG-037	Wicupa colorada					
		FM RA 001	Uvilla amarilla							
		MLL-03	Uvilla original							
		FM FH RA 005	Yana pera							
		Landraces collected	during the diversity fair (CHIME	BORAZO)						
XCFM-11	Caperucita	XCFM-4	Huagrasinga	XCFM-7	Rapuña					
XCFM-9	Capulí	AMFY-3	Huancala	AMFY-20	Tabaquera blanca					
XCFM-1	Castillo	AMFY-1	Manuela 1	AMFY-19	Tabaquera colorada					
XCFM-18	Chaucha manzana	AMFY-2	Manuela 2	XCFM-8	Tanda					
AMFY-16	Chaucha ratona	XCFM-17	Marta	AMFY-9	Tsujsuj morado					
AMFY-6	Chihuila roja	XCFM-12	Morosel	AMFY-8	Tulca blanca					
XCFM-6	Chugsho	AMFY-15	Norteña Antigua	XCFM-19	Tulca hembra					
AMFY-4	Chuquillinga	AMFY-13	Рара риуа	XCFM-3	Unknown					
XCFM-2	Cuerno blanco	AMFY-5	Papa table	AMFY-12	Ascho Chaqui (pata perro)					
AMFY-18	Curiquinga	XCFM-10	Pera amarilla	AMFY-10	Yanatabla					
AMFY-17	Frayla	XCFM-5	Puca table	AMFY-7	Chaucha crespa					
XCFM-13	Freila	AMFY-11	Rapuña							

Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (*Physalis peruviana* L.)

Restauración de la fertilidad de plantas haploides derivadas de anteras en uchuva (*Physalis peruviana* L.)

Francy Garcia-Arias¹, Erika Sánchez-Betancourt¹, and Víctor Núñez^{1*}

RESUMEN

ABSTRACT

The cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana L.) is one of the most important Colombian exotic fruits. Chromosome doubling of anther-derived plants is a key factor in the application of double haploid technology for the genetic improvement of crops. In the present study, axillary buds from four haploid cape gooseberry genotypes were used to evaluate artificial chromosome doubling induced by colchicine and its effects on ploidy level and pollen fertility. Three concentrations of colchicine (5, 10 and 15 mM) and three exposure times (2, 4 and 6 h) were used to determine the best treatment for the generation of fertile plants from axillary buds of haploid genotypes. The colchicine increased both the number of chromosomes, from 36 to 129, and the average chloroplasts in stomata guard cell, from 4.5 to 23.8. The optimal chromosome doubling of the haploids was obtained with the 5 mM colchicine solution and 2 h exposure time. This protocol produced chromosome doubling in over 60% of the regenerants of the four haploid genotypes, with a high level of fertility. Morphologically, the fertile mixoploid plants showed variation in the vegetative, flowering and fruit characteristics, as compared to the haploid plants.

Key words: colchicine, chloroplasts, chromosomes, mixoploidy.

Introduction

The cape gooseberry (*Physalis peruviana* L.) is also known as goldenberry, uchuva, uvilla, and aguaymanto, among many other names. It is an exotic fruit of the Solanaceae family that is distributed worldwide, with the greatest diversity in South America (Olmstead, 2013). *P. peruviana* is a tetraploid species (2n = 4x = 48) although genotypes with 2n = 2x = 24 have been reported, suggesting that the basic chromosome number is x = 12 (Rodríguez and Bueno, 2006; Liberato *et al.*, 2015).

La uchuva (Physalis peruviana L.) es una de las frutas exóticas de mayor importancia para Colombia. La duplicación cromosómica de plantas derivadas de cultivo de anteras es un factor clave en la aplicación de la tecnología doble haploide para el mejoramiento genético de los cultivos. En el presente estudio, se evaluó la duplicación cromosómica artificial inducida por colchicina en yemas axilares de cuatro genotipos haploides de uchuva y su efecto en el nivel de ploidía y la fertilidad polínica. Se emplearon tres concentraciones de colchicina (5, 10, 15 mM) y tres tiempos de exposición (2, 4 y 6 h) con el fin de determinar el mejor tratamiento para la generación de plantas fértiles a partir de yemas axilares de genotipos haploides. La colchicina incrementó el número de cromosomas entre 34 hasta 129 y el promedio de cloroplastos por células guarda entre 4.5 hasta 23.8. El doblamiento cromosómico óptimo de plantas haploides se obtuvo con la solución de colchicina 5 mM por 2 h. Este protocolo produjo doblamiento cromosómico en 60% de las plantas regeneradas obtenidas en los cuatro genotipos haploides, presentando un alto nivel de fertilidad. Morfológicamente, las plantas mixoploides fértiles presentaron variación en características vegetativas, de floración y en fruto, comparado con las plantas haploides.

Palabras clave: colchicina, cloroplastos, cromosomas, mixoploidía.

The cape gooseberry fruit is quite well regarded because of its nutritional value, which has high concentrations of vitamins A, C and B complex, along with phosphorus, calcium, and iron. Additionally, bioactive compounds, such as withanolides, phenolics, and ethanol derived substances, that are found in extracts from the leaves provide antifungal, antioxidant, antitumor and anti-inflammatory health benefits (Ligarreto *et al.*, 2005; Wu *et al.*, 2006). The cape gooseberry has gained commercial significance in Colombia, where it was widely introduced into cultivation in 1985, mainly for the domestic market as fresh fruit.

Received for publication: 28 July, 2018. Accepted for publication: 1 October, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.73108

¹ Corporación Colombiana de Investigación Agropecuaria - AGROSAVIA. Centro de investigación Tibaitatá - Km 14 Vía Mosquera - Bogotá, Cundinamarca (Colombia).

* Corresponding author: vnunez@agrosavia.co



Colombia, one of the major producers of this fruit together with India, Vietnam, and South Africa, is the top exporter of this crop (Patiño *et al.*, 2014).

Anther culture is an effective alternative technique for producing doubled haploid (DH) lines in cultivated crops (DH technology). The production of haploid plants from heterozygous genotypes, followed by chromosome doubling, allows for the fixation of traits without multiple selfing generations; this shortens the breeding time and facilitates the development of new varieties (Murovec and Bohanec, 2012).

In cape gooseberry breeding programs, the anther culture methodology was employed as a complement to conventional methods for homozygous line production (Suescún *et al.*, 2011). However, in one study, only 28% of anther-derived plants presented spontaneous chromosome doubling (Sánchez, 2014). This is an important factor to consider in the application of anther culture technology because breeding programs require a large number of homozygous DH plants with a high level of fertility; therefore, it is necessary to induce chromosome doubling in the cape gooseberry.

Several doubling agents have been used to induce chromosome doubling in species from the Solanaceae family, including oryzalin (Chauvin et al., 2003) and trifluralin (Amiri et al., 2010). However, the most commonly used chemical agent to induce chromosome doubling is colchicine (Murashige and Nakano, 1966; Ojiewo et al., 2006; Amiri et al., 2010), which disrupts mitosis by inhibiting the formation of spindle fibers, resulting in chromosome doubling (Seguí-Simarro and Nuez, 2008). There are no reported protocols for colchicine-mediated doubled haploids in the cape gooseberry although Wenzel (1973), Díaz et al. (2008) and Franco (2012) reported high levels of autopolyploidy after an *in vivo* treatment of tetraploid plants. In the present research, four haploid cape gooseberry genotypes were used to evaluate artificial chromosome doubling induced by a colchicine treatment and the effects on the number of chloroplasts per guard cell, number of chromosomes and fertility with the purpose of developing an efficient and reliable artificial chromosome doubling protocol for anther-derived cape gooseberry haploids.

Materials and methods

Plant material and growth conditions

Haploid cape gooseberry plants were produced with the anther culture technique. Four haploid genotypes: 16U490, 16U520, 16U793 and 16U802 were selected based on phenotypic observations in a greenhouse. They were sterile and exhibited a lower plant vigor than anther-donor plants. *In vitro* plants of the four genotypes were subcultured every four weeks in an MS medium (Murashige and Skoog, 1962) supplemented with 50 g L⁻¹ sucrose, 0.1 mg L⁻¹ indole-3-acetic acid (IAA, 3-IAA) and 0.5% (w/v) phytagel at pH 5.8 and incubated under light condition using a 16 h photoperiod at $21 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C.

Colchicine treatment and plant regeneration

Axillary buds from the haploid genotypes were excised and immersed for 2, 4 or 6 h in the dark, in an aqueous solution of colchicine at 5, 10 and 15 mM concentrations. The solution was dissolved in 2% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and sterilized with filtration using a 0.22 µm MILLEX[®] (Merck KGaA, Germany) membrane. Then, the removed buds were rinsed for 2 min, using three 10 mL changes of deionized sterilized water.

Fifteen axillary buds of every haploid genotype were used in each treatment. The same number of plants of each haploid genotype were grown in DMSO without a colchicine treatment, serving as controls. The control explants were maintained in a Murashige and Skoog (MS) medium, while the colchicine-treated buds were maintained in an MS medium supplemented with 0.1 mg L^{-1} of indole butyric acid (IBA) and sub-cultured once. In this step, the survival rate of the treated buds was evaluated.

Shoots that developed were transferred to Canadian peat and maintained in a moist chamber at a temperature of 24°C with a high relative humidity of 80% and normal light for 2 weeks; the shoots were then placed under shading for 2 more weeks under greenhouse conditions. The plants were transplanted to a soil-rice hull mixture (3:1), then irrigated and weeded as needed until they produced 4 to 5 flowers at a developmental stage that was suitable for evaluating the pollen fertility.

Chromosome and chloroplast number evaluation

The chromosome numbers (chrs) of the regenerated plants were determined with chromosome counting using roottip meristem squashes, and the chloroplast number (chls) was determined with stomatal guard cell observations. For the squashes, root samples 1 cm in length were collected in the early morning from plants in the growth room. Each sample was placed in 0.25% colchicine solution dissolved in 2% DMSO for 3 h at room temperature. After rinsing 2-3 times with tap water, the root samples were transferred to deionized distilled water in a temperature-controlled water bath at 37°C for 1 h. Then, the roots were fixed in 3:1 ethanol-acetic acid and stored at 4°C for 12 h, hydrolyzed in 1N HCl for 25 min and rinsed again 4 to 5 times with tap water. The root tips were excised and squashed in 2% propionic orcein stain. The slides prepared for chromosome counting at the metaphase stage were examined under a Zeiss Axiostar-plus microscope (ZEISS, Germany), and the chromosome counts were done on about 25 nuclei.

In order to count the chloroplast number, the epidermis was peeled from the abaxial surface of the leaves and placed in a drop of 1:1 KI-I solution, previously dissolved in 70% ethanol and covered (but no squashed) with a coverslip. The total number of chloroplasts per guard cells was counted with a Zeiss Axiostar-plus microscope, observing at least 25 guard cells.

Pollen fertility

To check fertility, the pollen viability and *in vitro* pollen germination were determined in the anther-donor, haploid and colchicine-treated plants. First, the pollen was collected from 5 flowers per plant during anthesis, distributed on a glass slide with a drop of acetocarmine and covered with a coverslip. The pollen grains were observed through an optical microscope (Zeiss Axiostar-plus microscope x100 magnification) and subsequently classified as fertile or not fertile. The pollen grains with aberrant morphology, little staining and reduced and/or absent protoplasm were considered sterile, while those that displayed intact cell walls and deeply stained protoplasm were considered fertile. This evaluation was performed on 100 pollen grains per plant.

The *in vitro* germination was assessed with the hanging drop method. The pollen germination and pollen tube growth were determined by placing a small drop of germination media on a cover glass, and pollen grains were placed on the drops with a clean dissecting needle. The pollen was incubated under dark conditions at 25°C in a culture medium containing 0.1% sucrose, 0.1% boric acid (H₃BO₃), and 2 ml Tween 80 for 6 h at 21°C (Grisales *et al.*, 2010). After this period, 200 pollen grains were counted in a random space with a Zeiss Axiostar Plus microscope to estimate the mean number of germinated and non-germinated pollen grains. For purposes of analysis, pollen grains whose tubes reached the same or greater length than their own diameter were considered vital or germinated (Báez *et al.*, 2002).

Data analysis

The experiment design was completely randomized in a factorial arrangement of 4 genotypes \times 3 colchicine concentrations \times 3 exposition times, for a total of 36 treatments with 3 replicates. Each replicate was represented by a glass

container with 4 buds. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Pearson correlation were carried out using the SAS software (Statistical Analysis System version 9.1.3, Cary, NC, USA). *P*-values of less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results and discussion

Survival rate and plant regeneration

The survival rate of the treated buds gradually decreased when treated with a high concentration of colchicine and a prolonged immersion period (Tab. 1). The regeneration rate of buds treated with colchicine at a concentration of 5-10 mM was above 40%, while a 33% survival rate was obtained with the 15 mM colchicine at 6 h for genotype 16U802. The colchicine delayed bud development and growth in the first month after treatment. However, after the subculture step, the treated buds grew normally. The treatment with 15 mM of colchicine significantly decreased the plant regeneration frequency. In addition, the highest plant regeneration frequency was achieved using the colchicine treatments of 5 and 10 mM for 2 h. Significant differences were detected in the plant survival rate as a result of the colchicine concentrations ($P \le 0.0001$) and exposition time (P = 0.0257), while no significant differences between the genotypes (P = 0.2481) were observed.

TABLE 1. Effects	of colchicine concentration and treatment duration on
the survival rate	of treated cape gooseberry plants.

Colchicine	Exposition		Survival rate (%)				
concentration (mM)	time (h)	16U490	16U520	16U793	16U802		
	2	92	83	100	92		
Control (DMSO)	4	92	83	92	83		
(51100)	6	83	83	83	83		
	2	83	83	100	67		
5	4	67	75	92	50		
5	6	58	75	75	42		
	2	67	58	50	50		
10	4	50	42	42	50		
	6	50	42	42	42		
	2	67	58	50	50		
15	4	50	50	50	42		
	6	50	42	42	33		

Chromosome number

The anther-donor plants were tetraploid and showed 2n = 4x = 48 chromosomes (Fig. 1A), while the haploid plants contained gametic chromosome complement and presented 2n = 2x = 24 chromosomes (Fig. 1B). The regenerated

plants from the treated buds presented an increase in chromosome number and a high frequency of chimeras, with different ploidy levels in the same tissue (mixoploid plants). Mixoploid plants were obtained in all of the colchicine treatments; however, they presented a dominant frequency of chromosomic numbers of 24, 36, 42 and 48 (Tab. 2). In addition, aneuploid cells and cells with between 39 and 129 chromosomes were found in the mixoploid plants (Fig. 1C-H). The occurrence of aneuploid cells was significantly higher after the colchicine treatment with 15 mM for 2 h (13.6%), mostly in genotype 16U793. High numbers of chromosomes per cell, 102 and 129, (Figs. 1G-H) were

TABLE 2. Comparison of traits in anther-donor, haploid and mixoploid genotypes of cape gooseberry.

Genotypes	Chromosome number (2n)	Chloroplast number range	Mean chloroplast number	Pollen viability	Pollen germination	Fertility
Anther-donor	4x = 48	7 - 10	9.3	98.8	36.2	Fertile
Haploid	2x = 24	4 - 8	5.2	0.0	0.0	Sterile
Mixoploid*24	24*	4 - 12	4.5 - 9.0	0.0	0.0	Sterile
Mixoploid*36	36*	4 - 12	7.7 - 9.5	0.0	0.0	Sterile
Mixoploid*42	42*	4 - 12	8.7 - 9.6	0.0	0.0	Sterile
Mixoploid*48	48*	7 - 32	8.8 - 23.8	52 - 94.6	21.1 - 39.2	Fertile

*Larger number of cells with the indicated chromosome number.



FIGURE 1. Somatic chromosomes in root-tip cells of cape gooseberry. A) Chromosomes of anther-donor genotypes with 48 chromosomes (chrs), B) haploid genotypes with 24 chrs and C) mixoploid genotypes with 39 chrs, D) 42 chrs, E) 78 chrs, F) 84 chrs, G) 102 chrs and H) 129 chrs.

obtained with the treatment with 15 mM colchicine for 2 h and 4 h, respectively; however, this treatment significantly decreased the frequency of regenerated plants (Tab. 1).

Chloroplast number

In the haploid plants, the number of chloroplasts (chls) ranged from 4 to 8, with an average of 5.2, while the tetraploid anther-donor plants had 7 to 10 chloroplasts. The mixoploid plants contained 4 to 32 chloroplasts per stomatal guard cell, with a mean that ranged from 4.5 to 23.8 (Tab. 2, Fig. 2). The chloroplast number was highest in one regenerated plant of genotype 16U793 (23.8 \pm 3.3), followed by genotype 16U802 (18.4 \pm 2.6), in the 15mM colchicine treatment with 2 h and 4 h, respectively.

The mixoploid plants, with a dominant chromosome number of 24, 36 and 42, had 4 to 12 chloroplasts in the guard cell, with an average of less than 9.6, while the mixoploid plants with 48 chromosomes contained between 7 to 32 chloroplasts, with an average that ranged from 8.8 to 23.8. The Pearson correlation analysis showed a significant correlation (r = 0.61, $P \le 0.0001$) between the dominant chromosome number and the mean of the chloroplast number. This result suggests that the number of chloroplasts can be a useful marker for inferring the ploidy level.

Pollen fertility

The four haploid genotypes presented non-viable pollen grains with abnormal shapes and sizes that were lightly stained (Fig. 3A) and did not show *in vitro* germination as expected. Likewise, the mixoploid plants with 24, 36 and 42 chromosomes had non-viable pollen. In contrast, the mixoploid plants with 48 chromosomes were fertile, with pollen viability ranging from 52.04 to 94.6% (Fig. 3B) and had an *in vitro* germination percentage from 21.1 to 39.2% (Fig. 3C). The maximum germination percentage of ~39% was reached with 10 mM colchicine for 4 h, followed by 10 mM colchicine for 6 h. The chromosome number correlated positively with the pollen viability (r = 0.72) and pollen germination (r = 0.73).

The treatments of 5, 10 and 15 mM for 2 h produced the highest percentage of mixoploid fertile plants based on regeneration rates of 19, 13 and 16% for fertile plants, respectively. The third treatment (15 mM - 2 h) produced 70% partially fertile plants (defined as plants producing fertile and sterile flowers on different branches or consecutive nodes), while the 5 mM and 10 mM treatments for 2 h produced around 60% plants that were predominantly fertile (defined as plants having only fertile flowers). Consequently, the latter treatments were judged to be the optimal



FIGURE 2. Chloroplast number per cape gooseberry stomatal guard cell. Chloroplast of anther donor A) Chloroplast of anther donor, B) haploid and C) mixoploid plants with 18 chls, D) 27 chls, E) 29 chls and F) 32 chls.



FIGURE 3. Pollen grain fertility of haploid and mixoploid cape gooseberry. A) Non-viable pollen grains of haploid genotypes, B) Viable and non-viable pollen grains of mixoploid plants, C) *In vitro* pollen germination of mixoploid plants (40x magnification).

treatments. The mixoploid fertile plants reached 19% for 16U490, 16% for 16U520, 28% for 16U793 and 37% for the 16U802 genotype, which is indicative of genotype-specific response effects.

Morphological observations

Visual differences in the morphological characteristics, such as leaf size, flower bud shape, anther number, protruding pistil and fruit shape, were identified among the haploid and mixoploid plants with 48 chromosomes (Mixoploid*48). The leaf size of the haploid plants was smaller than in the mixoploid plants (Fig. 4A). The haploid flower buds were thinner and more elongated in shape than the mixoploid flower buds, which were rounded (Fig. 4B-C). The mixoploid flowers were bigger and sometimes presented six anthers, while the haploid plants always had five (Fig. 4D-E). The haploid plants did not produce seeds, but they formed small fruits in unfertilized flowers with an obcordate shape (Fig. 4F); while the fertile mixoploid plants produced normal ovoid-shaped fruit containing abundant seeds (Fig. 4G).

Haploid (Left side) and mixoploid leaf (Right side) (A). Haploid (B) and (C) mixoploid bud flower. Haploid (D) and mixoploid flower (E). Haploid (F1) and haploid fruit longitudinal cut (F2). Mixoploid (G1) and mixoploid fruit longitudinal cut (G2).

The applicability of a doubled haploid (DH) protocol is of great interest for cape gooseberry breeding programs; however, anther cultures provide a low frequency of spontaneous double haploid, as compared to haploid frequency. The regeneration of fertile DH plants from colchicine treated buds is a critical factor in breeding programs for the commercial production of this crop. The regeneration rate fluctuated from 33 to 100%, mainly because of high mortality after the colchicine treatment and different responses of the genotypes treated with the same colchicine concentration. The anti-microtubule colchicine not only led to mitotic restitution in the meristem, but also had severe effects on the viability of the material. This explains the high mortality in some treatments, as reported by Nattaporn and Sompong (2012) in orchids.

In this study, the colchicine application resulted in higher rates of chromosome doubling in all of the genotypes, especially in the 15 mM for 2 h treatment; however, different ploidy levels in the cells of the regenerated plants were also observed. These results are in accordance with those previously reported in cape gooseberry seedling treatments by Díaz *et al.* (2008) and in other plants, such as tobacco (Bürün and Emiroğlu, 2008) and *Brassica* spp. (Smýkalová *et al.*, 2006). The chromosome doubling rate increased more significantly in the 16U793 genotype, suggesting genotypic dependence as described previously in wheat (Zamani *et al.*, 2003) and *Brassica* spp. (Weber *et al.*, 2005).

The chloroplast number in the stomatal guard cells of the haploid genotypes ranged from 4 to 8 chloroplasts, a lower value than in the anther-donor plants. Moreover, the mixoploid plants with 48 chromosomes presented more than 7 chloroplasts, the same as the tetraploid anther-donor plants. Additionally, a significant correlation was found between the number of chromosomes and chloroplast, suggesting that the chloroplast number can be an indirect and efficient indicator of ploidy in cape gooseberry plants. This correlation was also observed in tomato (Koornneef *et al.*, 1989), pepper (Qin and Rotino, 1995) and sweet potato plants (Delgado-Paredes *et al.*, 2017).

Furthermore, chromosome numbers and nuclear DNA contents in plant cell nuclei have been highly correlated in cape gooseberry plants and can be used as an index to estimate ploidy levels in cape gooseberry plants. Liberato



FIGURE 4. Morphological characteristics of haploid and mixoploid cape gooseberry. A) Haploid (Left side) and mixoploid leaf (Right side). B) Haploid and C) mixoploid bud flower. D) Haploid and E) mixoploid flower. F1) Haploid and F2) haploid fruit longitudinal cut. G1) Mixoploid and G2)mixoploid fruit longitudinal cut.

et al. (2015) reported that cape gooseberry genotypes with 2n = 48 chromosomes presented between 5.77 and 8.12 pg, while a genotype with 2n = 24 chromosomes had 2.33 pg. Likewise, cytometry flow and chloroplast numbers have been correlated in watermelon (Sari *et al.*, 1999) and poplar and black locust plants (Edwald *et al.*, 2009), indicating that the technique of counting chloroplasts can be used effectively to determine ploidy levels and could replace chromosome counting and flow cytometry, especially when the number of samples is high.

Our results indicate that this *in vitro* approach can produce chimeric plants with sectors that are still haploid in predominantly fertile DH plants. These fertile plants are very useful for plant breeding programs, quickly producing new cultivars after a strict progeny test. The highest rate of fertile plants was observed for the 15 mM colchicine concentration when applied for 2h, producing mostly partially fertile plants. However, the 5-10 mM for 2 h treatments generated mostly fertile plants, indicating that this treatment is the best for fertility recovery since it provided new genetic material for conventional plant breeding programs. Similar results were reported by Smýkalová *et al.* (2006) in *Brassica* spp., who found inflorescences of chimeric plants containing both sterile and fertile flowers. Additionally, the 16U802 genotype presented more fertile plants (24%) than the other 3 genotypes, indicating that a genotype dependent factor was possibly involved.

In this study, the mixoploid plants had larger leaves and flowers and darker green leaves, but this could have been due to another attribute that was not accounted for, such as tolerance to an environmental stress that has been identified in this kind of plants (Kermani *et al.*, 2003; Shao *et al.*, 2003). Furthermore, the mixoploid flowers were bigger, probably because the cells with more ploidy grew more (Cheniclet *et al.*, 2005) and maintained a constant ratio between the nuclear and cytoplasmic volume (Novakova *et al.*, 2016). In addition, the haploid genotypes produced small fruits without seeds, as reported in haploid tomato plants (Ari *et al.*, 2016).

Acknowledgments

We thank the Corporación Colombiana de Investigación Agropecuaria (CORPOICA/AGROSAVIA) and the Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MADR) for funding. We also deeply thank Erick Jellen for his very kind revision of the manuscript.

Literature cited

- Amiri, S., S. Kazemitabaar, G. Ranjbar, and M. Azadbakht. 2010. The effect of trifluralin and colchicine treatments on morphological characteristics of Jimsonweed (*Datura stramonium* L.). Trakia J. Sci. 8, 47-61.
- Ari, E., T. Yildirim, N. Mutlu, S. Büyükalaca, Ü. Gökmen, and E. Akman. 2016. Comparison of different androgenesis protocols for doubled haploid plant production in ornamental pepper (*Capsicum annuum* L.). Turk. J. Biol. 40, 944-954. Doi: 10.3906/ biy-1509-36
- Báez, P., M. Riveros, and C. Lehnebach. 2002. Viability and longevity of pollen of *Nothofagus* species in south Chile. New Zeal. J. Bot. 40, 671-678. Doi: 10.1080/0028825X.2002.9512822
- Bürün, B. and Ü. Emiroğlu. 2008. A comparative study on colchicine application methods in obtaining doubled haploids of tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum* L.). Turk. J. Biol. 32, 105-111.
- Chauvin, J., C. Souchet, J. Dantec, and D. Ellisseche. 2003. Chromosome doubling of 2x *Solanum* species by oryzalin: Method development and comparison with spontaneous chromosome doubling *in vitro*. Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult. 73, 65-73. Doi: 10.1023/A:1022663816052
- Cheniclet, C., W.Y. Rong, M. Causse, N. Frangne, L. Bolling, J.P. Carde, and J.P. Renaudin. 2005. Cell expansion and endoreduplication show a large genetic variability in pericarp and contribute strongly to tomato fruit growth. Plant Physiol. 139, 1984-1994. Doi: 10.1104/pp.105.068767
- Delgado-Paredes, G., C. Rojas-Idrogo, J. Chanamé-Céspedes, E. Floh, and W. Handro. 2017. Development and agronomic evaluation of in vitro somaclonal variation in sweet potato plants from direct organogenesis in roots. Asian J. Agric. Res. 7, 39-48.
- Díaz, D., D. González, L. Rache, and J. Pacheco. 2008. Efecto citogenético de la colchicina sobre yemas vegetativas de *Physalis peruviana* L. Prospect. Científ. 4, 27-40.
- Edwald, D., K. Ulrich, G. Naujoks, and M. Schroder. 2009. Induction of tetraploid poplar and black locust plants using colchicine: Chloroplast number as an early marker for selecting polyploids *in vitro*. Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult. 99, 353-357. Doi: 10.1007/ s11240-009-9601-3

- Franco, C.V. 2012. Efecto de la colchicina sobre el número cromosómico, número de cloroplastos y características morfológicas del fruto en ecotipos de uchuva (*Physalis peruviana* L.) Colombia, Kenia y Perú. Trabajo de grado. Universidad Francisco de Paula Santander. San Jose de Cucuta, Colombia.
- Grisales, N., O. Trillos, J. Cotes, and L. Orozco. 2010. Estudios de fertilidad de polen en accesiones de uchuva (*Physalis peruviana* L.). Rev. Fac. Ciencias Básicas 6, 42-51.
- Kermani, M.J., V. Sarasan, A.V. Roberts, K. Yokoya, J. Wentworth, and V.K. Sieber. 2003. Oryzalin-induced chromosome doubling in *Rosa* and its effect on plant morphology and pollen viability. Theor. Appl. Genet. 107, 1195-1200. Doi: 10.1007/ s00122-003-1374-1
- Koornneef, M., J.A.M. Van Diepen, C.J. Hanhart, A.C.K. Waart, and L. Martinelli, 1989. Chromosomal instability in cell- and tissue cultures of tomato haploids and diploids. Euphytica 43, 179-186. Doi: 10.1007/BF00037911
- Liberato, S., E. Sánchez-Betancourt, J. Argüelles, C. González, V. Núñez, and L.S. Barrero. 2015. Cytogenetics of *Physalis peruvi*ana L., and *Physalis floridana* Rydb. genotypes with differential response to *Fusarium oxysporum*. Corpoica Cienc. Tecnol. Agropecu. 15, 51-61. Doi: 10.21930/rcta.vol15_num1_art:396
- Ligarreto, G., M. Lobo, and A. Correa. 2005. Recursos genéticos del género *Physalis* en Colombia. pp. 329-338. In: Fischer G., D. Miranda, W. Piedrahita, and J. Romero (eds.). Avances en cultivo, poscosecha y exportación de la uchuva *Physalis peruviana* L. en Colombia. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Murashige, T. and R. Nakano. 1966. Tissue culture as a potential tool in obtaining polyploid plants. J. Hered. 57, 115. Doi: 10.1093/ oxfordjournals.jhered.a107486
- Murashige, T. and F. Skoog. 1962. A revised medium for rapid growth and bio assays with tobacco tissue cultures. Physiol. Plant. 15, 473-497. Doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1962.tb08052.x
- Murovec, J. and B. Bohanec. 2012. Haploids and doubled haploids in plant breeding. pp. 87-106. In: Abdurakhmonov, I. (ed.). Plant Breeding. IntechOpen, Rijeka, Croatia, Doi: 10.5772/29982
- Nattaporn, K. and T. Sompong. 2012. Effects of Colchicine on survival rate, morphological, physiological and cytological characters of Chang Daeng orchid (*Rhynchostylis gigantean* var. *rubrum* Sagarik) *In Vitro.* J. Agric. Technol. 8, 1451-1460.
- Novakova, L., K. Kovacovicova, and T.Q. Dang-Nguyen. 2016. A Balance between nuclear and cytoplasmic volumes controls spindle length. PLoS One 1-11. Doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149535
- Ojiewo, C., S. Agong, K. Murakami, and M. Masuda. 2006. Chromosome duplication and ploidy level determination in African nightshade *Solanum villosum* Miller. J. Hortic. Sci. Biotechnol. 81, 183-188. Doi: 10.1080/14620316.2006.11512048
- Olmstead, R.G. 2013. Phylogeny and biogeography in Solanaceae, Verbenaceae and Bignoniaceae: A comparison of continental and intercontinental diversification patterns. Bot. J. 80-102. Doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8339.2012.01306.x
- Patiño, D., E. García, E. Barrera, O. Quejada, H.D. Rodríguez, and I. Arroyave. 2014. Manual técnico uchuva bajo buenas prácticas agrícolas. SENA, Medellin, Colombia.
- Qin, X. and L. Rotino. 1995. Chloroplast number in guard cells as ploidy indicator of *in vitro-grown* androgenic pepper

plantlets. Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 145-149. Doi: 10.1007/ BF00051583

- Rodríguez, N. and M. Bueno. 2006. Study of the cytogenetic diversity of *Physalis peruviana* L. (Solanaceae). Acta Biol. Colomb. 11, 75-85.
- Sánchez, E. 2014. Nivel de ploidía de plantas de uchuva provenientes de cultivo de anteras. MSc thesis. Universidad Nacional de Colombia. Bogota.
- Sari, N., K. Abak, and M. Pitrat. 1999. Comparison of ploidy level screening methods in watermelon: *Citrullus lanatus* (Thunb.) Matsum. and Nakai. Sci. Hortic. 82, 265-277. Doi: 10.1016/ S0304-4238(99)00077-1
- Seguí-Simarro, J.M. and F. Nuez. 2008. Pathways to doubled haploidy: Chromosome doubling during androgenesis. Cytogenet. Genome Res. 120, 358-369. Doi: 10.1159/000121085
- Shao, J., C. Chen, and X. Deng. 2003. *In vitro* induction of tetraploid in pomegranate (*Punica granatum*). Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult. 75, 241-246. Doi: 10.1023/A:1025871810813
- Smýkalová, I., M. Větrovcová, M. Klíma, I. Macháčková, and M. Griga. 2006. Efficiency of microspore culture for doubled haploid production in the breeding project "Czech

Winter Rape." Czech J. Genet. Plant Breed. 42, 58-71. Doi: 10.17221/3655-CJGPB

- Suescún, L., E. Sanchez, M. Gómez, F.L. Garcia-Arias, and V.M. Núñez Zarantes. 2011. Producción de plantas genéticamente puras de Uchuva. Editorial Kimpres Ltda., Bogota.
- Weber, S., F. Unker, and W. Friedt. 2005. Improved doubled haploid production protocol for *Brassica napus* using microspore colchicine treatment *in vitro* and ploidy determination by flow cytometry. Plant Breed. 124, 511-513. Doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0523.2005.01114.x
- Wenzel, W. 1973. A cytological study of colchiploid cape gooseberry (*Physalis peruviana* L.). Agroplantae 5, 79-84.
- Wu, S., J.Y. Tsai, S.P. Chang, D.L. Lin, S.S. Wang, S.N. Huang, and L.T. Ng. (2006). Supercritical carbon dioxide extract exhibits enhanced antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activities of *Physalis peruviana*. J. Ethnopharmacol. 108, 407-413. Doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2006.05.027
- Zamani, I., E. Gouli-Vavdinoudi, G. Kovacs, I. Xynias, D. Roupakias, and B. Barnabas. 2003. Effect of parental genotypes and colchicine treatment on the androgenic response of wheat F₁ hybrids. Plant Breed. 122, 314-317. Doi: 10.1046/j.1439-0523.2003.00866.x

Initial interference of *Cyperus rotundus* L. in pre-sprouted seedlings of sugarcane cultivars RB985476 and IACSP95-5000

Interferencia inicial de *Cyperus rotundus* L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000

Ana Ligia Giraldeli¹*, Felipe Carrara de Brito¹, André Felipe Moreira Silva¹, Giovani Apolari Ghirardello¹, Ana Carolina Viviani Pagenotto¹, Júlia Pereira de Moraes¹, and Ricardo Victoria Filho¹

ABSTRACT

Weeds compete with plants for water, light, nutrients and space. In sugarcane, planting pre-sprouted sugarcane seedlings (PSS) may mean a change in weed interference and management. The aim of this study was to generate information on the interference of Cyperus rotundus L. in PSS. Two experiments were carried out in a completely randomized design, one with cultivar RB985476, with seven densities of C. rotundus (0, 17, 35, 70, 140, 280 and 560 plants m^{-2}), and the second with cultivar IACSP95-5000, with four densities of C. rotundus (0, 70, 140 and 280 plants m⁻²). For this weed, a 2x6 factorial design was used for the experiment with RB985476 and a 2x3 design was used for IACSP95-5000, the first factor being absence and presence of the crop, and the second factor the densities of the species. Biometric evaluations of height, diameter, number of tillers and leaves, leaf area and dry mass were carried out. The PSS had a reduction in height, number of leaves and leaf area in the main till at 60 d after planting (DAP) in RB985476. For the IACSP95-5000 cultivar, there was no reduction in the analyzed variables. The average dry mass per plant of C. rotundus decreased as the density of the species increased in the absence of PSS.

Key words: competition, Cyperaceae, densities, Saccharum spp.

RESUMEN

Las malezas compiten con las plantas cultivadas por el agua, la luz, los nutrientes y el espacio. En la caña de azúcar, la siembra con plántulas pre brotadas de caña de azúcar (PPB) puede significar un cambio en la interferencia y el manejo de las malezas. El objetivo de este trabajo fue evaluar la interferencia de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas (PPB) de caña de azúcar. Se realizaron dos experimentos en invernadero, en diseño completamente al azar, uno con el cultivar RB985476, con siete densidades de C. rotundus (0, 17, 35, 70, 140, 280 y 560 plantas m⁻²). El segundo con el cultivar IACSP95-5000, con cuatro densidades de C. rotundus (0, 70, 140 y 280 plantas m⁻²). Para la maleza se adoptó un arreglo factorial de 2x6 para el experimento con RB985476 y 2x3 para IACSP95-5000, con el primer factor siendo la ausencia y presencia de caña de azúcar y el segundo factor las densidades de la especie. Se realizaron evaluaciones de altura, diámetro, número de perfiles y hojas, área foliar y masa seca de la parte aérea. Las PPB tuvieron reducción en altura, número de hojas y área foliar del perfil principal a los 60 días después del plantío en la RB985476. Para la variedad IACSP95-5000, no hubo reducción en las variables analizadas. La masa seca media por planta de C. rotundus se redujo con el aumento de la densidad de la especie en ausencia de PPB.

Palabras clave: competencia, Cyperaceae, densidades, *Saccharum* spp.

Introduction

A weed is any plant species that grows where it is not desired, interfering with cultivated plants, which can cause losses in production of around 20 to 30% (Lorenzi, 2014). Weeds interfere directly with crops through competition for water, light, nutrients and space. Additionally, they can interfere through allelopathic compounds capable of harming the development of crops or reducing the quality of products. They may also interfere indirectly since they are hosts of pests, diseases and nematodes, as well as harming culture and harvest practices (Pitelli, 1987). According to Oliveira and Freitas (2008), 95 weed species have been identified in sugarcane (*Saccharum officinarum* L.), which are distributed in 74 genera and 30 families. The most representative in number of species are Poaceae, Asteraceae, Euphorbiaceae, Malvaceae, Papilionoideae and Amaranthaceae. Among these species, *Cyperus rotundus* L. (Purple Nutsedge) has obtained the Highest Value of Importance (HVI = 230.08) in relation to the infesting community.

The species *C. rotundus* is among the world's major weeds because of its high competition capacity and control

Received for publication: 16 April, 2018. Accepted for publication: 18 December, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.73317

^{*} Corresponding author: analigia_giraldeli@hotmail.com



¹ Universidade de São Paulo - Escola Superior de Agricultura "Luiz de Queiroz", USP/ESALQ, São Paulo (Brazil).

difficulty (Kissmann and Groth, 2000) and its reproduction almost exclusively through tubers (Lorenzi, 2014). This species can have distinct levels of dormancy, which makes the management of this weed with herbicides difficult (Baloch *et al.*, 2015). In sugarcane, Durigan *et al.* (2006) observed a reduction of 43.3% in yield in the presence of this species.

Kuva *et al.* (2007) evaluated the weed community in sugarcane mechanically harvested at 120 d after cutting, and the importance of the *C. rotundus* species, which was found in 20 areas, was notable; in 13 of these areas, it was the most important species, presenting a Relative Importance index (RI%) above 90%. In another study, Kuva *et al.* (2008) observed the presence of *Cyperus* sp. in 11 of 29 studied plots in a seed bank, ranging from 9.09% to 80% in relation to the RI%.

In a conventional green cane system, difficulties controlling species such as *C. rotundus*, *Commelina benghalensis* L. (Bengal Dayflower), *Sida rhombifolia* L. (Arrowleaf Sida), *Digitaria nuda* (Crabgrass) and *Urochloa plantaginea* (Link) R.D. Webster (Alexandergrass) were identified. Of these species, *C. rotundus* presented an HVI of 54%, a relative frequency (RF) of 33.3%, a relative density (RD) of 76.3% and a relative dominance (RD) of 51.9%. In fallow, this species also obtained high values of HVI (51.1%), RD (66.7%) and RD (45.5%) (Soares *et al.*, 2016).

In relation to the influence of weed density on sugarcane, Durigan *et al.* (2005) observed that low (58-246 epigeal manifestations m⁻²), average (318-773 epigeal manifestations m⁻²) and high (675-1,198 epigeal manifestations m⁻²) weed densities reduced sugarcane yield by 13.5, 29.3 and 45.2%, respectively, as compared to the control (free of interference).

The interference of *C. rotundus* in sugarcane is already recognized, but further studies are needed for pre-sprouted sugarcane seedlings (PSS). In this planting method, seedlings arrive at the field with the aerial part and roots already developed, which can guarantee a greater competitive advantage for sugarcane, to the detriment of weeds, since it can allow faster closing between lines, reducing the period of interference (Oliveira, 2016; Dias *et al.*, 2017; Silva *et al.*, 2018). According to Landell *et al.* (2012), PSS help maintain a cane field with greater vigor and quality, reduce mixtures of cultivars and maintain high phytosanity.

The aim of this study was to evaluate the initial interference of *C. rotundus* in pre-sprouted sugarcane seedlings (PSS) cultivars RB985476 and IACSP95-5000.

Materials and methods

Two experiments were carried out, the first from June to August, 2017, with cultivar RB985476, and the second from February to April, 2018, with cultivar IACSP95-5000. Both experiments were carried out in a greenhouse in Piracicaba, São Paulo, Brazil (22°42'31.2" S and 47°37'44.5" W, 547 m a.s.l.). Irrigation was maintained simulating the regional precipitation of the month of October, with an average of three mm per day (average of the last ten years) according to data collected by the meteorological station (22°42'30" S, and 47°38'30" W, 546 m a.s.l.).

The experimental design was completely randomized, with four replicates. A seedling was planted in a 10 L plastic pot, with a planting area of 572 cm². For cultivar RB985476, the treatments were composed of seven densities of *C. rotundus:* 0, 1, 2, 4, 8, 16 and 32 plants/pot, equivalent to 0, 17, 35, 70, 140, 280 and 560 plants m⁻², respectively. For the IACSP95-5000 cultivar, the treatments corresponded to four densities of *C. rotundus:* 0, 4, 8, and 16 plants/pot, equivalent to 0, 70, 140 and 280 plants m⁻², respectively.

For the *C. rotundus* weed, in both experiments, the treatments were composed of the densities in the absence and presence of the crop, with the treatments arranged in 2x7 (experiment with cultivar RB985476) and 2x4 factorial schemes (experiment with the cultivar IACSP95-5000), that is, two conditions of coexistence in seven and four densities, respectively. The plants were planted at a depth of three cm at the corresponding densities of each treatment. The tubers were radially allocated in relation to the sugarcane that was planted in the center of the pot.

The chemical characteristics according to the soil analysis were: pH (CaCl₂) = 4.9, P = 7 mg dm⁻³, K = 1.69 mmol_c dm⁻³, Ca = 48.49 mmol_c dm⁻³, Mg = 14.65 mmol_c dm⁻³, H + Al = 22 mmol_c dm⁻³, organic matter = 42 g kg⁻¹, base saturation = 74.6 %, saturation by Al = 0.4%, and cation exchange capacity (CEC) = 86.8 mmol_c dm⁻³.

Evaluations of cultivar RB985476 were performed at 30 and 60 d after planting (DAP) and up to 90 DAP for IACSP95-5000. Plant height was measured from the soil surface to the last fully developed leaf with a visible auricle, the diameter of the stem was measured with a digital caliper at 5 cm from the soil, and the number of leaves and tillers was also estimated.

In the last evaluation of each experiment, the leaf area was measured with a LiCor, LI 3000A (Nebraska, USA). The dry mass of the sugarcane plants and the Purple Nutsedge were estimated by cutting samples close to the soil surface, placing them in properly identified paper bags and oven drying them with forced air circulation at a temperature of 65°C to obtain the dry mass. The data were submitted to analysis of variance by the F test, and the means of the treatments were compared with Tukey's test ($P \le 0.05$) (Pimentel-Gomes and Garcia, 2002).

Results and discussion

Experiment I: RB985476

According to the analysis of variance, no statistical differences were observed for the parameters: diameter (Tab. 1), number of tillers and dry mass of the sugarcane plants (Tab. 2).

TABLE 1. Height (cm) and diameter (mm) at 30 and 60 DAP in the PSS of sugarcane cultivar RB985476 in competition with *C. rotundus*.

Densities	Hei	ght	Diameter		
(plants/pot)	30	60	30	60	
0	18.50	24.62 ab	5.50	8.00	
1	16.00	19.50 ab	4.30	7.60	
2	16.50	22.62 ab	5.00	8.30	
4	17.50	22.62 ab	4.70	7.20	
8	16.50	19.50 ab	4.70	5.80	
16	17.00	17.75 b	4.60	7.30	
32	15.75	26.62 a	5.20	7.60	
Mean	16.82 ns	21.89 *	4.80 ns	7.40 ns	
LSD	3.12	8.74	2.90	4.90	
C.V. (%)	8.08	17.38	26.24	29.19	

ns: non-significant; *followed by equal letters in a column means they do not differ according to the Tukey test at 5% probability; C.V.: coefficient of variation; LSD: less significant difference; DAP: days after planting.

Differences were observed only at 60 DAP for the variable height between the treatments, with 16 (17.75 cm) and 32 (26.62 cm) plants/pot (Tab. 1); however, neither differed from the control in the absence of the weed. The lowest values of leaf area were verified for the treatments with 1 and 16 plants of *C. rotundus*/pot when compared with the highest density of competition (Tab. 2). The number of sugarcane leaves was lower for the treatment with 16 plants/pot (3.50) as compared to the zero density (7.50) at 60 DAP (Tab. 2).

In relation to the total dry mass of the aerial part of the plants of *C. rotundus*, the analysis of variance showed an

TABLE 2. Number of leaves and tillers at 30 and 60 DAP, leaf area (cm²) and dry mass (g) at 60 DAP of PSS of sugarcane cultivar RB985476 in competition with *C. rotundus*.

Densities	Number o	Number of leaves		Number of tillers		Dry			
(plants/pot)	30	60	30	60	Leal area	mass			
0	5.75	7.50 a	0.00	0.00	490.075 ab	7.71			
1	5.00	6.25 ab	0.25	0.50	270.912 b	5.14			
2	5.25	6.00 ab	0.00	0.25	459.752 ab	6.93			
4	5.50	7.00 a	0.00	0.50	470.567 ab	7.66			
8	4.50	5.75 ab	0.25	0.75	287.920 ab	6.05			
16	4.00	3.50 b	0.00	0.00	147.662 b	4.48			
32	5.50	8.00 a	0.25	0.50	658.612 a	8.87			
Mean	5.07 ns	6.28 *	0.10 ns	0.35 ns	397.928 *	6.69 ns			
LSD	2.58	2.81	0.75	1.46	372.341	5.47			
C.V. (%)	22.15	19.48	12.98	21.41	21.55	14.88			

ns: non-significant; *means followed by the same letters in a column do not differ according to the Tukey test at 5% probability; C.V.: coefficient of variation; LSD: less significant difference; DAP: days after planting.

TABLE 3. C. rota	<i>undus</i> dry mass o	of the aerial part (g)	and dry mass pe	r plant (g) at 60 DA	P in the presence	and absence of PSS o	f sugarcane cultivar
RB985476.	-						-

Densities	Dry m	ass of the aerial part		Dry mass per plant		
(plants/pot)	Presence	Absence	Mean	Presence	Absence	Mean
1	1.67 cA	1.64 bA	1.65	1.67 aA	1.64 aA	1.65
2	3.01 cA	2.44 abA	2.72	1.50 aA	1.22 abA	1.36
4	5.38 bcA	4.20 abA	4.79	1.34 abA	1.05 abA	1.19
8	7.08 bA	1.03 bB	4.05	0.88 abA	0.12 bA	0.50
16	3.89 bcA	3.28 abA	3.58	0.24 bA	0.20 bA	0.22
32	14.01 aA	6.17 aB	10.09	0.43 abA	0.19 bA	0.31
Mean	5.84	3.13	4.48	1.01	0.74	0.87
F factor 1		24.55 *			2.58 ns	
F factor 2		19.42 *			8.36 *	
Ffactor1 x factor2		6.23 *			0.39 ns	
C.V. (%)		17.91			13.68	

ns: non-significant; *means followed by the same lowercase letters in a column and capital letters in a row do not differ according to the Tukey test at 5% probability; DAP: days after planting.

interaction between the factors (Tab. 3). In the interaction within the factor of absence and presence of sugarcane, a difference was observed between the densities of 8 plants/ pot, with 7.08 g in the presence of sugarcane and 1.03 g in the absence, and 32 plants/pot, with 14.01 g in the presence and 6.17 g in the absence. For the densities factor, in the

TABLE 4. Height (cm) and diameter (mm) at 30, 60 and 90 DAP of PSS of sugarcane cultivar IACSP95-5000 in competition with *C. rotundus*.

Densities	Height			Diameter			
(plants/pot)	30	60	90	30	60	90	
0	14.75	33.75	63.00	4.37	11.75	18.85	
1	11.75	28.50	46.00	5.50	9.85	14.42	
4	13.50	30.00	48.50	4.75	10.62	14.75	
8	14.75	31.62	53.00	6.50	11.42	15.32	
Mean	13.68 ns	30.96 ns	52.62 ns	5.28 ns	10.91 ns	15.83 ns	
LSD	4.23	10.54	19.97	3.08	4.49	4.62	
C.V. (%)	14.73	16.21	18.07	27.84	19.60	13.90	

ns: non-significant; C.V.: coefficient of variation; LSD: less significant difference; DAP: days after planting.

presence of sugarcane, the highest total dry mass value of *C. rotundus* was reached with 32 plants/pot, and the lowest total dry mass with 1 plant/pot, as was expected.

For dry mass per plant in the presence of sugarcane, the highest values were seen with the densities of 1 plant/pot (1.67 g) and 2 plants/pot (1.50 g), differing from 16 plants/ pot (0.24 g). For the variable average dry mass per plant, within the factor absence of sugarcane, lower values for the densities of 8 (0.12 g), 16 (0.20 g) and 32 (0.19 g) were verified, as compared to 1 plant/pot (1.64 g). These results may suggest the beginning of intraspecific competition. There was no difference for the factor presence and absence of sugarcane within the density factor (Tab. 3).

Experiment II: IACSP95-5000

The analysis of variance was not significant for the variables: height, diameter (Tab. 4), number of leaves, number of tillers, leaf area, aerial part dry mass of the sugarcane (Tab. 5) or dry mass of the aerial part of *C. rotundus* (Tab. 6).

TABLE 5. Number of leaves and tillers at 30, 60 and 90 DAP, leaf area (cm²) and dry mass of the aerial part (g) at 90 DAP of PSS of sugarcane cultivar IACSP95-5000 in competition with *C. rotundus*. Piracicaba, São Paulo, Brazil (2018).

Densities (plants/pot)	Number of leaves			Number of tillers			Looforco	Deve en e e e
	30	60	90	30	60	90	Leai area	Dry mass
0	6.00	8.25	7.00	0.00	0.75	1.25	2117.55	65.78
1	6.25	6.25	6.00	1.25	1.25	1.00	1850.30	34.13
4	6.25	6.75	6.00	0.50	1.00	1.00	1761.09	32.41
8	5.75	6.50	6.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	1415.38	32.99
Mean	6.06 ns	6.93 ns	6.31 ns	0.50 ns	0.81 ns	0.87 ns	1786.08 ns	41.33 ns
LSD	2.12	2.20	1.05	2.14	2.28	2.53	985.93	41.59
C.V. (%)	16.67	15.15	7.58	28.08	27.34	29.47	26.29	19.83

ns: non-significant; C.V.: coefficient of variation; LSD: less significant difference; DAP: days after planting.

TABLE 6. Dry mass of aerial part (g) and dry mass per plant (g) of *C. rotundus* at 90 DAP in the presence and absence of PSS of sugarcane cultivar IACSP95-5000.

Densities (plants/pot)		Dry mass of aerial part			Dry mass per plant	
	Presence	Absence	Mean	Presence	Absence	Mean
4	1.28	4.12	2.70	0.32 B	1.03 aA	0.67
8	2.01	3.02	2.52	0.25 A	0.37 abA	0.31
16	3.65	4.84	4.25	0.22 A	0.30 bA	0.26
Mean	2.32	3.99	3.15	0.26	0.57	0.41
F factor 1		4.091 ns			4.058 ns	
F factor 2		1.752 ns			2.960 *	
F factor 1 x factor 2		0.491 ns			1.828 ns	
C.V. (%)		22.83			10.85	

ns: not significant; *means followed by the same lowercase letters in a column and capital letters in a row do not differ according to the Tukey test at 5% probability; C.V.: coefficient of variation; DAP: days after planting.

Giraldeli, Carrara de Brito, Moreira Silva, Apolari Ghirardello, Viviani Pagenotto, Pereira de Moraes, and Victoria Filho: Initial interference of *Cyperus rotundus* L. 213 in pre-sprouted seedlings of sugarcane cultivars RB985476 and IACSP95-5000

For the variable mean dry mass per plant of *C. rotundus*, the analysis showed a significant effect in the absence of sugarcane, with the highest value in the density of 4 plants/ pot as compared to 16. However, differences were not found with the treatment with 8 plants/pot. A higher mean dry mass was also observed in the density of 4 plants/pot in the absence of sugarcane than in the treatment with presence of the crop (Tab. 6).

Hijano (2016) observed no differences in height, diameter, number of leaves of main stem, leaf area of main stem, dry mass of primary leaves and primary stem at 120 DAP of PSS of cultivars RB855156 and CTC14 when subjected to competition with *Rottboellia cochichinensis* (Lour.) Clayton (Itchgrass). Similar results were obtained in the present study, in which no reduction in height, diameter, or number of leaves and tillers at 30, 60 and 90 DAP of cultivar IACSP95-5000 was observed when subjected to competition with *C. rotundus*.

The height of PSS cultivar RB966928 was not reduced when they were in competition with Panicum maximum Jacq. (Guineagrass), at 60 and 90 d after emergence (DAE) of the weed at densities of 3.8, 7.7, 11.5 and 15.4 plants m⁻²; however, at 45 DAE, a lower height was observed at the higher density (21 cm) as compared to the control (26.3 cm) (Paula, 2015). A height reduction also was observed in this study for cultivar RB985476 at 60 DAP at the density 16 plants/pot of C. rotundus, reducing the average height of the plants by 8.87 cm. In contrast to what was observed in this study, in which the IACSP95-5000 cultivar did not show a reduction in the height variable, Zera et al. (2016) verified a lower height of this cultivar at 30 DAP when subjected to competition with U. plantaginea, S. rhombifolia, Digitaria horizontalis Willd., Amaranthus retroflexus L. (Pigweed Redroot) and P. maximum, as compared to a control treatment (absence of weeds). In the present study, the lowest plant height at 60 DAP was found for cultivar RB985476 at the density 16 plants/pot (17.75 cm).

The mean number of tillers, height and dry mass of PSS cultivar RB966928 was not reduced at 30, 60 and 90 DAE when in competition with *Ipomoea hederifolia* L. (Morning Glory) at the densities 1, 2, 3 and 4 plants/pot, corresponding to 3.8, 7.7, 11.5 and 15.4 plants m⁻². The same was observed when the competition was established with *D. horizontalis* in the variables height and number of tillers; however, for dry mass, differences were observed between the control (absence of weed) (53.3 g) and treatment with a plant of *D. horizontalis*/pot (34.4 g) (Paula, 2015). This was not observed in the present study, in which there was no reduction in dry mass for the cultivars IACSP95-5000

and RB985476 when in competition with *C. rotundus* at 90 and 60 DAP.

For the cultivars of this study, differences in the number of tillers according to the density of *C. rotundus* were not observed. Hijano (2016) observed a reduction in the number of tillers when increasing the density of *R. cochichinensis* for the cultivars RB855156 (85 and 120 DAP) and CTC14 (55, 85 and 120 DAP). A reduction in the number of tillers was verified for cultivar RB966928 in coexistence with four plants of *U. decumbens*/pot at 60 and 90 DAE of the weed. In addition, a reduction in the dry mass of the sugarcane with 1 plant/pot was also observed; however, there was no reduction in height (Paula, 2015).

At 120 DAP, Zera *et al.* (2016) observed a reduction in the number of tillers in cultivar IACSP95-5000 with Plene Evolve, Plene PB and MPB-IACSP in competition with *P. maximum.* This was not observed in the present study, in which there was no reduction in the number of tillers for any of the studied cultivars in competition with *C. rotundus.* Paula (2015) observed a reduction in the number of tillers when PSS cultivar RB966928 was in competition with a density of 15.4 *P. maximum* plants m⁻² at 60 DAE of the weed and a density of 7.7 plants m⁻² at 90 DAE.

The competition of cultivar RB855536 with *I. hederifolia* during 229 DAP of sugarcane reduced the number of tillers by 34%, from 10.68 to 7.06 m². In addition, the authors observed a 33-d period prior to interference (PPI), yielding 71.65 t ha⁻¹ when the crop remained free of weeds and 38.59 t ha⁻¹ with competition for 229 DAP (Silva *et al.*, 2009).

The PPI, the critical period of preventing interference (CPPI), and the total period of preventing interference (TPPI) for sugarcane cultivar SP803280 (second cut) were 18, 18-137 and 137 DAP when subjected to competition with 12 weed species, with the highest importance for *P. maximum, Acanthospermum hispidum* DC. and *Alternanthera tenella* Colla (Joyweed). The yield in the absence of weeds was 126.8 t ha⁻¹, which was reduced to 84.4 t ha⁻¹ when the crop competed for 270 DAP (Meirelles *et al.*, 2009).

For the dry mass of the aerial part of the PSS, no differences were found between the densities of *C. rotundus*. Zera *et al.* (2016) did not observe differences for cultivar IACSP95-5000 (Plene Evolve, Plene PB and MPB-IACSP technologies) in competition with *U. plantaginea*, *S. rhombifolia*, *D. horizontalis*, *A. retroflexus* and *P. maximum*.

Beyond sugarcane, other crops suffer from large interference caused by *C. rotundus*. Maize crops of the DKB 390

hybrid, in competition with *C. rotundus*, have presented reductions of approximately 10% for the variables dry mass, mass of 100 grains, grain mass and grain yield with increased weed densities in the presence of 10 plants m^{-2} (Silva *et al.*, 2015).

In this study, the stem diameter variable for both cultivars of sugarcane was not reduced. Kuva *et al.* (2003) estimated a reduction of stem yield of the cultivar RB835089 in competition with *U. decumbens* and *P. maximum* (most representative species in the area) as the weed dry mass increased.

The results demonstrate the importance of studies to better understand weed management in the PSS system since the behavior of sugarcane was different from that observed for conventional planting with parts of the stem.

In addition, sugarcane plants arrive in the field with developed aerial parts and roots, which makes it difficult to manage weeds from the Poaceae family with herbicides. Another important factor that should be considered is that, in seedling planting areas, there is no straw, which can be favorable for positive photoblasts and smaller seeds (Silva *et al.*, 2018).

Conclusions

It was concluded that *C. rotundus* interfered with the height, number of leaves and leaf area of the main tiller of cultivar RB985476 at 60 d after planting, mainly in the treatment with 16 plants/pot (280 plants m⁻²).

There was no initial interference in the parameters evaluated for the IACSP95-5000 cultivar up to 90 d after planting.

Literature cited

- Baloch, A.H., H. Rehman, Z. Ibrahim, M.A. Buzdar, and S. Ahmad. 2015. The biology of Balochistani weed: *Cyperus rotundus* Linnaeus. A Review. Pure Appl. Biol. 4, 171-180.
- Dias, J.L.C.S., A.C. Silva Junior, J.R.G. Queiroz, and D. Martins. 2017. Herbicides selectivity in pre-budded seedlings of sugarcane. Arquivos Inst. Biol. 84, e0112015. Doi: 10.1590/1808-1657000112015
- Durigan, J.C., P.C. Timossi, and N.M. Correia. 2005. Effects of purple nutsedge plant densities and chemical control on sugarcane yield. Planta Daninha 23, 463-469. Doi: 10.1590/ S0100-83582005000300010
- Durigan, J.C., P.C. Timossi, and N.M. Correia, 2006. Integrated management of purple nutsedge on sugarcane yield. Planta Daninha 24, 77-81. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582006000100010

- Hijano, N. 2016. Interferência de capim-camalote em cana-de-açúcar e seletividade de indaziflam e indaziflam + metribuzin aplicados em cana-de-açúcar no sistema MPB. MSc thesis. Universidade Estadual Paulista "Júlio de Mesquita Filho", Faculdade de Ciências Agrárias e Veterinárias (FCAV), Jaboticabal, Brazil.
- Kissmann, K.G. and D. Groth. (eds.) 2000. Plantas infestantes e nocivas. BASF, São Paulo, Brazil.
- Kuva, M.A., R. Gravena, R.A. Pitelli, P.J. Christoffoleti, and P.L.C.A. Alves. 2003. Interference periods of weeds in the sugarcane crop. III - *Brachiaria decumbens* and *Panicum maximum*. Planta Daninha 21, 37-44. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582003000100005
- Kuva, M.A., R.A. Pitelli, P.L.C.A. Alves, T.P. Salgado, and M.C.D.M. Pavani. 2008. Weed seedbank and its correlation with the established flora in no-burn sugarcane area. Planta Daninha 26, 735-744. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582008000400004
- Kuva, M., R.A. Pitelli, T.P. Salgado, and P.L.C.A. Alves. 2007. Phytosociology of weed community in no-burn sugar cane agroecosystems. Planta Daninha 25, 501-511. Doi: 10.1590/ S0100-83582007000300009
- Landell, M.D.A., M.P. Campana, P. Figueiredo, M.A. Xavier, I.D. Anjos, L.L. Dinardo-Miranda, M.S. Scarpari, J.C. Garcia, M.A.P. Bidóia, D.N. Silva, J.R. Mendonça, R.A.D. Kanthack, M.F. Campos, S.R. Brancalião, R.H. Petri, and P.E.M. Miguel. 2012. Sistema de multiplicação de cana-de-açúcar com uso de mudas pré-brotadas (MPB), oriundas de gemas individualizadas. Documentos IAC, Ribeirão Preto, Brazil.
- Lorenzi, H. 2014. Manual de identificação e controle de plantas daninhas: Plantio direto e convencional. Instituto Plantarum, Nova Odessa, Brazil.
- Meirelles, G.L.S., P.L.C.A. Alves, and M.P. Nepomuceno. 2009. Weed interference periods in ratoon sugarcane. Planta Daninha 27, 67-73. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582009000100010
- Oliveira, A.R. and S.P. Freitas. 2008. Phyto-sociological survey of weed in sugarcane crop areas. Planta Daninha 26, 33-46. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582008000100004
- Oliveira, T.C. 2016. Densidade de plantio e manejo da adubação em cana-planta proveniente de mudas pré-brotadas. MSc thesis. Universidade de São Paulo, Centro de Energia Nuclear na Agricultura (CENA), Piracicaba, Brazil.
- Paula, R.J. 2015. Interferência de plantas daninhas no desenvolvimento inicial de mudas meristemáticas de cana-de-açúcar. MSc thesis. Universidade Estadual Paulista "Júlio de Mesquita Filho", Faculdade de Ciências agrarias e Veterinárias (FCAV), Jaboticabal, Brasil.
- Pimentel-Gomes F. and C.H. Garcia. 2002. Estatística aplicada a experimentos agronômicos e florestais: exposição com exemplos e orientações para uso de aplicativos. FEALQ, Piracicaba, Brazil.
- Pitelli, R.A. 1987. Competição e controle das plantas daninhas em áreas agrícolas. Série Técnica IPEF 4, 1-24.
- Silva, D.V., M.A.M. Freitas, G.S. Silva, M.F. Souza, A.A.S. Silva, L.R. Ferreira, T. Sediyama, and P.R. Cecon, 2015. Growth and yield of maize in purple nutsedge interference. Semin. Cienc. Agrar. 36, 3077-3084. Doi: 10.5433/1679-0359.2015v36n5p3077
- Silva, I.A.B., M.A. Kuva, P.L.C.A. Alves, and T.P. Salgado. 2009. Interference of a weed community with predominance of *Ipomoea hederifolia* on sugar cane ratton. Planta Daninha 27, 265-272. Doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582009000200008

- Silva, G.S., A.F.M. Silva, A.L. Giraldeli, G.A. Ghirardello, R. Victoria Filho, and R.E.B. Toledo. 2018. Weed management in presprouted seedlings system of sugarcane. Rev. Bras. Herbic. 17, 86-94. Doi: 10.7824/rbh.v17i1.526
- Soares, M.B.B., S. Bianco, E.L. Finoto, D. Bolonhezi, J.A.A. Albuquerque, and A.A. Silva. 2016. Weed community in a raw sugarcane renovation area submitted to different soil

managements. Planta Daninha 34, 91-98. Doi: 10.1590/ S0100-83582016340100009

Zera, F.S., A.R. Schiavetto, and C.A.M. Azania, 2016. Interferência de plantas daninhas em mudas pré-brotadas (MPB) de cana-de -açúcar nas tecnologias Plene PB, Plene Evolve e MPB-IACSP. STAB 34, 40-42.

Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review

Factores precosecha que influyen en la calidad de las frutas pasifloráceas. Revisión

Gerhard Fischer^{1*}, Luz M. Melgarejo², and Joseph Cutler³

ABSTRACT

RESUMEN

Colombia is the country with the greatest genetic diversity in passion fruit species, some of which are cultivated on an area of approximately 13,673 ha. Each variety must be planted at a suitable altitude under optimal conditions to obtain the best quality. Regarding plant nutrition, potassium has the greatest influence due to the effect of its application on the yield increase, ascorbic acid content and lifecycle to harvest. Adequate water increases the percentage of the marketable quality and amount of fruit juice, and the use of rootstocks does not significantly change the fruit quality. Ensuring a pollination of the flowers in cultivation is decisive for the fruit formation and its juice content. The species differ greatly in their quality, as purple passion fruit (Passiflora edulis f. edulis) is a fruit that develops the highest content of ascorbic acid, while sweet calabash (P. maliformis) forms the maximum amount of phenols and total antioxidant activity. The maturation and ripening of passion fruit is determined by the skin coloration, during which the Brix grades and the maturity index increase and the titratable acidity diminishes. Fruits harvested early in physiological maturity and with unripe peel color can be treated with ethylene in post-harvest, matching fruits that ripened in the plant. More research is needed in the improvement of the quality of the Passifloraceae. Giant granadilla (P. cuadrangularis) and sweet calabash have been studied less than banana passion fruit (P. tripartita var. mollissima), purple passion fruit, yellow passion fruit and sweet granadilla (P. ligularis). The last three species are the most exported fruits in the country.

Key words: Passiflora edulis f. flavicarpa, P. edulis f. edulis, P. ligularis, P. tripartita var. mollissima, P. maliformis, P. cuadrangularis.

Introduction

Colombia is a country with the highest diversity rates of *Passifloraceae* species (Ocampo *et al.*, 2007), nine species are commercially cultivated to supply local and international markets (Ligarreto, 2012). Six of these species have

Colombia es el país de mayor diversidad genética en especies de pasifloras, algunas de las cuales se cultivan abarcando aproximadamente 13,673 ha. Cada variedad debe ser sembrada en sitio y piso térmico apto para desarrollar su calidad óptima, igualmente debe ser cultivada con las mejores prácticas para aprovechar su potencial. En la nutrición, es el potasio el que muestra mayor influencia ya que aumenta el rendimiento y el contenido de ácido ascórbico y acorta el tiempo para cosechar. Suministro suficiente de agua aumenta el porcentaje de calidad de fruto mercadeable, así como el jugo del fruto, mientras que el uso de patrones no influye significativamente en la calidad de los frutos. Garantizar una polinización de las flores en cultivo es decisivo para la formación del fruto y el jugo. Las especies difieren mucho en su calidad, siendo la gulupa (Passiflora edulis f. edulis) la que desarrolla un contenido más alto en ácido ascórbico, mientras la cholupa (P. maliformis) se destaca por el máximo en fenoles y actividad antioxidante total. La maduración de los frutos de las pasifloráceas está bien determinada por la coloración de la cáscara, durante la cual los grados Brix y el índice de madurez aumentan, y la acidez titulable disminuye. Los frutos cosechados tempranamente en madurez fisiológica y con cáscara de poca coloración pueden ser tratados con etileno en poscosecha igualando a los frutos madurados en planta. Más investigación es necesaria para el mejoramiento de la calidad de las pasifloráceas, siendo la badea (P. cuadrangulares) y la cholupa las menos estudiadas, en comparación con la curuba (P. tripartita var. mollissima), la gulupa, el maracuyá y la granadilla (P. ligularis), de las cuales las últimas tres están dentro de las frutas más exportadas del País.

Palabras clave: *Passiflora edulis* f. *flavicarpa*, *P. edulis* f. *edulis*, *P. ligularis*, *P. tripartita* var. *mollissima*, *P. maliformis*, *P. cuadrangularis*.

been statistically assessed, and according to Agronet (2018) in 2016, a total of 195,942.2 t were produced on 13,673.45 ha. Provinces of Antioquia and Huila produce 119,388.87 t of yellow passion fruit (7,192.30 ha); Huila, Cundinamarca and Antioquia 42,950.51 t of sweet granadilla (3,793.55 ha); Antioquia, Tolima and Cundinamarca 15,945.67 t of purple

Received for publication: 17 April, 2018. Accepted for publication: 20 December, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.71751

^{*} Corresponding author: gerfischer@gmail.com



¹ Scientific consultant; Emeritus researcher of Colciencias, Bogotá (Colombia).

² Department of Biology, Faculty of Sciences, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogotá (Colombia).

³ Faculty of Life Sciences, Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Berlin (Germany).

passion fruit (1,001.55 ha); Boyaca, Norte de Santander and Tolima 13,741.8 t of banana passion fruit (1,319.1 ha); Huila, Santander and Choco 2,352.55 t of giant granadilla (156.05 ha); and finally, Huila produces 1,562.8 t of sweet calabash (211 ha).

The most exported passiflora from Colombia is purple passion fruit, which generated 25.8 million USD for the country in 2017 and is exported mainly to The Netherlands, Germany and the United Kingdom (La Nota Económica, 2018).

The physiological behavior, quality and perishability of the fruits depends on the characteristics of each fruit, environmental conditions and crop management, as well as postharvest care (Herrera, 2012). The word "quality" comes from the Latin "qualitas" which means attribute, property or basic nature of a product; however, nowadays it can be defined as the "level of excellence or superiority" (Kader, 1986), in terms of appearance, taste, nutritional value and safety, among others (López, 2004). Quality is a combination of the attributes, properties or characteristics that each product value confers in terms of its use (e.g. raw, cooked or processed) (Kader, 2002). The set of all the qualitative factors indicates the rate of deterioration, and the lack of control of these factors leads to post-harvest losses on a larger scale (Barmann et al., 2015). Kader (2002) estimates, in general, that a third of all fruits is lost before reaching the consumer.

Due to the fact that during the post-harvest of fruits, less importance has been given to the investigation of the influence of some pre-harvest factors, such as climate and crop management on physiology, quality and longevity (Barman *et al.*, 2015), the objective of this review is to deal with these issues in the case of commercially cultivated passion fruits.

Development of the fruit quality during cultivation

Of the factors that influence the quality of the product in cultivation (pre-harvest), the most determining factors are the genetics of the variety, the environmental conditions, the further interaction between genotype and environment, and the crop management strategies (Herrera, 2012).

Environmental factors and quality

The environmental conditions of the site (climate and soil) are crucial for the process of crop quality formation, and are the basis for the development of commercial fruit growing in a country or region (Fischer and Miranda, 2012; Fischer and Orduz-Rodríguez, 2012). The environment influences processes such as photosynthesis, transpiration, respiration, translocation of photoassimilates and the metabolism of the plant, which are decisive for the internal and external quality of the fruit and its longevity in postharvest (Ladaniya, 2008).

The effect of the physical, chemical and biotic environment on the physiological mechanisms of the plant is known as plant ecophysiology (Larcher, 2003; Lambers *et al.*, 2008). Different cultivated passion fruit species are found in Brazil, Colombia and, in general, in tropical America and Central America (Miranda, 2012). The ecophysiological demands and climatic conditions of the different types of passion fruit are diverse, as shown in Table 1.

In Colombia, the altitude defines factors such as temperature. With an increase of 100 m the temperature decreases on average 0.6°C, while the UV radiation increases, and the atmospheric pressure and relative humidity decrease (Fischer and Orduz-Rodríguez, 2012). As shown in Table 1, different *Passifloraceae* can be grown commercially between 0 and 3,000 m a.s.l.

Climatic factor	Yellow passion fruit (P. edulis f. flavicarpa)	Purple passion fruit (<i>P. edulis</i> f. <i>edulis</i>)	Sweet granadilla (<i>P. ligularis</i>)	Banana passion fruit (P. <i>tripartita</i> var. <i>mollissima</i>	Sweet calabash (<i>P. maliformis</i>)	Giant granadilla (P. cuadrangularis)
Temperature (°C)	24-28	15-18	16-20	13-16	26-32	20-24
Altitude (m a.s.l.)	0-1,300	1,700-2,200	2,000-2,500	1,800-3,000	600-1,000	0-1,000
Precipitation (mm)	800-1,500	1,300-1,800	2,000-2,500	1,000-1,500	1,200-1,450	1,000-1,800
Rel. humidity (%)	70	80-94	70-75	70-80	60-70	80
Light/solar radiation	<5 h/day direct sunshine	9-13 h light/day		7-8 h/day direct sunshine	8-11 h light/day	
Authors	Cleves <i>et al.</i> , 2012	Ocampo and Wyckhuis, 2012	Miranda, 2012	Campos and Quintero, 2012; Ángulo and Fischer, 1999	Ocampo <i>et al.,</i> 2015	Carrión and Pontón, 2002

TABLE 1. Climatic factors of growth and production of passion fruits in Colombia.
Due to the increase in UV light with elevation, juicy fruits, as in the case of *Passifloraceae*, are more prone to sunburn (Fischer *et al.*, 2016) and, in addition, a high and prolonged solar radiation increases both the temperature of the irradiated cells that can cause the splitting of the epidermis and a subsequent entry of pathogens to these unprotected tissues (Fischer, 2000). For this reason, the plants need leaves to cover fruits. However, it is important that part of the UV light reaches the fruits during ripening to stimulate the production of antioxidants that improve their nutritional value (Fischer *et al.*, 2016).

At higher altitudes, due to the colder environment, production starts later and fruit development lasts longer than at lower sites, as Mayorga (2017) found in banana passion fruit. Outside their altitudinal range, crops can have a higher incidence of pests and diseases, and pollination processes are less effective (Fischer *et al.*, 2009; Ocampo *et al.*, 2015). In banana passion fruit at higher altitudes, the epidermis of the fruit is thicker and more resistant to anthracnose (Campos and Quintero, 2012). In sweet granadilla, at altitudes lower than 1,700 m a.s.l., fruit size is reduced producing 50% of second grade quality fruits (Castro, 2001).

After assessing Passifloraceae fruits in a high altitudinal zone (2,498 m, average 14.9°C), Mayorga (2017) found that in Pasca (Cundinamarca, Colombia) the banana passion fruits had a higher weight, size, citric and ascorbic acid contents; in contrast, the total soluble solids content (TSS) was lower in the high zone compared to fruits produced in lower areas (2,006 m a.s.l. and 17.9°C). It is possible that the organic acids in the higher area were not metabolized at the same rate due to the colder environment (Tellez et al., 2007) and the higher TSS at the lower elevation (2,006 m), leading to increase the transformation rate of starch in sugar by hydrolysis process. This was stated assuming that the TSS is basically a sugar dilution (80.95%) that does not depend directly on leaf photosynthesis rather than on the climatic conditions (Flórez et al., 2012), considering that in this research the photosynthetic rate increased proportionally to the elevation rate.

For banana passion fruit located in foggy areas, the espalier and the conduction of the canopy were exposed with an angle of 45° and an orientation towards the east, increasing the capture of light by the leaves and the production of fruits. These features produce 90 fruits per m² of canopy in low radiation sites and up to 100-150 fruits per m² in those of high radiation with productions as high as 40 t ha⁻¹ year⁻¹, with 2.5 cycles annually for the cv. Momix (O.C. Quintero, personal communication, 2004).

Genetic material and quality

The highest genetic diversity of the passion fruit is found in Colombia, where Ocampo *et al.* (2007) observed 167 species, from which 165 were native, followed by Brazil with 127 and Ecuador with 90. According to Ligarreto (2012), in the National System of Germplasm Banks administered by Corpoica (Colombia), there are 170 accessions of passion fruits, with 52 molecularly characterized, including details about their biochemical and agro-industrial properties. The quality enhancement is the most important objective of genetic breeding, improving the flavor and acidity of the fruit for the industrialized beverages manufacture, increasing the content of TSS and the size of the fruit (Ligarreto, 2012). In the case of yellow passion fruit, the same author mentions that oval shaped fruits are preferred because they contain up to 10% more juice than the round ones.

Ocampo *et al.* (2015) collected and characterized sweet granadilla fruits in 35 municipalities of 11 provinces of the Andean region in Colombia to establish the degree of genetic variability as an important input for genetic improvement. Eleven physicochemical variables were characterized and seven elite accessions were identified through the quality parameters: fruit weight (>34 g), °Brix (>14.4) and pulp + seed (>52%).

Regarding the influence of the genetic material on the quality and production of the *Passifloraceae*, there are great differences between the species and the variety. In yellow passion fruit in Brazil, the kinetics of chlorophyll fluorescence allowed an accurate evaluation of the functional states of the photosynthetic apparatus in the different cultivars, which indicated that 'FB 300', 'BRS Sol do Cerrado' and 'BRS Ouro Vermelho' are photosynthetically more efficient and have better fruit quality (Gama *et al.*, 2013).

Ramaiya *et al.* (2013) compared antioxidant contents (ascorbic acid, total phenols and total antioxidant activity) in four passion fruit species and found the highest content of ascorbic acid in purple passion fruit (0.32 g kg⁻¹ FW) and the lowest in sweet calabash (0.15 g kg⁻¹ FW). Regarding the total phenols, the highest content was found in sweet calabash (277.00 mg GAE/L FW) and the lowest in giant granadilla (272.96 mg GAE/L FW), while the highest total antioxidant activity was found in sweet calabash (1,685.00 μ mol Trolox/L FW) and the lowest in purple passion fruit (547.70 μ mol Trolox/L FW); yellow passion fruit obtained intermediate values of these antioxidants (Tab. 2).

TABLE 2. Some antioxidants	, predominant	organic acid	s and sugars	contained in	the pulp of	passion fruits
----------------------------	---------------	--------------	--------------	--------------	-------------	----------------

Fruit species	Antioxidants	Organic acids	Sugars
Yellow passion fruit	$^1\rm Ascorbid$ acid 0.24 g kg 1 FW $^1\rm Total phenoIs 361.73$ mg GAE L 1 FW $^1\rm TAA$ 524.00 $\mu\rm moI$ Trolox L 1 FW	³ Citric acid 55.0 meq 100 g ⁻¹ ³ Malic acid 10.5 meq 100 g ⁻¹ ³ Lactic acid 0.5 meq 100 g ⁻¹ ³ Malonic acid 0.1 meq 100 g ⁻¹	¹ Sucrose 28.6 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Glucose 14.1 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Fructose 14.6 g kg ⁻¹ FW
Purple passion fruit	1 Ascorbic acid 0.32 g kg 1 FW 1 Total phenols 362.00 mg GAE L 1 FW 1 TAA 547.70 μ mol μ mol Trolox L 1 FW	³ Citric acid 13.1 meq 100 g ⁻¹ ³ Malic acid 3.8 meq 100 g ⁻¹ , ³ Lactic acid 7.4 meq 100 g ⁻¹ ³ Malonic acid 4.9 meq 100 g ⁻¹	¹ Sucrose 45.5 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Glucose 30.1 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Fructose 31.3 g kg ⁻¹ FW
Sweet granadilla	² Ascorbic acid 0.14 g kg ⁻¹ FW	² Citric acid 7.12 mg g ⁻¹ FW ² Malic acid 2.86 mg g ⁻¹ FW ² Oxalic acid 0.019 mg g ⁻¹ FW	² Sucrose 20.67 g kg ⁻¹ FW ² Glucose 35.6 g kg ⁻¹ FW ² Fructose 35.6 g kg ⁻¹ FW
Giant granadilla	1 Ascorbic acid 0.22 g kg $^{-1}$ FW 1 Total phenols 272.96 mg GAE L $^{-1}$ FW 1 TAA 1,352.30 μ mol Trolox L $^{-1}$ FW	⁴ Citric acid 15.2 mg g ⁻¹ FW	¹ Sucrose 28.1 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Glucose 43.7 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Fructose 39.0 g kg ⁻¹ FW
¹ Ascorbic acid 0.15 g g kg ⁻¹ FWSweet calabash ¹ Total phenols 277.0 mg GAE L ⁻¹ FW ¹ TAA 1,685.00 μmol μmol Trolox L ⁻¹ FW		⁵ Acidity 3.0 %	¹ Sucrose 17.0 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Glucose 23.4 g kg ⁻¹ FW ¹ Fructose 22.1 g kg ⁻¹ FW

¹Ramaiya *et al.* (2013); ²Espinosa *et al.* (2018); ³Chan *et al.* (1972); ⁴Sánchez *et al.* (2014); ⁵Ocampo *et al.* (2015). TAA - Total antioxidant activity

In a compilation by Casierra-Posada and Jarma-Orozco (2016) on the nutritive values of different passion fruits vary depending on the species. For example, according to the reports of Chan *et al.* (1972), the highest content of organic acids in yellow passion fruit are: citric acid (55.0 meq/100 g fruit juice), malic acid (10.5 meq), lactic acid (0.5 meq) and malonic acid (0.1 meq). In purple passion fruit, citric acid also presented the highest content, but only with 13.1 meq followed by lactic (7.4 meq), malonic (4.9 meq) and malic (3.8 meq) acids (Tab. 2).

Moreover, the different commercial passion fruit species differ in the content of sugars in the fruit juice. Ramaiya *et al.* (2013) analyzed the highest sucrose content in purple passion fruit (45.5 g kg⁻¹ FW) and the lowest in sweet calabash (17.0 g), while the glucose content was the highest in giant granadilla (43.7 g) and the lowest in yellow passion fruit (14.1 g). Likewise, the lowest level of monosaccharide fructose was found in yellow passion fruit (14.6 g), and the highest one was reported in giant granadilla (39.0 g) (Tab. 2).

Some cultural practices and quality

Nutrition

220

Good crop management increases the potential of the variety. Plant nutrition is one of the key factors for the development of the typical fruit quality (Fischer and Álvarez, 2008), and due to its effect on the growth it highly influences the production and quality of the fruit (Aular *et al.*, 2014). Important practices can be lead to promote the development and quality of the fruit in purple passion fruit

crop. For example, around 70 to 80 g of fertilizer 10-20-20 (NPK) should be applied seven times between 200 and 295 d after sowing (Jiménez *et al.*, 2012).

The absorption of nutrients increases at the beginning of the reproductive phase, for example in yellow passion fruit, the fertilizer demand increases at 250 to 280 d after transplanting, when the plants begin to grow exponentially. In this phenological stage, the absorption of nutrients such as nitrogen (N), potassium (K) and calcium (Ca) and the micronutrients rises, especially manganese (Mn) and iron (Fe) (Borges and Lima, 2007). In addition, the same authors reported that temperatures below 18°C decrease passion fruit growth which, consequently, reduces nutrient absorption and fruit production.

In order to understand the influence of N on yellow passion fruit, Borges *et al.* (2006) applied two sources, urea and calcium nitrate, in five doses (0 to 800 kg ha⁻¹) and found the maximum fruit yield (34.3 t ha⁻¹) with the application of 457 kg ha⁻¹ of N in the form of urea, without influencing the characteristics of the fruit and the quality of the juice.

Freitas *et al.* (2006) studied the deficiencies of macronutrients and boron (B) in yellow passion fruit and found that the lack of Mg, N, phosphorus (P) and sulfur (S) in the nutrient solution caused the lowest number of fruits per plant (0, 2, 3 and 4, respectively), compared to the control (10 fruits). The authors also found that TSS were lower in fruits deficient in N, P and K, and the content of ascorbic acid decreased with the lack of N, K and S in the nutrient solution. With different levels of K in the nutrient solution, Araújo *et al.* (2006) found that 6 mmol L^{-1} of K produced fruits of greater weight and yield/plant, while the thickness and relative water content of the pericarp as well as the concentration of vitamin C increased with the dose of K (from 0 to 8 mmol L^{-1}). Also, the increase in K concentration to 8 mmol L^{-1} shortened the time to fruit maturity by around 25 d (Araújo *et al.*, 2005).

Passion fruits are notable for their high content of mineral nutrients. Martin and Nakasone (1970) reported higher contents of Ca and P (measured in 100 g of fresh weight) in purple passion fruit (14 g and 41 mg, respectively), while sweet granadilla excelled in Fe (0.8 mg), but yellow passion fruit and banana passion fruit presented low Ca contents (4 g).

Water and irrigation

In yellow passion fruit cultivated in the semi-arid region of Paraíba (Brazil) and irrigated with 133% of the crop evapotranspiration (Eto), gas exchange rates were higher in the 'BRS Sol do Cerrado' genotype, in addition to fruit production with a higher market classification, compared to 'BRS Gigante Amarelo' which was more prone to develop in conditions of low water availability due to its lower stomatal conductance (Melo *et al.*, 2014). In the same semi-arid region, Suassuna *et al.* (2011) found in the yellow passion fruit hybrid IAC 273/277 that the irrigation level at 120% of ETo promoted a greater proportion of fruits with fresh weights higher than 150 g, an increase in juice yield and a higher percentage of skin compared to lower and higher levels of irrigation.

A symptom of severe deterioration is the cracking of the passion fruits due to possible effects such as higher water influx to organs, drastic change between night and daytime temperature and/or lack of B, Ca, K or Mg (Rivera *et al.*, 2002; Fischer *et al.*, 2009; Parra-Coronado and Miranda, 2016), which is observed especially in sweet granadilla and banana passion fruit.

Pruning

Regarding pruning, growing yellow passion fruits with a different number of reproductive branches (40, 30, 24, 20 and 14 branches/plant) evidenced that a smaller number of tertiary branches decreased production (number of fruits/ plant) and productivity (kg ha⁻¹ of fruits) and juice yield, but increased the average fruit weight without modifying the internal characteristics of organs (Hafle *et al.*, 2009). According to Weber *et al.* (2017), fruit weight accumulation includes competition for compounds produced by

photosynthesis, and a lower fruit number increases the available assimilates for fruit filling.

Grafting

In different combinations of yellow passion fruits in Viçosa-MG (Brazil) grafted on two wild species (*P. gibertti* and *P. mucronata*), Salazar *et al.* (2016) observed significant correlations in fruits for ascorbic acid, brightness values, chroma and angle Hue. However, the content of β -carotene in the fruit did not show significant differences, which indicates that the two rootstocks did not influence this compound; nevertheless, there was a decrease in the ascorbic acid content, compared to non-grafted plants. The results indicate the potential use of wild rootstocks due to their positive effects on grafted plants, while maintaining the commercial quality of the fruits.

Pollination

Akamine and Girolami (1959) reported that the fruit set, the number of seeds, the weight of the fruit and the fruit yield depend on the amount of pollen deposited on the stigma. Seed development is directly correlated to the juice content (Knight and Winters, 1962). The *Passifloraceae* species are commonly pollinated by bumblebees, especially by *Xylocopa* sp. (Miranda, 2012) and also by *Centris* sp., *Epicharis* sp., *Eulaema* sp., *Bombus* sp. and *Ptiloglossa* sp. (Schotsmans and Fischer, 2011). In the allogamous yellow passion fruit, artificial pollination is very common, achieving a fruit set of 80% (Cleves *et al.*, 2012). Rodriguez-Amaya (2003) reports that manual pollination will produce larger and more succulent fruits.

Phytosanitary status

Bacteria affecting quality are: Xanthomonas axonopodis pv. passiflorae causing dark brownish green spot lesions (Castilho and Granada, 1995) and Pseudomonas syringae pv. passiflorae causing small green spots that develop into golden brown sticky necrotic lesions (Fischer and Rezende, 2008). The following fungi are causal agents affecting quality: Fusarium oxyporum f. sp. passiflorae causes a pale beige color in fruits (Fischer and Rezende, 2008), Phytophtera sp. causes gray spots (Varón de Agudelo, 1993), Colletotrichum gloeosporioides induces lesions on fruit skin that become corky and brown, Alternaria passiflorae causes browning, and Septoria sp. causes blotch. Of the viruses found in passion fruit, Cowpea-aphid borne mosaic virus (CaBMV) causes fruit deformation, East Asian Passiflora virus (EAPV) induces fading in fruit color, Passion fruit vein clearing virus (PVCV) reduces fruit size (Kitajima et al. 1986), Passion fruit green spot virus (PGSV) causes green spots on yellow passion fruit (Kitajima et al., 2003), and Passion fruit mottle virus (PaMV) induces fruit skin mottling (Fischer and Rezende, 2008).

Fruit ripening and quality

Ripening can be defined as the integration of external and internal changes, including the taste and texture that a fruit provides when it completes its growth (Agustí, 2004). The cultivated passion fruits are climacteric (Hernández and Fischer, 2009); it means that berries growth and development take place while attached to the plant or after the harvesting process, depending on the state of fruit development.

In two sweet granadilla plantations in the municipalities of Santa María and La Argentina in the province of Huila (Colombia), Espinosa *et al.* (2015) grouped the fruits into four stages of maturity, recording the change in color, the increase in TSS (Brix degrees) and maturity index (TSS/ TTA), and the decrease in total titratable acidity (TTA) (Tab. 3). Since the color change of the epidermis during the maturation of the passion fruit is the most notable characteristic (Schotsmans and Fischer, 2011), the change of the passion fruit from green to yellow is due to the degradation of chlorophyll and the production of new pigments, mainly carotenoids, which generate the yellow to red coloration of the tissues (Valero and Serrano, 2010).

Similar results were obtained by Pinzón *et al.* (2007) for purple passion fruit, only differing in the purple skin color

and the maturity index (MI). The purple passion fruit retains a higher content of TTA at the consumption ripeness, recording a MI of 4.14 (with a TTA of 3.92), regardless of the higher concentration of TSS (16.21), compared to 13.1 of the sweet granadilla (Tab. 2). After analyzing the stages immature (I), color change (breaker) (II) and mature (III) for purple passion fruits, Jiménez *et al.* (2011) found an increase of the TSS from 13.5 to 17.4, a decrease in the TTA from 4.68 to 2.51 and an increase in the concentration of anthocyanin, between stage II and III, from 0.45 to 1.73 g cy-3glu equiv./kg fruit.

The maturity index (TSS/TTA), which is the balance between sugars and acids giving the characteristic flavor to the fruit (Flórez *et al.*, 2012), is a parameter stated to identify the maturity of passion fruit. For example, in the case of purple passion fruit, the consumption quality improves mainly due to the decrease in acidity (Shiomi *et al.*, 1996a). In several sensory tests, it has been found that acidity masks the sensation of sweetness and as the acidity decreases due to the reduction of TTA during post-harvest, the sweetness is evident (Schotsmans and Fischer, 2011).

In relation to ascorbic acid, Patel *et al.* (2014) recorded the maturity of the purple and yellow passion fruits to contain the highest content (48.75 mg 100 mL⁻¹) of this antioxidant, produced in purple passion fruit (var. Megha Purple) at the end of maturation (90 d), while in yellow passion fruit (var. Kerala Yellow) the highest ascorbic acid concentration

TADIE 2 Dou	valonment of	owoot gropodil	o fruit quality	arounad into	four atagaa of maturity	
TABLE 5. DEV	veloonnenn or	Sweet utatiauti	a iruir uuaiirv	aronnea mio	TOUL STATES OF ITATION	
		on oot granaan	a mane quantity	9.000000	iour oragee or maturity	

N	Naturity stage	Description	Color scale	TSS (°Brix)	TTA (%)	Maturity index (TSS/TTA)
1		Fruit with 100% growth, 100% green, 49-105 daa	L = 38.49 C = 15.08 h = 102.35	10.2	1.4	7.6
2		Fruit with 100% growth, 60% green - 40% yellow, 109-117 daa	L = 53.65 C = 40.41 h = 79.21	12.8	1.1	12.2
3	6	Fruit with 100% growth, 40% green - 60% yellow, 121-129 daa	L = 61.96 C = 57.86 h = 67.09	12.5	0.7	17.4
4		Fruit with 100% growth, 100% yellow, 133-141 daa	L = 61.77 C = 57.04 h = 64.53	13.1	0.7	18.5

daa - days after anthesis. Photos: D.D. Espinosa. Table and photos with permission from Espinosa et al. (2015) and Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.

 $(28.4 \text{ mg } 100 \text{ mL}^{-1})$ is produced until 83 d and then decreases. The reduction of ascorbic acid in the final stage of fruit ripening was attributed by these authors to the oxidation of L-ascorbic acid to dehydro-ascorbic acid during the metabolic process.

Pongener *et al.* (2014) reported for purple passion fruit that the quality attributes of these fruits were better when they were harvested after the breaker state in which the fruits had developed 50% of their purple coloration (Tab. 4). The ethylene evolution rate increased almost 8.15 times the value with maximum levels of 505.35 μ L kg⁻¹ h⁻¹ of C₂H₄ in fruits harvested in the color change (breaker) state. The changes in the color values L*, a* and b* indicated an optimal color development only in harvested fruits after 50% of its coloring. These authors concluded that the purple passion fruit should be harvested only after 50% of coloring on its fruit surface, for an optimal storage, appropriate ripening and development of flavor and quality.

In contrast, Shiomi et al. (1996b), in an experimental orchard of purple passion fruit in Kenya, observed that harvested fruits at 70 d after flowering (daf; "ripe" green stage), showed characteristics almost similar to the more developed fruits (80 and 90 daf). If the color can develop normally after the application of exogenous ethylene in post-harvest, it should be possible to harvest the purple passion fruit in a stage of "ripe" green or in the change from green to purple (breaker). This is much earlier than the usual maturity of the harvest and would give the product a good export quality, with a longer shelf life when marketed and transported abroad. Shiomi et al. (1996a) reported that the application of ethylene in post-harvest of the purple passion fruit should be at least 1 d after harvesting, given that the ethylene biosynthesis regulated mainly by the activity of the ACC synthase could change its sensitivity after the harvest when the fruit is ripening.

Flórez *et al.* (2012) harvested purple passion fruits in different ripening stages, from physiological (100% green) to

mature (100% purple), registering in all of these a peak of ethylene production on day 18 of post-harvest. The fruits harvested in the states 70% (30% green, 70% purple) and 100% purple presented the highest ethylene production rate. In addition, these authors found that the climacteric peak (of respiration) preceded the ethylene production, which confirms the hypothesis that this hormone is not responsible for the respiratory increase in the purple passion fruits, which, in the 100% state, obtained the maximum CO_2 production.

Vianna-Silva *et al.* (2010) found a different behavior in yellow passion fruit, as fruits ripen differently depending on whether they are attached to the plant or have already been removed from it. Fruits delayed their coloration and decreased the thickness of the epidermis, compared with fruits of the same age already stored. The same authors stated that the optimum harvest time is 63 d after anthesis (daa), while when harvested at 54 daa fruits had 21% less juice yield.

Conclusions

In order to produce high quality passion fruit it is important to choose the suitable species and variety adapted to specific altitudinal and climatic conditions.

There are major differences between the species regarding quality, for example the purple passion fruit develops a very high content of ascorbic acid, while the sweet calabash contains the maximum amount of phenols and total antioxidant activity.

Regarding the crop management, an accurate plant nutrition strategy is decisive in the quality of yellow passion fruit, especially K supplement, which is the element with the highest effect on yield, content of ascorbic acid and the reduction of the fruit development time. Irrigation increases the percentage of the marketable qualities and the juice of the fruit, while the use of rootstocks does not

TABLE 4. Recommended	harvest indices for	r different	passion fruit crops	s.
	1141 1001 11141000 101	annoronic	paddion nait orop	۰.

Species	Maturity index ¹	Authors
Purple passion fruit	Skin with 50% purple color - 50% green	Pinzón et al., 2007; Pongener et al., 2014
Sweet granadilla	Skin with 40% green color - 60% yellow	Espinosa <i>et al</i> ., 2015
Yellow passion fruit	Skin with 60% green color - 40% yellow	Hernández and Fischer, 2009
Banana passion fruit	Skin color \leq 30% yellow	Campos and Quintero, 2012
Giant granadilla	Light yellowish or redness of the apical fruit part - opaque green fruit	Reina <i>et al.</i> , 1996
Sweet calabash	Green or yellowish green fruit, before falling to the ground, with dry bracts	Ocampo <i>et al.</i> , 2015

¹The indices may vary according to the destination of the fruits.

Fischer, Melgarejo, and Cutler: Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review

significantly change the fruit quality. Guaranteeing a pollination of the flowers is decisive for the production of the fruit and its juice.

Fruit ripening is well determined by the change of color, an increment in sugar content (Brix degrees) and maturity index along to a decrease in the titratable acidity rate. Fruits harvested early in the physiological maturity and with a lower color expression in the peel can be treated with ethylene at post-harvest.

More research is needed on the improvement of the quality of the *Passifloraceae* in Colombia, as the purple passion fruit, yellow passion fruit and sweet granadilla are among the five most exported fruits in the country, and the giant granadilla and sweet calabash are the least studied so far.

Acknowledgment

Thanks are extended to the financial support provided by the Department of Sciences, Technology and Innovation -COLCIENCIAS, executed by the Universidad Nacional de Colombia (code 110154332012; contract 459/2013).

Literature cited

- Agronet. 2018. Estadísticas agrícolas. Área, producción, rendimiento y participación 2016. URL: http://www.agronet.gov.co/estadistica (accessed January 2018).
- Akamine, E.K. and G. Girolami. 1959. Pollination and fruit set in the yellow passion fruit. Hawaii Agr. Expt. Sta. Tech. Bul. 59, 44.
- Angulo, R. and G. Fischer. 1999. Los frutales de clima frío en Colombia. La curuba. Ventana al Campo Andino 2(2), 24-28.
- Araújo, R.D.C., C.H. Bruckner, H.E. Prieto Martinez, L.C.C. Salomão, V.H. Alvarez, A.P.D. Souza, W.E. Pereira, and S. Hizumi. 2006. Quality of yellow passion fruit (*Passiflora edulis* Sims f. *flavicarpa* Deg.) as affected by potassium nutrition. Fruits 61(2), 109-115.
- Araújo, R.D.C., C.H. Bruckner, H.E. Prieto, L. Martínez, L.C.C. Salomão, V.H.A. Venegas, J.M.M. Dias, W.E. Pereiras, and J.A.D. Souza. 2005. Crescimento e produção do maracujazeiro-amarelo em resposta à nutrição potássica. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 27(1), 128-131.
- Agustí, M. 2004. Fruticultura. Ed. Mundi-Prensa, Madrid, Spain.
- Aular, J., M. Casares, and W. Natale. 2014. Nutrição mineral e qualidade do fruto do abacaxizeiro e do maracujazeiro. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 36(4), 1046-1054. Doi: 10.1590/0100-2945-269/14
- Barman, K., M.S. Ahmad, and M.W. Siddiqui. 2015. Factors affecting the quality of fruits and vegetables: Recent understandings. In: Siddiqui, M.W. (ed.). Postharvest biology and technology of horticultural crops: Principles and practices for quality maintenance. CRC Press Taylor and Francis Group, Boca Raton, FL, USA. Doi: 10.1201/b18438
- Borges, A., R. Caldas, and A. Lima. 2006. Doses e fontes de nitrogênio em fertirrigação no cultivo do maracujá-amarelo. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 28(2), 301-304.

- Borges, A.L. and A.A. Lima. 2007. Passion fruit. pp. 163-178. In: Johnston, A.E. (ed.). Fertilizing for high yields and quality: Tropical fruits of Brazil. IPI Bulletin 18, International Potash Institute, Horgen, Switzerland.
- Campos, T. and O.C. Quintero. 2012. Curuba (*Passiflora tripartita* var. *mollissima*). pp. 421-442. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Carrión. J. and D. Pontón. 2002. Proyecto de prefactibilidad para la producción y exportación de badea al mercado español. Undergraduate thesis. Universidad Tecnológica Equinoccial, Quito.
- Casierra-Posada, F. and A. Jarma-Orozco, A., 2016. Nutritional composition of *Passiflora* species. pp. 517-534. In: Simmonds, M.S.J. and V.R. Preedy (eds.). Nutritional composition of fruit cultivars. Academic Press, London, UK.
- Castro, L. 2001. Guía básica para el establecimiento y mantenimiento del cultivo de la granadilla. Asociación Hortofrutícola de Colombia (Asohofrucol), Bogota.
- Castilho, N.M. and G.A. Granada. 1995. Estúdios sobre la bacteriosis del maracuya em el Valle de cauca: etiologia, hospedeiros y control. Fitopatol. Colomb. 19, 55-61.
- Chan, H.T., T.S.K. Chang, and E. Chenchin. 1972. Nonvolatile acids of passion fruit juice. J. Agric. Food Chem. 20, 110-112.
- Cleves, J.A., A.J. Jarma, and G.A. Puentes. 2012. Maracuyá (*Passiflora edulis* f. *flavicarpa* y f. *purpurea* L.). pp. 682-700. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Espinosa, D.S., L.M. Melgarejo, M.S. Hernández, S.E. Melo, and J.P. Fernández-Trujillo. 2018. Physiological and biochemical characterization of sweet granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* JUSS) at different locations. Acta Hortic. 1194, 1459-1464. Doi: 10.17660/ActaHortic.2018.1194.204
- Espinosa, D.S., W.H. Pérez, M.S. Hernández, L.M. Melgarejo, D. Miranda, G. Fischer, and J.P. Fernández-Trujillo. 2015. Caracterización fisicoquímica, fisiológica y bioquímica del fruto de granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* Juss). pp. 91-118. In: Melgarejo. L.M. (ed.). Granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* Juss): Caracterización ecofisiológica del cultivo. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota, Colombia. URL: http://uneditorial. net/uflip/granadilla-caracterizacion-ecofisiologica/pubData/ source/Granadilla.pdf (accessed January 2018).
- Fischer, G. 2000. Ecophysiological aspects of fruit growing in tropical highlands. Acta Hortic. 531, 91-98.
- Fischer, G. and J. Alvarez. 2008. Efecto de la nutrición sobre la calidad de los frutos. pp. 92-104. In: Proc. XXXVIII Congreso Anual de Comalfi, 27-29 de agosto 2008, Montería, Colombia.
- Fischer, G., F. Casierra-Posada, and W. Piedrahíta 2009. Ecofisiología de las especies pasifloráceas cultivadas en Colombia. pp. 45-67. In: Miranda, D., G. Fischer, C. Carranza, S. Magnitskiy, F. Casierra, W. Piedrahíta, and L.E. Flórez (eds.). Cultivo, poscosecha y comercialización de las pasifloráceas en Colombia: maracuyá, granadilla, gulupa y curuba. Sociedad Colombiana de Ciencias Hortícolas, Bogota, Colombia.
- Fischer, G. and D. Miranda. 2012. Introducción. pp. 10-15. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Fischer, G. and J.O. Orduz-Rodríguez. 2012. Ecofisiología en frutales. pp. 54-72. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.

- Fischer, G., F. Ramírez, and F. Casierra-Posada. 2016. Ecophysiological aspects of fruit crops in the era of climate change. A review. Agron. Colomb. 34(2), 190-199. Doi: 10.15446/agron. colomb.v34n2.56799
- Fischer, I.H. and J.A.M. Rezende. 2008. Diseases of passion flower (*Passiflora* spp.). Pest Technol. 2(1). 1-19.
- Flórez, L.M., L.V. Pérez, L.M. Melgarejo, and M.S. Hernández. 2012. Caracterización físico-química, fisiológica y bioquímica del fruto de gulupa (*Passiflora edulis* Sims) como indicadores para el punto óptimo de cosecha. In: Melgarejo, L.M. (ed.). Ecofisiología del cultivo de la gulupa (*Passiflora edulis* Sims). Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota, Colombia. URL: http://www.bdigital.unal.edu.co/8547 (accessed January 2018).
- Freitas, M.S.M., P.E. Monnerat, L.G.d.R. Pinho, and A.J.C. Carvalho. 2006. Deficiência de macronutrientes e boro em maracujázeiro doce: Qualidade dos frutos. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 28(3), 492-496.
- Gama, V.N., J.T. Cunha. I.D.M. Lima, M.A. Bacarin, and D.M. Silva. 2013. Photosynthetic characteristics and quality of five passion fruit varieties under field conditions. Acta Physiol. Plant. 35, 941-948. Doi: 10.1007/s11738-012-1137-1
- Hafle, O.M., J.D. Ramos, L.C.D.O. Lima, E.A. Ferreira, and P.C. de Melo. 2009. Produtividade e qualidade de frutos do maracujazeiro-amarelo submetido à poda de ramos produtivos. 2009. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 31(3), 763-770.
- Hernández, M.S. and G. Fischer. 2009. Cosecha y poscosecha en las frutas pasifloráceas. pp. 267-281. In: Miranda, D., G. Fischer, C. Carranza, S. Magnitskiy, F. Casierra, W. Piedrahíta, and L.E. Flórez (eds.). Cultivo, poscosecha y comercialización de las pasifloráceas en Colombia: maracuyá, granadilla, gulupa y curuba. Sociedad Colombiana de Ciencias Hortícolas, Bogota, Colombia.
- Herrera, A.O. 2012. Manejo poscosecha de las frutas. pp. 266-292. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). 2012. Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Jiménez, Y., C. Carranza, and M. Rodríguez. 2012. Gulupa (*Passiflora edulis* Sims.). pp. 579-599. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Jiménez, A.M., C.A. Sierra, F.J. Rodríguez-Pulido, M.L. González-Miret, F.J. Heredia, and C. Osorio. 2011. Physicochemical characterisation of gulupa (*Passiflora edulis* Sims. fo *edulis*) fruit from Colombia during the ripening. Food Res. Int. 44, 1912-1918. Doi: 10.1016/j.foodres.2010.11.007
- Kader, A.A. 1986. Biochemical and physiological basis for effects of controlled and modified atmospheres on fruits and vegetables. Food Technol. 40(5), 99-104.
- Kader, A.A. 2002. Postharvest biology and technology: An overview. pp. 39-47. In: Kader, A.A. (ed.). Postharvest technology of horticultural crops. Special Publ. 3311. University of California, Division of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Davis, CA, USA.
- Kitajima E.W., C.M. Chagas, and O.A. Crestani. 1986. Enfermidades de etiologia viral e associadas a organismos do tipo micoplasma em maracujazeiros no Brasil. Fitopatol. Bras. 11, 409-432.
- Kitajima E.W., J.A.M. Rezende, and J.C.V. Rodrigues. 2003. Passion fruit green spot virus vectored by Bevipalpus phoenecis (Acari: Tenuipalpidae) on passion fruit in Brazil. Exp. Appl. Acarol. 30, 225-231.

- Knight, R.J.J. and H.F. Winters. 1962. Pollination and fruit set of yellow passion fruit in Southern Florida. Fla. State Hort. Soc. Proc. 75, 412-418.
- La Nota Económica. 2018. La uchuva y la gulupa toman fuerza en el mercado internacional. URL: http://lanotaeconomica.com. co/economia/la-uchuva-y-la-gulupa-toman-fuerza-en-elmercado-internacional.html (accessed April 2018).
- Ladaniya, M.S. 2008. Preharvest factors affecting fruit quality and postharvest life. pp. 79-102. In: Ladaniya, M.S. (ed.). Citrus fruit, biology, technology and evaluation. Elsevier, Oxford, U.K.
- Lambers, H., F.S. Chapin III, and T.L. Pons. 2008. Plant physiological ecology. Springer, New York, USA.
- Larcher, W. 2003. Physiological plant ecology: ecophysiology and stress physiology of functional groups. Springer Science and Business Media, New York, USA.
- Ligarreto, G.A. 2012. Recursos genéticos de especies frutícolas en Colombia. pp. 35-53. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- López, A.F. 2004. Manual for the preparation and sale of fruits and vegetables - from field to market. FAO Agricultural Services Bulletin 151, Rome.
- Martin, F.W. and H.Y. Nakasone. 1970. The edible species of *Passiflora*. Econ. Bot. 24(3), 333-343.
- Mayorga, M.J. 2017. Caracterización ecofisiológica de curuba (*Passi-flora tripartita* var. *mollissima*) en dos condiciones ambientales. M.Sc. thesis. Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota, Colombia.
- Melo, A.S., J.M. da Silva, P.D. Fernandes, A.F. Dutra, M.E.B. Brito, and F.G. da Silva. 2014. Gas exchange and fruit yield of yellow passion fruit genotypes irrigated with different rates of Eto replacement. Biosci. J. 30 (Supl. 1), 293-302.
- Miranda, D. 2012. Granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* Juss.). pp. 550-578. In: Fischer, G. (ed.). Manual para el cultivo de frutales en el trópico. Produmedios, Bogota.
- Ocampo, J., J.C. Arias, and R. Urreas. 2015. Colecta e identificación de genotipos élite de granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* Juss.) en Colombia. Rev. Colomb. Cienc. Hortíc. 9(1), 9-23. Doi: 10.17584/rcch.2015v9i1.3742
- Ocampo, J.A., G. Coppens d'Eeckenbrugge, M. Restrepo, A. Jarvis, M. Salazar, and C. Caetano. 2007. Diversity of Colombian *Passifloraceae*: biogeography and an updated list for conservation. Biota Colomb. 8, 1-45.
- Ocampo, J., A. Rodríguez, A. Puentes, Z. Molano, and M. Parra (eds.). 2015. El cultivo de la Cholupa (*Passiflora maliformis* L.), una alternativa para la fruticultura colombiana. Corporación Centro de Desarrollo Tecnológico de las Pasifloras de Colombia (CEPASS). Neiva, Colombia.
- Ocampo, J. and K. Wyckhuys (eds.). 2012. Técnologia para el cultivo de la Gulupa en Colombia (*Passiflora edulis* f. *edulis* Sims). Centro de Bio-Sistemas de la Universidad Jorge Tadeo Lozano, Centro Internacional de Agricultura Tropical y Ministerio de Agricultura y Desarrollo Rural, Bogota, Colombia.
- Parra-Coronado, A. and D. Miranda. 2016. La calidad poscosecha de los frutos en respuesta a los factores climáticos en el cultivo. Agron. Colomb. Supl. 34 (ISupl.), 1415-14318.

- Patel, R.K., A. Singh, J. Prakash, A. Nath, and B.C. Deka. 2014. Physico-biochemical changes during fruit growth, development and maturity in passion fruit genotypes. Indian J. Hort. 71(4), 486-493.
- Pinzón, I.M.P., G. Fischer, and G. Corredor. 2007. Determinación de los estados de madurez del fruto de la gulupa (*Passiflora edulis* Sims.). Agron. Colomb. 25(1), 83-95.
- Pongener, A., V. Sagar, R.K. Pal, R. Asrey, R.R. Sharma, and S.K. Singh. 2014. Physiological and quality changes during postharvest ripening of purple passion fruit (*Passiflora edulis* Sims). Fruits 69, 19-30. Doi: 10.1051/fruits/2013097
- Ramaiya, S.D., J.S. Bujang, M.H. Zakaria, W.S. Kinga, and M.A.S. Sahrir. 2013. Sugars, ascorbic acid, total phenolic content and total antioxidant activity in passion fruit (*Passiflora*) cultivars. J. Sci. Food Agric. 93, 1198-1205. Doi: 10.1002/jsfa.5876
- Reina, C.E., D.O. Tovar, and M.L. Sánchez. 1996. Manejo postcosecha y evaluación de la calidad para la badea (*Passiflora cuadrangularis*) que se comercializan en la ciudad de Neiva. Facultad de Ingeniería, Universidad Surcolombiana, Neiva, Colombia.
- Rivera, B., D. Miranda, L.A. Ávila, and A.M. Nieto. 2002. Manejo integral del cultivo de la granadilla (*Passiflora ligularis* Juss). Ed. Litoas, Manizales, Colombia.
- Rodriguez-Amaya, D.B. 2003. Passion fruits. pp. 4360-4368. In: Caballero, B., P. Finglas, and F. Toldra (eds.). Encyclopedia of food sciences and nutrition. Academic Press, Oxford, UK.
- Salazar, A.H., D.F. Pereira da Silva, and C.H. Bruckner. 2016. Effect of two wild rootstocks of genus *Passiflora* L. on the content of antioxidants and fruit quality of yellow passion fruit. Bragantia 75(2), 164-172. Doi: 10.1590/1678-4499.396
- Sánchez, J.M., L. Hennessey, and E.J. Torres. 2014. Efectos fisiológicos de badea (*Passiflora quadrangularis*) y yuca (*Manihot esculenta*) utilizando recubrimientos a base de cera y parafina bajo conservación en frío. Rev. Colomb. Inv. Agroind. 1, 33-43. Doi: 10.23850/24220582.113

- Schotsmans, W.C. and G. Fischer. 2011. Passion fruit (*Passiflora edulis* Sims.). pp. 125-142. In: Yahía, E.M. (ed.). Postharvest biology and technology of tropical and subtropical fruits. Vol. 4. Mangosteen to white sapote. Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge, UK.
- Shiomi, S., Y. Kubo, L.S. Wamocho, H. Koaze, R. Nakamura, and A. Inaba. 1996a. Postharvest ripening and ethylene biosynthesis in purple passion fruit. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 8, 199-207.
- Shiomi, S., L.S. Wamocho, and S.G. Agong. 1996b. Ripening characteristics of purple passion fruit on and off the vine. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 7, 161-170.
- Suassuna, J.F., A.S. Melo, R.L.D.S. Ferraz, V.M. Pereira, and M.S.D.S. Sousa. 2011. Rendimento e qualidade da produção de híbrido de maracujazeiro-amarelo 'IAC 273/277' sob diferentes níveis de irrigação. Rev. Caatinga 24(4), 115-122.
- Tellez, C.P., G. Fischer, and O.C. Quintero. 2007. Comportamiento fisiológico y fisicoquímico de frutos de curuba (*Passiflora mollissima* Bailey) encerados y almacenados a dos temperaturas. Rev. Colomb. Cienc. Hortíc. 1(1), 67-80.
- Valero, D. and M. Serrano. 2010. Postharvest biology and technology for preserving fruit quality. Taylor and Francis Group, New York, USA. Doi: 10.1201/9781439802670
- Varón de Agudelo, F. 1993. Hongos asociados con pudrición de cuello y raíces de maracuyá *Passiflora edulis*. Ascolfi Informa. 19, 30-31.
- Vianna-Silva, T., R.V. Lima, I.G. Azevedo, R.C.C. Rosa, M.S. Souza, and J.G. Oliveira. 2010. Determinação da maturidade fisiológica de frutos de maracujazeiro amarelo colhidos na região norte do estado do Rio de Janeiro, Brasil. Rev. Bras. Frutic. 32(1), 57-66.
- Weber, D., J.C. Fachinello, and J. Saavedra del Aguila. 2017. Correlations between production and quality characteristics of the yellow passion fruit selection 'Ovalado Grande' in southern Brazil. Acta Hortic. 1178, 17-23. Doi: 10.17660/ActaHortic.2017.1178.3

Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia

Características fisicoquímicas de frutos de fresa (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) provenientes de cuatro zonas productoras de Cundinamarca, Colombia

Manuel Vergara^{1*}, Jessica Vargas¹, and John Acuña¹

ABSTRACT

Albion is a strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.) plant variety that belongs to the Rosaceae family, which is notable in Colombia because of its vitamin content and organoleptic characteristics. Fruits of this variety from four municipalities (Mosquera, Guasca, Sibate, Facatativa) in the province of Cundinamarca were evaluated. Significant differences in physical and chemical characteristics were detected between fruits of the four areas. For the physical parameters, fruits from Mosquera were notable because of their large size and biomass content. The specific chemical qualities of the fruits from Guasca make them important for the industry and processing. The fruits from Sibate had an acceptable content of citric acid and, at the same time, a high content of sugars, qualities that result in high acceptance for products in a fresh market. Finally, the fruits from Facatativa were characterized by intense colors and attractiveness to final consumer. Because of the varying conditions of each municipality, the fruits presented different strengths, so the implementation of new harvesting technologies is recommended so that all producers in the province can achieve the same high-quality characteristics in order to obtain worldwide recognition.

Key words: quality, citric acid, sugar content, industry, international marketing.

Introduction

In 2012, 4.6 million tons (t) of strawberries were produced worldwide, with the United States being the main producer with 1,366,850 t, followed by Mexico with 360,426 t, Turkey with 353,173 t, Spain with 289,900 t and Egypt with 242,297 t (Wu *et al.*, 2015). The principal importing countries for 2013 were the United Kingdom (470,770 t), Canada (123,463 t), the United States (110,457 t), France (90,587 t) and the Netherlands (28,937 t) (Camara de Comercio de Bogota

CCB, 2015). In Colombia in 2013, 42,453 t of strawberries were produced, with Cundinamarca being the province with the highest production with 22,562 t, followed by Antioquia with 12,545 t, Norte de Santander with 3,360 t, Cauca with 2,808 t and Boyaca with 542.2 t (CCB, 2015), to date these amounts have not been significantly improved.

This fruit stands out because of its content of vitamin C, tannins, flavonoids, anthocyanins, catechin, quercetin and kaempferol, organic acids (citric, malic, oxalic, salicylic

Received for publication: 4 July, 2018. Accepted for publication: 27 December, 2018

¹ Grupo de Gestión en Tecnología, Innovación y Diseño Agroindustrial (GTI), Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogotá (Colombia).

* Corresponding author: mfvergaras@unal.edu.co



Albión es una variedad de fresa (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.), planta de la familia Rosaceae de gran relevancia en Colombia por su contenido vitamínico y sus características organolépticas. En el presente trabajo se evaluaron los frutos provenientes de cuatro municipios productores del departamento de Cundinamarca (Mosquera, Guasca, Sibaté, Facatativá). Se detectaron diferencias significativas en las características físicas y químicas entre los frutos de las cuatro áreas de cultivo. En los parámetros físicos se destacaron los frutos provenientes del municipio de Mosquera por su gran tamaño y contenido de biomasa. Las cualidades químicas específicas de los frutos del municipio de Guasca los hacen importantes para la industria y el procesamiento. Los frutos de Sibaté se destacan por un contenido más aceptable de ácido cítrico y al mismo tiempo un alto contenido de azúcares, las cuales son cualidades que los perfilan como productos de alta aceptación para un mercado en fresco. Finalmente, los frutos provenientes de Facatativá se caracterizan por tener colores más intensos y más atractivos para el consumidor final. Debido a que los frutos cultivados en cada municipio tienen diferentes fortalezas, se recomienda trabajar en la implementación de nuevas tecnologías de cosecha, para que todos los productores del departamento logren obtener las mismas cualidades de alta calidad, y así obtener reconocimiento a nivel mundial.

Palabras clave: calidad, ácido cítrico, contenido de azúcar, industria, mercado internacional.

RESUMEN

and ellagic) and minerals (K, P, Ca, Na and Fe), as well as pigments and essential oils (Özcan and Haciseferogullar, 2007; Pinto et al., 2008). It has a unique taste that makes it desirable, a pleasant aroma and an immense source of sugars (Sharma and Sharma, 2004). However, the strawberry is a highly perishable product because of its high respiration rate (Manning, 1993). Its postharvest life is very short and very susceptible to microorganisms and physical damage during handling, storage and commercialization (Sistrunk and Morris, 1985). The market and distribution over long distances is restricted because of its perishability and senescence, as well as the appearance of postharvest diseases that can cause significant economic losses. This short shelf-life is related to the reduction of characteristics such as aromatic properties, flavor and brightness, which cause early deterioration (Cuncha, 2011).

Many studies have been carried out evaluating the effect of different factors on sensory and nutritional treatments of fruits and their products (Shin *et al.*, 2012). Information on the physical, mechanical and chemical properties of the strawberry are of great importance in the design of harvesting equipment and postharvest technology, such as transportation, storage, cleaning, sorting, packing and processing (Martínez-Soto *et al.*, 2008).

In order to know the properties of harvested fruits from different strawberry producing municipalities in the province of Cundinamarca, Colombia, the main goal of this study was to provide useful information in order to establish quality standards for national and international markets.

Materials and methods

Location

This study was conducted in four representative producer areas of the province of Cundinamarca, shown in Table 1. These zones were strategically chosen because of their agroclimatic potential, which promotes better plant growth, fruit development and a larger strawberry crop tradition.

TABLE	1.	I ocation	of	each	production	area
INDEL	••	Looution	UI.	ouon	production	uiou

Municipality	Elevation (m a.s.l.)	Geographic coordinates
Mosquera	2,630	4º40'34.88'' N and 74º12'48.90'' W
Guasca	2,655	4°51'40.94'' N and 73°52'41.28'' W
Sibate	2,576	4º20'50.75'' N and 74º15'50.76'' W
Facatativa	2,582	4º47'26.15'' N and 74º20'57.56'' W

Environmental data

Recorded data for the mean day temperature and relative air humidity of the producer municipalities were obtained from the database of the "Instituto de Hidrologia, Meteorologia y Estudios Ambientales (IDEAM)" from the Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development of Colombia for the plant development period of 12 months (January 2015 to December 2015). Additionally, the relative air humidity and average day temperature in each crop area where the fruits were collected for this study were registered with data loggers (RHT10, Extech Instruments[®] Waltham, MA) (Fig. 1 and 2).

To carry out this study, a representative sample of fruits of the Albion variety was collected and classified in three quality states (1, 2 and 3) and three maturity stages (4, 5 and 6) according to the Colombian Technical Standard (NTC 4103). From each sample, fruits of each state were taken for variable evaluation. The tests were performed one day after harvest in the postharvest laboratory of the Agricultural Engineering Department of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota campus, following the guide for postharvest analysis of perishables (Herrera, 2010), using 5 samples for data collection for each of the variables explained below:

Dry mass

In order to obtain the dry weight of the fruits, samples were taken, differentiating them by quality grades and maturity stages. Then the fruits were dried in an oven at 90°C, recording weight measurements every 24 h, taking as the final dry weight the stabilized weight used to obtain a percentage with the following formula:

$$Dry matter (\%) = \frac{Initial weight}{Final weight} \times 100$$
(1)

Consistency

To determine the consistency, a CT3 texturometer (Brookfield Engineering, USA) was used with an accessory punch with a 0.2 cm diameter, using the final load as the reference.

pH and total titratable acidity (TTA)

The TTA was determined with a TitroLine[®] WA20 potentiometer (SI Analytics, Weilheim, Germany). To obtain a 1:1 solution, 10 g of pure fruit extract and 10 g of distilled water were prepared. A computer showed the pH and the volume of reagent required for titration in millimeters (mm), and the percentage of acidity (citric acid for strawberry fruits) was calculated with the following formula:



FIGURE 1. Temperature in the growing areas of each municipality for one year, obtained with the IDEAM database.



FIGURE 2. Average relative air humidity in the growing areas of each municipality for one year, obtained with the IDEAM database.

$$Acidity (\%) = \frac{V \times N \times C}{W} \times 100$$
(2)

where:

V: NaOH volume (mL) used N: NaOH normality (0.1 mol/L) C: Citric acid constant (0.064 g meq⁻¹) W: Sample weight (g)

Total soluble solids (TSS)

For the TSS determination, a J357 refractometer (Rudolph Research Analytical, Hackettstown, NJ, USA) was used with one pure strawberry juice extract as the sample, and results were expressed in percentage units. Additionally, the reading was corrected for acidity using the formula obtained by Herrera (2010):

Corrected $TSS = TSS(\%) + (acid(\%) \times (acid(\%) \times 0.0118))$ (3)

Color

For the color measurement, the Hunter Lab system and a Chroma meter CR 400 (Konica Minolta Sensing Europe, Bremen, Germany) were used. After calibration, the readings were taken at three different sites of each fruit.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed with *R* software (v 2.15.2) (R Development Core Team 2012). The data were analyzed using a mixed lineal effect model, with Tukey test for variance and homogeneity with a reliability level of $\alpha = 0.05$ to identify significant differences between the evaluated variables.

Results and discussion

Three maturity stages of the Albion variety for the 4 producer municipalities were evaluated. Production in Guasca is focused on obtaining stage 6 fruit maturity fruits for industrial use. Production in Sibate and Facatativa does not reach stage 6 of maturity in order to avoid losses from deformation or mistreatment of fruits during the harvest, packing and transportation process. Finally, in the municipality of Mosquera, the production process is carried out in order to make comparisons in terms of applied technology versus traditional strawberry treatments.

Length and width

As the quality decreased, so did the size. The strawberry fruits from these municipalities showed significant differences for both length (Fig. 3) and width (Fig. 4). Mosquera

presented a length average of 5.02 cm, Guasca had 4.99 cm and Facatativa showed 4.57 cm. The most contrasting difference occurred between the municipalities of Mosquera and Sibate. All measurements were higher than the NTC 4103 standard, in which strawberries of the Chandler variety were used; the largest measured width (A) was 3.4 cm.

A study carried out by Casierra-Posada et al. (2011), in which the development of strawberry plants with different color coverings was analyzed, showed that the highest length average with red coverage results in 3.16 cm in final products. On the other hand, Martinez-Soto (2008) evaluated the physicochemical properties of six different varieties of strawberry, in which the average length of the Albion variety was 3.56 cm; these results were similar to those established by the NTC 4103 standard. Finally, a study conducted in India by Pandey et al. (2015), in which different growth environments were evaluated, showed that the 'Winter dawn' variety planted in open fields presented an average length of 4.77 cm, which is closest to that obtained in the four evaluated municipalities; however, the municipality of Mosquera, for quality 1 and stage 6 of maturity, presented an average length of 5.87 cm, a size of commercial interest.

The width of the fruits had a behavior that was very similar to that of the length, but in this case, the differences had less contrast between the municipalities. As the quality decreased, so did the size, resulting in an average of 3.29 cm for Mosquera, of 3.51 cm for Guasca, of 3.07 cm for Sibate and of 3.27 cm for Facatativa. The greatest difference was obtained between the municipalities of Guasca with the highest average and Sibate with the lowest average.

Dry matter of fruits

Dry matter is a representation of chemical compounds of plant tissue such as carbohydrates, nitrogen and lipid compounds, minerals, vitamins, fiber and organic acids (Ayala *et al.*, 2013). So, it was important to determine their percentage accumulation within the total weight of each strawberry fruit.

The results obtained in this study showed statistically significant differences (Fig. 5); the fruits of the municipality of Mosquera had higher percentages of dry mass than the other production areas, with a total accumulated average of 11.88%, in comparison to 8.47%, 9.58%, and 7.11% accumulated for the municipalities of Guasca, Sibate and Facatativa, respectively. Studies by Ávila and Soler (2001) showed that the water content in fruits was 85.2%, which left a cumulative dry matter of 14.8%. Thus, the results obtained in this study agree with normal fruit development.



FIGURE 3. Average length of Albion fruits selected by degree of quality and maturity stage. Error bars indicate standard deviation. Means with different letters indicate significant differences according to the Tukey test ($P \le 0.05$).



FIGURE 4. Average width of Albion fruits selected by degree of quality and maturity stage. Error bars indicate standard deviation. Means with different letters indicate significant differences according to the Tukey test ($P \le 0.05$).



FIGURE 5. Percentage of dry matter of Albion fruits selected by degree of quality and stage of maturity. Error bars indicate standard deviation. Means with different letters indicate significant differences according to the Tukey test ($P \le 0.05$).

Hence, the greater accumulation of differentiated dry matter by the fruits from the municipality of Mosquera may have resulted from the crop system established inside greenhouse conditions. As shown in Figure 1, it had the highest temperature among the municipalities, which improved the development of plants and harvestable organs by accelerating plant metabolism (Opstad *et al.*, 2011). Likewise, plastic with a UV filter can generate a more assimilable wavelength and the arrival of more uniform and stable light to the foliage of plants. Estrada (2011) commented in his study on the positive correlation that is generated in the photosynthetic apparatus on the production of fresh and dry matter in strawberry crops.

The weight variation was not determined directly with the biomass, but with the amount of water contained in the cells. Water is the most abundant component in fruits and vegetables, comprising about 90% of the mass. Water content values vary according to the structure of products (Vicente *et al.*, 2009), which is why fruits and vegetables are highly perishable, since they can easily generate the development of microorganisms.

Consistency

The consistency assessment in this study had an interesting behavior that demonstrated two important aspects: first, a greater resistance to deformation in third quality fruits, in which smaller sizes showed a more compact and rigid cellular order in the fruits, and second, a lower deformation resistance as the degree of maturity advanced. Figure 6 shows how, at the municipality level, Guasca and Sibate presented 10.32 and 10.34 mm, respectively, whereas Mosquera and Facatativa showed averages of 8.96 and 7.92 mm, respectively. Fruit texture changes as a result of hydrolysis of starch and pectin, reduction of fiber content and degradation processes in cell walls, so that fruits become soft and more susceptible during post-harvest management (Arias and Toledo, 2000).

As the physiological and organoleptic maturity of fruits proceeds, they lose resistance to penetration because of the degradation of polymeric carbohydrates, especially peptic substances and hemicelluloses. This is why cellular walls and the cohesive forces that keep cells united weaken, resulting in disintegration of the cellular structure and the internal movement of water that is related to the processes of osmosis (Agón *et al.*, 2006).

The strawberry also suffers problems of softening during maturation and senescence processes. Softening is related to biochemical alterations by enzymes such as polygalacturonases and pectin methyl esterases, which degrade the peptic structure of the cell wall of the middle lamina as a result of the decrease of levels of extracellular calcium seen in mature fruits (Ferguson *et al.*, 1995). The firmness of fruits, an important attribute of quality, is affected by these enzymes, which cause the softening of fruit tissues, making them susceptible to fungal contamination (Hernández-Muñoz *et al.*, 2008).

pH, TTA and TSS

The values of pH, TTA and TSS (Tab. 2) showed significant differences in each municipality. The pH had a different value in Sibate, with an average of 3.37; the other municipalities did not present significant differences, with average results of 3.53, 3.51 and 3.47 for Mosquera, Guasca and





Facatativa, respectively. The slight increase in pH in the three municipalities resulted from a reduction of the acidity generated by the use of organic acids as an energy source to support the normal process of fruit ripening (Chitarra and Chitarra, 2005).

The municipality of Sibate presented the highest average TTA value (expressed as a percentage of citric acid), with a total of 0.55% differing significantly from the other municipalities; Mosquera showed a value of 0.49%, Facatativa had a similar value with 0.51% and Guasca showed the lowest average value with 0.55%. The highest TTA single value was detected in Facatativa (quality 1, maturity stage 4) with 0.66%. This value is very different from 0.83%, which is the minimum standardized value in maturity stage 4 of NTC 4103.

However, Kader (1999) recommended a maximum concentration of citric acid of 0.8% in order to achieve an acceptable flavor since less acidic fruits are preferred for fresh consumption, while those with a higher concentration of citric acid can be used for processed products of higher quality (Quian *et al.*, 2005). On the other hand, Cordenunsi *et al.* (2002) found that citric acid contributes to 92% of strawberry acidity, which is why it is established in terms of percentage. Pinto *et al.* (2008) stated that the acids contained in fruits are consumed in the respiratory process over time, giving place to new compounds, which explains their decrease during the ripening process.

As for the TSS, the municipalities of Guasca and Sibate were significantly different, with averages of 8.19 and 8.38, respectively, while Mosquera and Facatativa presented 7.66 and 7.77, respectively. Compared to NTC 4103, these values are appropriately adjusted to those proposed by the standard.

The TSS measurement is associated with the dissolved sugars in the cellular juice (Osterloh *et al.*, 1996). These authors stated that the amount of sugars in a fruit is determined by the variety. A recent study with seven different varieties supports this statement, where the authors clearly showed significant differences between seven different strawberry varieties, cultivated in very similar regions of the country (López-Valencia *et al.*, 2018).

Previous studies have shown that °Brix increases if starch is completely hydrolyzed and then decreases as a result of respiration, which increases as maturation progress does (Salamat, 2013). According to Kays (2004), sucrose is translocated from leaves to fruits and, during the development of fruits, sugars are transported to growing fruits, where they are turned into starch. Accordingly, total soluble solids increase in the maturation process, so that expected TSS values would tend to increase °Brix (Manning, 1993).

TABLE 2. Results of pH, TTA and TSS in Albion fruits evaluated by degree of quality and stage of maturity.

Municipality	Quality	Maturity	pН	TTA	TSS
		4	3.23 b	0.60 b	7.20 b
	1	5	3.44 b	0.55 b	6.87 b
		6	3.52 b	0.35 b	11.30 b
		4	3.42 b	0.61 b	5.60 b
Mosquera	2	5	3.36 b	0.54 b	7.90 b
		6	3.92 b	0.26 b	7.73 b
		4	3.25 b	0.62 b	4.23 b
	3	5	3.95 b	0.63 b	8.17 b
		6	3.72 b	0.22 b	9.97 b
		4	3.48 b	0.24 c	6.73 a
	1	5	3.51 b	0.28 c	8.93 a
		6	3.73 b	0.24 c	9.03 a
		4	3.28 b	0.34 c	7.23 a
Guasca	2	5	3.41 b	0.30 c	8.27 a
		6	3.60 b	0.30 c	8.73 a
		4	3.49 b	0.32 c	8.00 a
	3	5	3.54 b	0.30 c	8.57 a
		6	3.54 b	0.31 c	8.17 a
		4	3.47 a	0.55 a	8.02 a
	1	5	3.37 a	0.53 a	9.02 a
		6	0	0	0
		4	3.32 a	0.55 a	8.30 a
Sibate	2	5	3.25 a	0.51 a	8.25 a
		6	0	0	0
		4	3.14 a	0.60 a	8.10 a
	3	5	3.72 a	0.52 a	8.58 a
		6	0	0	0
		4	3.60 b	0.66 b	7.30 b
	1	5	3.26 b	0.45 b	9.67 b
		6	0	0	0
		4	3.36 b	0.53 b	6.83 b
Facatativa	2	5	3.63 b	0.43 b	7.73 b
		6	0	0	0
		4	3.73 b	0.46 b	7.30 b
	3	5	3.23 b	0.50 b	7.80 b
		6	0	0	0

Means with different letters indicate significant difference according to the Tukey test ($P \le 0.05$).

Color

In order to evaluate this parameter, quality 1 fruits were analyzed because of the high similarity in the color of the three different quality stages. Figure 7 shows the behavior of the *L*, *a* and *b* parameters based on the Hunter Lab scale for the four evaluated municipalities. Component *L* represents the variation between black and white, where black is = 100 and white is = 0. Parameter *a* does not have a defined numerical limit, and its positive value indicates a tendency towards the red tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the green one. Parameter *b* also has no defined numerical limit; its positive value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the yellow tone, while its negative value indicates a tendency towards the blue tone (Hunterlab, 2012).

A clear decrease of the L parameter was observed as the maturity stage progressed, indicating the tendency of the fruits to become darker, just as the value b was abruptly reduced, showing a trend towards the blue tone. In the graphs, no negative values were observed, eliminating the green color in the evaluated fruits because of their advanced maturity stages. However, this indicates a positive decrease,

turning the fruits towards the red tone, as expected. This reduction was explained by the change in the purple red hue of the fruits during maturation because of the appearance of pigments such as anthocyanins and carotenoids (García, 2012).

The color change tendency in the harvested fruits was the same; however, significant differences in color intensity were evidenced. The Guasca and Sibate fruits were the most attractive because they had more striking and intense red colors. Terry *et al.* (2007) demonstrated that an absence of irrigation results in strawberries with a higher concentration of anthocyanin and antioxidant capacity. On the other hand, the fruits from Mosquera and Facatativa presented a lower color intensity, showing lighter and less attractive reds. However, compared to the color scale suggested by NTC 4103 standards, the four municipalities easily meet the minimum requirements for gaining access to a high-quality commercial field.



FIGURE 7. Hunter Lab graphs obtained from the Albion fruits selected for first quality and by stage of maturity (4: black line, 5: segmented line and 6: grey line) of each municipality: A) Mosquera, B) Guasca, C) Sibate and D) Facatativa.

Conclusions

The sizes, volumes and densities of the fruits measured in the present study were even higher than those proposed by the current standard for gaining access to a high quality fresh trade; however, this may present some drawbacks because of the care that must be taken at the time of packing or storing fruits because of the standard measurements. Large sizes can be very attractive for national and international marketing. These characteristics should be included in the generation of a new standard for strawberry quality in Colombia.

As for the organoleptic characteristics, the fruits with a sugar content were suitable for fresh consumption. However, a market based on industrial transformation requires higher citric acid percentage values. According to this research, this is the only parameter in which more work is needed to improve the minimum levels required by the Colombian technical standard (NTC 4103).

Although the fruits from Mosquera presented favorable results compared to the other producer areas, work is under way to improve the infrastructure and technology applied in order to obtain representative crops with high quality standards that can be used as a demonstration and reference example for the producers of Cundinamarca and, of course, the whole country.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the Corredor Tecnologico Agroindustrial II - Fresa y Mora project for allowing this study to exchange experiences with strawberry producers and farmers in each crop area. The authors also thank the students and professionals of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia who supported the practical work and collection of laboratory data.

Literature cited

- Agón, P., N. Sánchez, and C. Hernández. 2006. Índices para la determinación de las condiciones óptimas para la maduración de un fruto. URL: http://www.utm.mx/~temas/temas-docs/ ensayo1t30.pdf (accessed August 2016).
- Arias, C.J. and J. Toledo. 2000. Manual de manejo poscosecha de frutas tropicales (papaya, piña, plátano, cítricos). Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Agricultura y la Alimentación FAO. Rome, Italy.
- Avila, J.O. and C.J. Soler. 2001. Diccionario de los alimentos. 5th ed. Cedel, Barcelona, Spain.
- Ayala, S., L. Valenzuela, and Y. Bohórquez. 2013. Variables determinantes de la madurez comercial en la mora de castilla (*Rubus glaucus* BENTH). Scient. Agroaliment. 1, 39-44.

- Cámara de Comercio de Bogotá (CCB). 2015. Manual fresa. Programa de apoyo agrícola y agroindustrial, vicepresidencia de fortalecimiento empresarial. Bogota.
- Casierra-Posada, F., E. Fonseca, and G. Vaughan. 2011. Fruit quality in strawberry (*Fragaria* sp.) grown on colored plastic mulch. Agron. Colomb. 29(3), 407-413.
- Chitarra, M. and A. Chitarra. 2005. Pós-colheita de frutas e hortaliças: Fisiologia e manuseio. 2nd ed. UFLA, Lavras, Brazil.
- Cordenunsi, B., J. Oliveira, M. Genovese, and J. Lajolo. 2002. Influence of cultivar on quality parameters and chemical composition in strawberry fruits grown in Brazil. J. Agric. Food Chem. 50, 2581-2586.
- Cuncha, J.R. 2011. LC in controlled atmosphere storage of strawberry. PhD thesis. School of Agriculture "Luiz de Queiroz", Universidade de Sao Paulo, Piracicaba, Brazil.
- Estrada, N.C. 2011. Caracterización fisiológica y productiva de dos variedades mexicanas de fresa (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) para el subtropico. MSc thesis. Posgrado de Recursos Genéticos y Productividad en Fruticultura, Colegio de Posgrados Montecillo, Mexico.
- Ferguson, J., R. Volz, F. Harker, C. Watkims, and P. Brookfield. 1995. Regulation of postharvest fruit physiology by calcium. Acta Hortic. 398, 23-30.
- Feng W., Z. Guan, and A. Whidden. 2015. An overview of the US and Mexico industries. Food and resource economics department. UF/IFAS Extension. Florida, USA.
- García, G. 2012. Elaboración de un paquete tecnológico para productores, en manejo, cosecha y poscosecha de mora (*Rubus glaucus* Benth.) aplicando ingeniería de calidad y determinación de las características nutraceúticas de la fruta en precosecha, en el municipio de Silvania Cundinamarca. Departamento de Ingeniería Agrícola, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Hernandez-Muñoz, P., E. Almenar, V. del Valle, D. Velez, and R. Gavara. 2008. Effect of chitosan coating combined with postharvest calcium treatment on strawberry (*Fragaria ananassa*) quality during refrigerated storage. Food Chem. 110, 428-435. Doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2008.02.020
- Herrera, A.O. 2010. Poscosecha de perecederos: Prácticas de laboratorio. Editorial Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Hunterlab. 2012. Applications note. Vol. 8, No. 9: Hunter L, a, b Color Scale. URL: http://www.hunterlab.se/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Hunter-L-a-b.pdf (accessed July 2016).
- Instituto Colombiano de Normas Técnicas (ICONTEC). 1997. Norma Técnica Colombiana NTC4106. Frutas frescas. Mora de Castilla. Especificaciones, Bogota.
- Kader. A. 1999. Fruit maturity, ripening, and quality relationships. Acta Hortic. 485, 203-208. Doi: 10.17660/actahortic.1999.485.27
- Kays. S. J. 2004. Postharvest biology. Exon Press, Athens, USA.
- López-Valencia, D., M. Sánchez-Gómez, J.F. Acuña-Caita, and G. Fischer. 2018. Propiedades fisicoquímicas de siete variedades destacadas de fresa (*Fragaria × ananass*a Duch.) cultivadas en Cundinamarca (Colombia) durante su maduración. Corpoica Cienc. Tecnol. Agropec. 19(1), 1-18. Doi: 10.21930/rcta. vol19_num1_art:528
- Manning, K. 1993. Soft fruit. pp. 347-377. In: Seymour, G., J. Taylor, and G. Tucker (eds.). Biochemestry of fruit ripening. Champman and Hall, London, UK.

- Martinez-Soto, G., J. Mercado-Florez, M. López-Orozco, and Z. Prieto-Velásquez. 2008. Propiedades fisicoquímicas de seis variedades de fresa (*Fragaria ananassa*) que se cultivan en Guanajuato. Instituto de Ciencias Agrícolas de la Universidad de Guanajuato. Guanajuato, Mexico.
- Opstad, N., A. Sønsteby, U. Myrheim, and O. Heide. 2011. Seasonal timing of floral initiation in strawberry: Effects of cultivar and geographic location. Scientia Hortic. 19 (1), 127-134. Doi: 10.1016/j.scienta.2011.03.022
- Osterloh, A., G. Ebert, W.H. Held, H. Schulz, and E. Urban. 1996. Lagerung von obst und südfrüchten. Verlag Ulmer, Stuttgart, Germany.
- Özcan, M. and H. Haciseferogullar. 2007. The strawberry (*Arbutus unedo* L.) fruits: Chemical composition, physical properties and mineral contents. J. Food Eng. 78, 1022-1028. Doi: 10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2005.12.014
- Pandey, S., J. Singh, S. Kumar, and I.B. Mourya. 2015. Influence of growing environment on growth, yield and chemical composition of Strawberry (*Fragaria x ananassa*) fruits under open vs. naturally ventilated polyhouse conditions. Ind. J. Agr. Sci. 85(12), 1540-1545.
- Pinto, M., M. Lajolo, and M. Genovese. 2008. Bioactive compounds and quantification of total ellagic acid in strawberries (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.). Food Chem. 107, 1629-1635. Doi: 10.1016/j. foodchem.2007.10.038
- Quian, M., M. Finn, and J. Schroeder. 2005. Objective flavor comparison of Oregon strawberries and those from other climatic

conditions. Progress report FY 2004-2005, Oregon Strawberry Commission, USA.

- Salamat, R., H.R. Ghassemzadeh, S.S.S. Heris, and J. Hajilou. 2013. Determination of appropriate harvesting time for strawberry to enhance its flavor index and reduce bruising susceptibility. Int. J. Agron. Plant Prod. 4(8), 1969-1977.
- Sharma, V. and R. Sharma. 2004. The strawberry. Indian Council of Agricultural Research. New Delhi, India.
- Shin, Y.J., H.Y. Song, and B.K. Song. 2012. Effect of a combined treatment of rice bran protein film packaging with aqueous chlorine dioxide washing and ultraviolet-C irradiation on the postharvest quality of 'Goha' strawberries. J. Food Eng. 113, 374-379. Doi: 10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2012.07.001
- Sistrunk, W. and J. Morris. 1985. Strawberry quality: influence of cultural and environmental factors. pp. 217-256. In: H.E. Patlee (ed.). Evaluation of quality of fruit and vegetables. AVI, Westport, CT, USA.
- Terry, L.A., G.A. Chope, and J. G. Bordonaba. 2007. Effect of water deficit irrigation and inoculation with *Botrytis cinerea* on strawberry (*Fragaria* x *ananassa*) fruit quality. J. Agric. Food Chem. 55, 10812-10819. Doi: 10.1021/jf072101n
- Vicente, A.R., G.A. Manganaris, G.O. Sozzi, and C.H. Crisosto. 2009. Nutritional quality of fruits and vegetables. pp. 57-106. In: Florkowski W., R. Shewfelt, B. Brueckner, and S. Prussia (eds.). Postharvest handling: a system approach. Academic press, San Diego, USA.

Spectral and thermal response of *Heliconia psittacorum* species to induced water stress

Respuesta espectral y térmica de la especie Heliconia psittacorum ante estrés hídrico

David Revelo-Luna^{1*}, Aldemar Reyes-Trujillo², and Miguel Peña-Varón³

ABSTRACT

An important limitation in agricultural production is stress resulting from water deficit. Flower production and postharvest life both decrease in Heliconia psittacorum affected by water stress. Remote sensing provides tools for estimating the water status of plant species using spectral information in the visible and infrared range. This paper presents a study of reflectance in the 350-800 nm range and the response in the thermal infrared of leaf tissue under different irrigation regimes. For the measurement of reflectance, an OceanOptics® Micro-Spectrometer was used, while for the thermal infrared measurements, a FLIRE40[®] camera was used. Three irrigation regimes were established: T1: 100% field capacity (FC), T2: 50% FC, and T3: 10% FC. Significant differences were found between treatment T1 and treatments T2-T3 in the water stress index (CWSI) and stomatal conductance index (GI). The reflectance around 800 nm decreased for T2 and T3. Significant differences were obtained between T1 and T2-T3 in the maximum of the first derivative of the reflectance between 700 and 750 nm. It was found that, in the range 350-800 nm, the thermal indices were better indicators of the water status of the Heliconia species than the spectral indices.

Key words: thermal indices, spectral reflectance, water deficit, vegetation indices.

Introduction

Heliconia sp. is an herbaceous species of the family *Heliconiaceae* that is distributed mainly in Brazil, Colombia, French Guiana, Guyana, Surinam, Trinidad and Venezuela. The genus *Heliconia* L. grows in neo-tropical habitats in warm protected areas in temperate climates. This genus has an important commercial application because of its ornamental uses, with 93 species preliminarily recognized in Colombia. *Heliconia psittacorum* grows between 0.5 m and 1.5 m tall, preferably under both full sun and partial shade, with moist and well-drained soil that is rich in organic matter. This tropical species is particularly important

RESUMEN

Un limitante importante en la producción agrícola es el estrés por déficit hídrico. La producción de flores y la vida de poscosecha disminuyen en Heliconias psittacorum afectadas por estrés hídrico. El sensado remoto proporciona herramientas para la estimación del estado hídrico de especies vegetales usando información espectral en el rango visible e infrarrojo. En este trabajo, se presenta el estudio de la reflectancia en el rango 350-800 nm, y la respuesta en el infrarrojo térmico del tejido foliar en diferentes tratamientos de riego. Para la medida de reflectancia se usó un Micro-Spectrometer OceanOptics® y para las medidas en el infrarrojo térmico se usó la cámara FLIRE40[®]. Se establecieron tres regímenes de riego: T1: Capacidad de Campo (CC) 100%, T2: CC 50%, y T3: CC 10%. Se encontraron diferencias significativas entre el tratamiento T1 y los tratamientos T2-T3 para el índice de estrés hídrico (CWSI) y el índice de conductancia estomática (GI). La reflectancia alrededor de 800 nm se disminuyó para T2 y T3. Se obtuvieron diferencias significativas entre T1 y T2-T3 en el máximo de la primera derivada de la reflectancia entre 700 y 750 nm. Se encontró que los índices térmicos son mejores indicadores del estado hídrico de la especie Heliconia que los índices espectrales en el rango 350-800 nm.

Palabras clave: índices térmicos, reflectancia espectral, déficit hídrico, índices de vegetación.

because of its use in phytoremediation studies in environments affected by a variety of pollutants, such as Chemical oxygen demand (COD), nitrogen, Hg⁺², Cd⁺², Cr⁺⁶, and Pb⁺² (Madera *et al.*, 2014; Wood, 2015).

The water status of ornamental plants influences their flower production. The water requirement in an irrigation level of the species *Heliconia psittacorum* (*He*) varies around 10 cm d⁻¹, depending on the vegetative stage of the crop, the soil type, and the climatic conditions (Sosa, 2013). Water deficiency in plants can cause water stress, resulting in growth inhibition, decreased production, and death (Lisar *et al.*, 2012; Etesami and Jeong, 2018). A plant under water

Received for publication: 26 June, 2018. Accepted for publication: 26 November, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.70379

^{*} Corresponding author: drevelo@unicomfacauca.edu.co



¹ Grupo de Investigación en Sistemas Inteligentes GISI, Corporación Universitaria Comfacauca, Popayán (Colombia).

² Grupo de Óptica Cuántica, Universidad del Valle, Cali (Colombia).

³ Instituto Cinara-GISAM, Universidad del Valle, Cali (Colombia).

stress reduces its photosynthetic activities by decreasing the leaf area and the exchange of gases and by rejecting light energy that is useful for the photosynthetic process; other effects include the inhibition of growth cells, decrease in stomatal opening, mainly caused by an increase in the concentration of gaseous carbon in the leaves, and decrease in the water potential (Akıncı and Lösel, 2012; Kögler and Söffker, 2017). Water status is estimated using traditional methods, such as direct measurement, water potential and relative water content; however, it is also estimated indirectly with variables, such as stomatal conductance, photosynthetic activity, chlorophyll fluorescence, and gas exchange (CO₂ assimilation and transpiration). The measurement of water potential and relative water content, in general, are destructive and require a lot of time (Farifteh et al., 2013). There is, therefore, an evident need to develop non-invasive and non-destructive techniques that monitor, in real time, the water status of plants and crops.

Remote sensing techniques provide tools to monitor water status, using information on the spectral response of the plants. The first advances in this subject were made in the 1980s with studies on low spatial and spectral resolution, using the vegetation response in bands of the visible spectrum (VIS) and the near infrared (NIR) (Wójtowicz *et al.*, 2016). In recent years, remote sensing techniques have made significant progress because of the development of hyper-spectral sensors, which make it possible to carry out detailed studies of pigment content (Uiboupin *et al.*, 2012; Fan *et al.*, 2014; Li *et al.*, 2015), leaf tissue structure and water content in plants (Shimada *et al.*, 2012; Farifteh *et al.*, 2013; Genc *et al.*, 2013; Ge *et al.*, 2016).

In several studies, the thermal response of foliar tissue of plants and crops has been associated with indirect effects caused by water deficit. The development of low cost thermographic cameras has allowed an important advance in the study of the water status of plants, providing spatial resolution. Because of the alteration in the transpiration and the opening of stomata in leaf tissue, thermal variations are produced that can be measured in images using thermal indices, such as the stomatal conductance index (GI) or the crop water stress index (CWSI). Several studies have found high correlation between thermal indices and measurements of physiological parameters, such as stomatal conductance, water potential and gas exchange (Fuentes et al., 2012; Gómez-Bellot et al., 2015; Yuan et al., 2015; Lima et al., 2016; Mangus et al., 2016). The main objective of this study was to determine variations in the spectral response in the VIS, NIR and Long-wave infrared (LWIR) bands of the He species in response to water stress induced by different irrigation levels.

Materials and methods

Experimental design

This experiment was carried out in a greenhouse located in the Experimental Station of the Agricultural Water and Soils Laboratory of the Universidad del Valle, Cali, Colombia, where the variables ambient temperature and relative humidity were monitored (average temperature of 24.5°C, 79% relative humidity, and 30% poly shade). Young individuals of the plant species Heliconia psittacorum (He), not more than 0.15 m tall, were taken from a sub-surface wetland of horizontal flow from the wastewater treatment plant of Ginebra-Valle, Colombia. The plants were acclimated for two months under saturated substrate conditions. The experimental design was completely randomized with one factor (irrigation). Three levels of the irrigation factor were established (100% Field Capacity (FC), 50% FC and 10% FC). The FC value of the substrate was estimated using the sand box method (Jaramillo, 2002). Three treatments were performed with 4 replicates and 12 experimental units (EU). Each EU was an individual of the He species planted in 6 L pots with the substrate, which provided nutritional support, composed of soil with organic fertilizer, to which macro and micronutrients were added according to the requirements of nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium reported by Sosa (2013). Tests of analysis of variances (ANOVA) and Honestly Significant Difference (HSD) of Tukey ($P \le 0.05$) were used prior to the normalization and verification of homoscedasticity to determine if there were significant differences between the treatments. The experiments began on November 20, 2016 and ended on January 27, 2017. Statistical tests were performed to evaluate significant differences between treatments on the days shown in Table 1.

TABLE 1. Start and end dates of experiments and days chosen t	o carry
out hypothesis tests.	

Sampling day	Date
Start of experiment	20-11-2016
5	02-12-2016
9	12-12-2016
14	27-12-2016
16	10-01-2017
18	17-01-2017
19*	20-01-2017
20 (End of experiment)	27-01-2017

* Substrate moisture was restored to FC for T2.

Irrigation control

The substrate moisture of each EU was measured using time domain refractometry (TDR) equipment (MPM160 ICT-International, Armidale-Autralia) three times per week at a distance equal to the effective root depth (0.07 m). Each measurement was taken three times in random points, and the average value was recorded. According to the volumetric moisture value of each EU, the moisture of the substrate was adjusted according to each treatment. The FC value of the substrate was estimated using the sand box method (Jaramillo, 2002). All the EUs started at FC; treatments T2 and T3 were drained until reaching the respective depletion level for each group, while T1 was maintained at FC throughout the experiment.

Measurement of spectral reflectance

The leaf tissue reflectance (%) of each EU was measured using an STS-VIS Mini-Spectrometer (Ocean Optics[®], Florida, USA). The equipment has a measurement range between 350 and 800 nm, with an integration time of 100 ms and a spectral resolution of 1 nm. The measurements were taken at a distance of 0.05 m from the leaf tissue, between 10:00 am and 12:00 midday. One measurement was taken per leaf in the central part and to one side of the midrib. The calibration was done using the reflectance blank prior to each measurement. A medium low pass filter was used to eliminate high frequency and noise components before the calculation of the spectral indices. The Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) and the Variation of NDVI in the range 705-750 nm (NDVI705) spectral indices were estimated using Equations 1 and 2, respectively. The maximum value of the first derivative of the reflectance curve (Dmax) between 700 and 750 nm (Eq. 3) was also calculated:

$$NDVI = \frac{R_{650} - R_{800}}{R_{650} + R_{800}} \tag{1}$$

$$NDVI705 = \frac{R_{750} - R_{705}}{R_{750} + R_{705}}$$
(2)

$$D\max = max\left(\frac{d_{\rm R}}{d\lambda}\right) \tag{3}$$

where R_{650} , R_{705} , R_{750} and R_{800} are the percentages of light reflected with respect to the calibration blank at wavelengths 650, 705, 750 and 800 nm, respectively (%), and $\frac{d_R}{d\lambda}$ is the first derivative of the reflectance with respect to the wavelength (% nm⁻¹).

Measurement of thermal indices

The CWSI and GI values were calculated according to the model described by Leinonen and Jones (2004) (Eq. 4 and 5).

$$CWSI = \frac{T_{\text{leaf}} - T_{\text{wet}}}{T_{\text{dry}} - T_{\text{wet}}}$$
(4)

$$GI = \frac{T_{\rm dry} - T_{\rm leaf}}{T_{\rm leaf} + T_{\rm wet}}$$
(5)

where T_{leaf} is the temperature of the leaf (°C), T_{wet} is the reference temperature of wet tissue (°C) and T_{dry} is the reference temperature of dry tissue (°C). The temperature measurement was taken with thermographs of each EU, using the FLIR E40® camera (Oregon, USA), with a thermal sensitivity of 0.07°C at 25°C, 160x120 pixels resolution, and a spectral range from 7.5 to 13 µm. The images were taken at a height of 1.5 m directly above each EU. Two reference temperatures were used: T_{dry} (dry tissue) and T_{wet} (wet tissue). T_{drv} was obtained by taking 5°C above air temperature (Rud et al., 2014; Mangus et al., 2016). The value of the reference temperature T_{wet} was measured using the most frequent value of the histogram of the thermography in wet leaf tissue. The thermal information of the images (Raw-Data) was exported in the .csv format using the FlirTools[©] (Oregon, USA). The data were then processed for the calculation of the thermal indices in free software developed by the main author in C++ using image processing libraries from OpenCV2.0.

Results and discussion

Soil moisture

All EU started with the volumetric moisture of the substrate at FC (76% volume content). The substrate moisture was monitored and adjusted three times per week until it reached the values of each treatment T1, T2 and T3. Figure 1 shows the variation of the average substrate moisture (volume-basis) throughout the experiment. On d 19, the moisture of the T2 treatment was restored to 100% FC in order to determine if the changes in the thermal and spectral response of the EUs corresponded to the variation in the irrigation.

Spectral reflectance and spectral indices

The leaf tissue reflectance of the EUs presented the typical response of plant tissue, in which the percentage reflected in the NIR band (around 800 nm) was higher than the



FIGURE 1. Variation of substrate moisture (volume-basis) for 3 treatments: T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC).

percentage reflected in the visible band (400-700 nm). However, it was found that the NIR reflectance for the T2 and T3 treatments was lower than for the T1 treatment. Changes in morphology of the leaf and the structure of the mesophyll have a strong influence on the spectral properties of leaves in this range (Wójtowicz et al., 2016). Decrease in reflectance in the near infrared could occur because of the structural modification of mesophyll, which is possibly related to a strong water deficit (Semenova et al., 2014). Figure 2 shows the average of the reflectance curves for each treatment at d 14 of the experiment. These results are in agreement with those obtained in other species subjected to a water deficit. In a study with Zea mays L., Genc et al. (2013) found similar results for four treatments (100% FC, 66% FC, 33% FC and 0% FC). In the species Spinacia oleracea under water stress, Corti et al. (2017) reported the same effect of a decrease on NIR reflectance measured on green leaves.

No significant differences were found (*P*>0.05) between any of the treatments for the NDVI and NDVI705 vegetation indices (Tab. 2); Shimada *et al.* (2012) reported that there were no significant differences between the NDVI index and the water potential of the species *Hibiscus rosa-sinensis* subjected to water stress. Elvanidi *et al.* (2017) conducted an experiment to study the water status of *Solanum lycopersicum* in an environment with a controlled microclimate. They found no significant differences in treatments using the NDVI index. However, the normalized difference indices showed greater sensitivity in changes generated by the structure at the canopy level (Duan *et al.*, 2017), especially when the leaf area index was low and in the face



FIGURE 2. Average reflectance for treatments T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC) at d 14 of the experiment.

of lengthy follow-up times (Gamon *et al.*, 2013; Morgounov *et al.*, 2014).

The vibrational modes of water molecules have associated wavelengths of 1,405 nm (2v1) and 1,896 nm (v1+v2); some weak vibrations are associated with the bands 1,150 nm (v1+3v2) and 960 nm (v1+4v2), the latter being the weakest (Yang *et al.*, 2011; Steidle *et al.*, 2017). These wavelengths are all outside the range of the spectrometer used in this study. As such, it was not possible to directly associate the spectral indices in this range with the water status of the plants. However, one effect water stress produces is the inhibition of the synthesis of chlorophyll (Lisar *et al.*, 2012; Etesami and Jeong, 2018), a pigment that does have optical activity in the visible spectrum.

Red edge variations

The treatments with a water deficit showed a decrease in the slope between 700 and 750 nm. As a consequence, the maximum value of the first derivative of the reflectance curve (Eq. 3) decreased for T2 and T3. Figure 3 shows the average behavior for d 14 of the measurements in the three treatments.

Significant differences were found between the T1 treatment and the T2 and T3 treatments from d 9 of the measurements for values with a significance of $P \le 0.05$ (Tab. 2). The inhibition in chlorophyll synthesis in plants subjected to water stress can explain the statistically significant difference in the spectral response in the 700-750 nm range between the T1 treatment and the T2 and T3 treatments. Authors such as Mielke *et al.* (2012), Dian *et al.* (2016), and



FIGURE 3. First derivative curve of reflectance treatments T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC).

Liu *et al.* (2016) have considered spectral indices in the red edge band as good indicators of the leaf chlorophyll content of different plant species. Yang *et al.* (2015) established a correlation model for chlorophyll content that considers the maximum of the first derivative of the reflectance in the range 670-780 nm as one of its variables.

Leaf temperature and thermal indices

The temperature of the leaf tissue was found to increase for treatments with a water deficit (T2 and T3). Figure 4 shows the leaf tissue temperature of the EUs in the three treatments on d 14 of the measurements. The data from 1 to 4 correspond to the EUs of T1, data 5 to 8 to T2, and data 9 to 12 to T3.

The mean temperature difference between treatments T1 and T3 was 2.2°C, for which there were significant differences. A similar result was presented by Farifteh et al. (2013), who found that the difference between the control group and the treatment with induced water stress was 2.7°C after 22 d, a time period in which significant differences were found between the treatments. The increase in leaf temperature of the treatments with a water deficit may correspond to stomatal closure, a decrease in gas exchange and a reduction in transpiration, which occur in response to low water availability (Lisar et al., 2012; Etesami and Jeong, 2018). All these phenomena, in principle, contribute to a lower water circulation and contribute to a process of raising the temperature of the tissue since the rate of heat transmission to the environment is reduced. Authors such as Lima et al. (2016) correlated measurements of stomatal



FIGURE 4. Leaf temperature of the EUs in treatments T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC).

conductance (gs) and transpiration (E) with increased leaf temperature. The above is valid if it is assumed that leaf temperature is not strongly influenced by variations in wind speed, resistance to heat flow and vapor pressure deficit. In this way, the stomatal resistance model described by Jones (1999) has an inverse relationship with leaf temperature, which would explain the relationship between leaf temperature and a possible stomatal closure resulting from water stress.

The T_{wet} reference was calculated using the most frequent value of the histogram in the region of interest (ROI). Figure 5 presents the ROI for measurement of the T_{wet} and its histogram. The circle shows the most frequent value of the histogram of the ROI temperature field. Similarly, the leaf temperature of the EUs was estimated with the temperature image.

The CWSI and GI showed significant differences between the T1 treatment and the T2 and T3 treatments. After restoring irrigation to FC for T2, no significant differences were obtained between T1 and T2, which shows that the thermal response of the leaf tissue of the EUs was influenced by the irrigation levels (Tab. 2). Figure 6 presents the estimated thermal indices for the thermographs taken for the three treatments on the 14th d of experiment.

The CWSI and GI made it possible to obtain greater statistical differentiation between the T1 treatment and the T2-T3 treatments than the NDVI, NDVI705 and *D*max spectral indices studied in the 350-800 nm range (Fig. 7).



FIGURE 5. *T*_{wet} reference temperature using the most frequent value of the thermography histogram.



FIGURE 6. CWSI and GI for treatments T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC).



FIGURE 7. Statistical diagram of the CWSI, GI, *D*max, NDVI and NDVI705 parameters. Different letters show statistically significant differences.

TABLE 2. ANOVA and Tukey test results for GI, CWSI, Dmax, NDVI, NDVI705, between the T1 treatment and the T2 and T3 treatments.

Day	P-value	HSD	P-value	HSD	P-value	HSD	P-value	HSD	P-value	HSD
CWSI		GI	GI		NDV1705		NDVI		Dmax	
5	0.71	-	0.076	-	0.17	-	0.48	-	0.83	-
9	0.17	-	0.25	-	0.25	-	0.51	-	0.013*	T2, T3
14	8.03 e-5*	T2, T3	1.37e-6*	T2, T3	0.26	-	0.49	-	0.007*	T2, T3
16	1.02 e-6*	T2, T3	1.56e-6*	T2, T3	0.21	-	0.24	-	0.014*	T2, T3
18	3.12 e-6*	T2, T3	9.03e-6*	T2, T3	0.47	-	0.11	-	7.00e-4*	T2, T3
20	3.25 e-5*	Т3	3.00e-4*	Т3	0.45	-	0.19	-	0.024*	Т3

*Significant difference between treatments $P \leq 0.05$.



FIGURE 8. Thermal response of *He* to induced water stress in treatments T1 (100% FC), T2 (50% FC) and T3 (10% FC). A) Gray scale image of the temperature of the experimental units, B) Thermography histogram, C) Gray scale image of the CWSI thermal index, and D) Gray scale image of the GI thermal index.

Figure 8B shows the histograms associated with the ROIs of the thermographs shown in Figure 8A, taken on experiment d 14. Information was obtained on the thermal indices of the plant species for each pixel associated with the leaf tissue of the EUs using Equations 4 and 5, whose gray level is proportional to the value of the index in each pixel (Fig. 8 C and D).

From the image analysis, it was found that the higher intensity values in the CWSI images and the lower intensity values in the GI images were associated with the treatments with a water deficit. Similar results were found by Rud *et al.* (2014), Gómez-Bellot *et al.* (2015), and Bellvert *et al.* (2014). The EUs of the T2 treatment, once they were taken to field capacity, had higher stomatal conductance indices and lower water stress indices than those seen when there was a water deficit (Fig. 9).

It was also found that the response of the plants to a water deficit was not uniform. It was observed that the EUs under

a water deficit showed an increase in leaf temperature, an increase in the CWSI and a decrease in the GI, initially in the central part and then spreading to the rest of the leaf. Figure 10 shows an EU with a water deficit and non-uniform temperature field, in which the histogram did not have a single defined maximum. Figure 11 shows a control EU and uniform temperature field. The associated histogram had a single maximum in the area of the leaf. The evidence shows that, under water stress, plants have an anisotropic warming in the tissue of their leaves, which, as mentioned above, would be related to the characteristic of thermal instability when there is a low rate of evapotranspiration and stomatal closure as a physiological state of response to water stress.

Faced with an increase in temperature, the plants showed temporary wilting as a natural adaptation mechanism, decreasing the effective area and the temperature in the leaf tissue (Fig. 12).



FIGURE 9. CWSI and GI thermal indices of two experimental units of treatment T2 before (d 14) and after (d 20) restoring the moisture of the substrate to field capacity.



FIGURE 10. Thermal image and ROI histogram. Plant under water stress, non-uniform temperature field.



FIGURE 11. Thermal image and ROI histogram. Plant before water stress, uniform temperature field.



FIGURE 12. Response of the *He* plant to the excessive temperature increase.

The CWSI and GI made it possible to differentiate the EUs at FC and those subjected to a water deficit because of the fact that they have a relationship with the thermoregulation affected by variations in transpiration and *gs*, which, in turn, is associated with the water status of the plant. Bellvert *et al.* (2016), Egea *et al.* (2017) and Santesteban *et al.* (2017) found a relationship between thermal indices and *gs*. Figure 13 shows the average value of the thermal indices between d 5 and 20 for each treatment. For d 19, the moisture was restored to FC for T2.

The maximum values of the CWSI index were associated with the treatments with a water deficit, which is related to the tendency of leaf temperature to approach the reference temperature, inhibiting the transpiration process. On the other hand, the maximum values associated with the GI were related to the EUs at FC. This corresponds, according to Equation 4, to the tendency of leaf temperature to approach the reference temperature, favoring the process of perspiration. The CWSI went from a mean value of 0.9 for d 18 to 0.45 for d 20, after resetting the moisture of the EUs of T2 to FC. Likewise, the GI went from an average value of 0.1 to 1.2, showing that restoring irrigation in the EUs of T2 favored stomatal conductance and decreased water stress in the plants.

Conclusions

The CWSI, GI and *D*max variables showed significant differences between T1 and T2-T3. The thermal indices offered a greater capacity for statistical discrimination between the treatments.

The CWSI and GI were successful indicators of the effect on transpiration caused by the water status of the *He* species. The thermal response in the leaf tissue, when faced with variations in the water status was not uniform for the *He* species. The imaging technique was, therefore, a valuable tool because it provided sufficient spatial resolution to evaluate the response of the plants.

The spectral measurements in the range 350-800 nm did not allow for evaluation of the water status of the *He* species directly. Secondary effects, such as chlorophyll content or changes in the mesophyll structure, may be associated with variations in this range. The NDVI and NDVI705 did not present significant differences between the treatments; however, the maximum value of the first derivative of the reflectance in the 700-750 nm range showed significant differences between the treatment at FC and the treatments under a water deficit.



FIGURE 13. Average value of CWSI and GI for treatments T1, T2 and T3.

The thermal imaging technique allowed us to estimate the variations in the transpiration capacity of the *He* species in the face of variations in its water status in a non-invasive way, and, for future studies, it is suggested that an automated thermography processing system be implemented for the calculation of thermal indices in real time. This technique would thereby be strengthened compared to conventional measurements.

Important fieldwork would look at the role of thermal regulation that the evapotranspiration process plays on the receiving surfaces of direct solar radiation (i.e., leaves) and how thermal equilibrium is a necessary condition for good physiological performance, which, in turn, is related to the water state or the adequate presence of water in the substrate.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to express their immense gratitude to the Centro de Investigacion e Innovacion en Bioinformatica y Fotonica (CIBioFi) of the Universidad del Valle, which in part financed this research through the Sistema General de Regalias de Colombia (SGRC) program. We would also like to thank the Laboratorio de Aguas y Suelos Agricolas EIDENAR and the Grupo de Biologia de Plantas y Microorganismos of the Biology Department of the Universidad del Valle for the use of field equipment. Particular thanks are given to the GISAM at the Cinara Institute for use of the FLIR E40[®] Thermographic camera.

Literature cited

- Akıncı, Ş. and D. Lösel. 2012. Plant water-stress response mechanisms. pp. 16-30. In: Mofizur (ed). Water stress. InTech, Rijeka, Croatia. Doi: 10.5772/29578
- Bellvert, J., P. Zarco-Tejada, J. Girona, and E. Fereres. 2014. Mapping crop water stress index in a 'Pinot-noir' vineyard: comparing ground measurements with thermal remote sensing imagery from an unmanned aerial vehicle. Precis. Agric. 15, 361-376. Doi: 10.1007/s11119-013-9334-5
- Bellvert, J., J. Girona, J. Marsal, V. González-Dugo, E. Fereres, S. Ustin, and P. Zarco-Tejada. 2016. Airborne thermal imagery to detect the seasonal evolution of crop water status in peach, nectarine and saturn peach orchards. Remote Sens. 8(1), 2-17. Doi: 10.3390/rs8010039
- Corti, M., P. Gallina, D. Cavalli, and G. Cabassi. 2017. Hyperspectral imaging of spinach canopy under combined water and nitrogen stress to estimate biomass, water, and nitrogen content. Biosyst. Eng. 158, 38-50. Doi: 10.1016/j.biosystemseng.2017.03.006
- Dian, Y., Y. Le, S. Fang, Y. Xu, C. Yao, and G. Liu. 2016. Influence of spectral bandwidth and position on chlorophyll content retrieval at leaf and canopy levels. J. Indian Soc. Remote Sens. 44(4), 583-593. Doi: 10.1007/s12524-015-0537-2

- Duan, T., S.C. Chapman, Y. Guo, and B. Zheng. 2017. Dynamic monitoring of NDVI in wheat agronomy and breeding trials using an unmanned aerial vehicle. Field Crops. Res. 210, 71-80. Doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2017.05.025
- Egea, G., C. Padilla-Díaz, J. Martinez-Guanter, J. Fernández, and M. Pérez-Ruíz. 2017. Assessing a crop water stress index derived from aerial thermal imaging and infrared thermometry in super-high density olive orchards. Agric. Water Manag. 187, 210-221. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2017.03.030
- Elvanidi, A., N. Katsoulas, T. Bartzanas, K. Ferentinos, and C. Kittas. 2017. Crop water status assessment in controlled environment using crop reflectance and temperature measurements. Precis. Agric. 18, 332-349. Doi: 10.1007/s11119-016-9492-3
- Etesami, H. and B. Jeong. 2018. Silicon (Si): Review and future prospects on the action mechanisms in alleviating biotic and abiotic stresses in plants. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 147, 881-896. Doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2017.09.063
- Fan, D.X., Y.L. Huang, L.X. Song, D.F. Liu, G. Zhang, and B. Zhang. 2014. Prediction of chlorophyll a concentration using HJ-1 satellite imagery for Xiangxi Bay in Three Gorges Reservoir. Water Sci. Eng. 7(1), 70-80. Doi: 10.3882/j.issn.1674-2370.2014.01.008
- Farifteh, J., R. Struthers, R. Swennen, and P. Coppin. 2013. Plant spectral and thermal response to water stress induced by regulated deficit irrigation. Int. J. Geosci. Geomat. 1(1), 17-22.
- Fuentes, S., R. De Bei, P. Joanne, and S. Tyerman. 2012. Computational water stress indices obtained from thermal image analysis of grapevine canopies. Irrig. Sci. 30(6), 523-536. Doi: 10.1007/s00271-012-0375-8
- Gamon, J.A., K.F. Huemmrich, R.S. Stone, and C.E. Tweedie. 2013. Spatial and temporal variation in primary productivity (NDVI) of coastal Alaskan tundra: Decreased vegetation growth following earlier snowmelt. Remote Sens. Environ. 129, 144-153. Doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2012.10.030
- Ge, Y., G. Bai, V. Stoerger, and J. Schnable. 2016. Temporal dynamics of maize plant growth, water use, and leaf water content using automated high throughput RGB and hyperspectral imaging. Comput. Electron. Agric. 127, 625-632. Doi: 10.1016/j. compag.2016.07.028
- Genc, L., M. Inalpulat, U. Kizil, M. Mirik, S. Smith, and M. Mendes. 2013. Determination of water stress with spectral reflectance on sweet corn (*Zea mays* L.) using classification tree (CT) analysis. Zemdirbyste-Agriculture 100(1), 81-90. Doi: 10.13080/z-a.2013.100.011
- Gómez-Bellot, M., P. Nortes, M. Sánchez-Blanco, and M. Ortuño. 2015. Sensitivity of thermal imaging and infrared thermometry to detect water status changes in *Euonymus japonica* plants irrigated with saline reclaimed water. Biosyst. Eng. 133, 21-32. Doi: 10.1016/j.biosystemseng.2015.02.014
- Jaramillo, D. 2002. Introducción a la ciencia del suelo. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Facultad de Ciencias. Medellin, Colombia.
- Jones, H. 1999. Use of thermography for quantitative studies of spatial and temporal variation of stomatal conductance over leaf surfaces. Plant Cell Environ. 22, 1043-1055. Doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3040.1999.00468.x
- Kögler, F. and D. Söffker. 2017. Water (stress) models and deficit irrigation: System-theoretical description and causality mapping. Ecol. Model. 361, 135-156. Doi: 10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2017.07.031

- Leinonen, I. and H. Jones. 2004. Combining thermal and visible imagery for estimating canopy temperature and identifying plant stress. J. Exp. Bot. 55(401), 1423-1431. Doi: 10.1093/jxb/erh146
- Li, X., X. Liu, M. Liu, C. Wang, and X. Xia. 2015. A hyperspectral index sensitive to subtle changes in the canopy chlorophyll content under arsenic stress. Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinf. 36, 41-53. Doi: 10.1016/j.jag.2014.10.017
- Lima, R., I. García-tejero, T. Lopes, J. Costa, M. Vaz, V. Durán-Zuazo, M. Chaves, D. Glenn, and E. Campostrini. 2016. Linking thermal imaging to physiological indicators in *Carica papaya* L. under different watering regimes. Agric. Water Manag. 164(1), 148-157. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2015.07.017
- Lisar, S., R. Motafakkerazad, M. Hossain, and I. Rahman. 2012. Water stress in plants: Causes, effects and responses. pp. 1-12. In: Rahman, I. (ed.). Water stress. InTech, Rijeka, Croatia. Doi: 10.5772/39363
- Liu, B., W. Shen, Y. Yue, R. Li, Q. Tong, and B. Zhang. 2016. Combining spatial and spectral information to estimate chlorophyll contents of crop leaves with a field imaging spectroscopy system. Precis. Agric. 18(4), 491-506. Doi: 10.1007/ s11119-016-9466-5
- Madera, C., E. Peña, and J. Soto. 2014. Efecto de la concentración de metales pesados en la respuesta fisiológica y capacidad de acumulación de metales de tres especies vegetales tropicales empleadas en la fitorremediación de lixiviados provenientes de rellenos sanitarios. Ingenieria y Competitividad 16(2), 179-188. Doi: 10.25100/iyc.v16i2.3693
- Mangus, D., A. Sharda, and N. Zhang. 2016. Development and evaluation of thermal infrared imaging system for high spatial and temporal resolution crop water stress monitoring of corn within a greenhouse. Comput. Electron. Agric. 121, 149-159. Doi: 10.1016/j.compag.2015.12.007
- Mielke, M., B. Schaffer, and A. Schilling. 2012. Evaluation of reflectance spectroscopy indices for estimation of chlorophyll content in leaves of a tropical tree species. Photosynthetica 50(3), 343-352. Doi: 10.1007/s11099-012-0038-2
- Morgounov, A., N. Gummadov, S. Belen, Y. Kaya, M. Keser, and J. Mursalova. 2014. Association of digital photo parameters and NDVI with winter wheat grain yield in variable environments. Turk. J. Agric. For. 38(5), 624-632. Doi: 10.3906/tar-1312-90
- Rud, R., Y. Cohen, V. Alchanatis, A. Levi, R. Brikman, C. Shenderey, B. Heuer, T. Markovitch, Z. Dar, C. Rosen, D. Mulla, and T.

Nigon. 2014. Crop water stress index derived from multi-year ground and aerial thermal images as an indicator of potato water status. Precis. Agric. 15(3), 273-289. Doi: 10.1007/ s11119-014-9351-z

- Santesteban, L., S. Di Gennaro, A. Herrero-Langreo, C. Miranda, J. Royo, and A. Matese. 2017. High-resolution UAV-based thermal imaging to estimate the instantaneous and seasonal variability of plant water status within a vineyard. Agric. Water Manag. 183, 49-59. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2016.08.026
- Semenova, G., I. Fomina, and A. Ivanov. 2014. Combined effect of water deficit and salt stress on the structure of mesophyll cells in wheat seedlings. CellBio 3(1), 14-24. Doi: 10.4236/ cellbio.2014.31002
- Shimada, S., E. Funatsuka, M. Ooda, M. Takyu, T. Fujikawa, and H. Toyoda. 2012. Developing the monitoring method for plant water stress using spectral reflectance measurement. J. Arid Land Stud. 22(1), 251-254.
- Sosa, F. 2013. Revisión bibliográfica: Cultivo del género heliconia. Cultiv. Tropic. 34(1), 24-32.
- Steidle, A., D. Lopes, F. Pinto, and S. Zolnier. 2017. Vis/NIR spectroscopy and chemometrics for non-destructive estimation of water and chlorophyll status in sunflower leaves. Biosyst. Eng. 155, 124-133. Doi: 10.1016/j.biosystemseng.2016.12.008
- Uiboupin, R., J. Laanemets, L. Sipelgas, L. Raag, I. Lips, and N. Buhhalko, 2012. Monitoring the effect of upwelling on the chlorophyll *a* distribution in the Gulf of Finland (Baltic Sea) using remote sensing and in situ data. Oceanologia 54(3), 395-419. Doi: 10.5697/oc.54-3.395
- Wójtowicz, M., A. Wójtowicz, and J. Piekarczyk. 2016. Application of remote sensing methods in agriculture. Commun. Biom. Crop Sci. 11(1), 31-50.
- Yang, J., D. Zhang, and Y. Li. 2011. How to remove the influence of trace water from the absorption spectra of SWNTs dispersed in ionic liquids. Beilstein J. Nanotechnol. 2, 653-658. Doi: 10.3762/bjnano.2.69
- Yang, X., Y. Yu, and W. Fan. 2015. Chlorophyll content retrieval from hyperspectral remote sensing imagery. Environ. Monit. Assess. 187(7), 443-456. Doi: 10.1007/s10661-015-4682-4
- Yuan, W., Y. Yu, Y. Yue, J. Wang, F. Zhang, and X. Dang. 2015. Use of infrared thermal imaging to diagnose health of *Ammopiptanthus mongolicus* in northwestern China. J. Forest. Res. 26(3), 605-012. Doi: 10.1007/s11676-015-0075-3

Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions

Efecto de la densidad de siembra en el rendimiento y rentabilidad de un híbrido de maíz en condiciones tropicales

Yeison Mauricio Quevedo^{1*}, José Isidro Beltrán¹, and Eduardo Barragán-Quijano¹

RESUMEN

ABSTRACT

A high sowing density in maize is a widely used management practice for increasing crop yield; this method increases intraspecific competition for solar radiation, nutrients and water, so yield per plant is reduced, but a greater number of plants is harvested. However, different corn hybrids present a differential behavior because some are tolerant and some are susceptible to this condition, as determined by their plasticity in adjusting their morphology and phenology. The aim of this study was to identify the optimum sowing density, in technical and economic terms, of a new hybrid corn named 30K73 YG RRFlex since no information is available for tropical conditions. This study was carried out in the province of Tolima, municipality of Valle de San Juan, Colombia, using a completely randomized block design in divided plots; five sowing densities determined by six spatial arrangements, two distances between rows (0.7 and 0.8 m) and three numbers of plants per linear meter (7, 8 and 9) were assessed. The treatments did not generate a nitrogen deficiency in the plants, and the evaluated hybrid developed morphological adjustments at the leaf level in order to maintain constant solar radiation interception. For yield, there were no significant variations, so the yield was similar for all of the evaluated treatments. The best treatment was 87,500 plants ha⁻¹, with a yield of 9,916.66 \pm 1,078 kg ha⁻¹ and a profitability of 58%.

Key words: seeding density, nutritional status, crop yield, growth.

Introduction

Maize (*Zea mays* L.) cultivation is essential for humanity since it is an important source of carbohydrates, which are necessary for obtaining metabolic energy (Morales-Ruiz *et al.*, 2016). Moreover, considering the increased world population in the future, it is necessary to increase corn El uso de altas densidades poblacionales en cultivos de maíz se considera una práctica de manejo muy usada para incrementar el rendimiento del cultivo; este método de siembra aumenta la competencia intraespecífica por radiación solar, nutrientes y agua, por lo que el rendimiento por planta se ve reducido, pero se compensa por el mayor número de plantas cosechadas. Sin embargo, los diferentes híbridos de maíz tienen un comportamiento diferencial pues algunos son tolerantes o susceptibles a esta condición. Esto es determinado por la plasticidad del material para ajustar su morfología y fenología. El objetivo de este trabajo fue identificar la densidad poblacional óptima en términos técnicos y económicos, para un nuevo hibrido de maíz 30K73 YG RRFlex, del que no se conocía una recomendación a nivel de trópico. Este trabajo fue realizado en el departamento del Tolima, municipio del Valle de San Juan, Colombia, usando un diseño en bloques completos al azar en parcelas divididas; allí se evaluaron cinco densidades poblacionales determinadas por seis arreglos espaciales dados por dos distancias entre surcos (0.7 m y 0.8 m) y tres números de plantas por metro lineal (7, 8 y 9). Allí se encontró que los tratamientos no generaron deficiencia de nitrógeno en las plantas. Además este hibrido desarrolló un ajuste morfológico a nivel foliar para mantener constante la intercepción de radiación solar. En cuanto a rendimiento se encontró que no se presentaron variaciones significativas, por lo que el rendimiento fue similar para los tratamientos evaluados, de tal forma que el mejor tratamiento fue de 87,500 plantas ha $^{-1}$ con un rendimiento de 9,916.66 ± 1,078 kg ha⁻¹ y una rentabilidad del 58%.

Palabras clave: densidades poblacionales, estado nutricional, rendimiento de cultivo, crecimiento.

yield in order to satisfy carbohydrate demands. In the absence of biotic or abiotic stress, solar radiation capture is the determining factor for plant performance (Cox and Cherney, 2001). However, it increases through agronomical practices such as genetic breeding, sowing dates, fertilization and sowing densities (Duvick, 2005; Morales-Ruiz *et al.*, 2016). The use of high sowing densities has been a

Received for publication: 20 April, 2018. Accepted for publication: 30 November, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.71268

¹ Corporación Colombiana de Investigación Agropecuaria - Agrosavia, Centro de investigación Nataima - Km 9 Vía El Espinal-Chicoral, Tolima (Colombia).

^{*} Corresponding author: yquevedo@corpoica.org.co



widely studied practice, with constant evolution over time (Tollenaar, 1992). Thus, the implementation of an adequate sowing density can increase the interception of solar radiation and water and nutrient uptake by crops (Duan, 2005).

A high sowing density leads to increased intraspecific competition for light, generating stress as a result of low radiation and limiting photosynthesis; in addition, plant growth is altered by avoiding a response to the shading produced by stalk elongation and petiole and apical dominance. Nevertheless, corn plants respond by adjusting leaf morphology, with narrower and smaller leaves with a more acute insertion angle (Gou *et al.*, 2017), resulting in changes in the leaf area index (LAI).

Solar radiation captured by canopies and efficiency in carbohydrate conversion determine dry matter accumulation (Boomsma et al., 2009). The solar radiation captured by canopies depends on the fraction of the solar radiation intercepted per day, and this is defined by the LAI and the light extinction coefficient (k) (Shi et al., 2016). Therefore, reaching an optimum LAI in the shortest possible time is important for increasing dry matter production (Morales et al., 2016). A reduction of 20% in stalk thickness has been reported with the use of high sowing densities, so plants become more susceptible to lodging. In addition, plants change the yield components and morphological characteristics of the cob (Testa et al., 2016). Under this condition, yield per plant is reduced, but a higher number of harvested plants compensates for this reduction (Hashemi et al., 2005). Furthermore, maximum yield per unit area can be obtained with a density of 100,000 plants ha-1 (Huseyin et al., 2003).

Nitrogen is an essential macroelement that limits plant performance (Marschner, 2012). It is closely related to photosynthesis since it is an essential part of the Rubisco enzyme and chlorophyll (Imai *et al.*, 2008; Lee *et al.*, 2011). Nitrogen availability is a yield limiting factor when high sowing densities are used since crops, because of competition, present stress to low contents of this element (Al-Naggar *et al.*, 2015). Therefore, it is necessary to increase nitrogen fertilization; however, corn producers cannot perform this practice because of resource limitations, so methodologies that do not generate a nitrogen deficiency stress should be identified (Bänziger *et al.*, 1999).

Considering the plant genetic materials of this species, there are hybrids that do not tolerate high sowing densities because of significant yield reductions per unit area. On the other hand, there are hybrids that tolerate this condition because they develop morphological and phenological adjustments (Duvick *et al.*, 2004). Therefore, it is important to establish a sowing density for hybrids and for varieties in each agroecological zone in order to reach maximum yield and, therefore, greater profitability. Currently, in Colombia, the genotype that shows this type of behavior is the Impacto[®] hybrid, which reaches maximum yield with a sowing density of 112,500 plants ha⁻¹ (Quevedo *et al.*, 2015).

Bearing in mind that the behavior of hybrid 30K73 YG RRFlex under different sowing densities is not known, the aim of this study was to evaluate the effect of different sowing densities on the yield and the profitability of this hybrid and to identify its optimal sowing density.

Materials and methods

This research was carried out between the months of October and March, 2013 in the municipality of Valle de San Juan, province of Tolima, Colombia. The average temperature was 26°C, with 80% relative humidity and average precipitation of 1,552 mm per year. This study site was selected because about 22% of the genetically modified corn is planted in this region (Agronet, 2018). The location coordinates were 4°12'42.8" N and 75°9'38.1" W, at an altitude of 650 m a.s.l. The soil where the experiment was established had a fluvial-volcanic origin and sandy clay loam texture.

The experiment was established in a randomized complete block design in divided plots with four replicates. The main plots had distances between the rows of 0.7 m and 0.8 m, and the subplots were number of plants established per linear meter (7, 8 and 9). This combination generated six treatments that corresponded to the sowing densities that are shown in Table 1.

TABLE 1. Treatments as a function of sowing densiti

Row distance (m)	Number of plants	Sowing density (plants ha ⁻¹)
0.7	7	100,000
0.7	8	114,286
0.7	9	128,571
0.8	7	87,500
0.8	8	100,000
0.8	9	112,500

Each subplot was comprised of six rows that were 10 m in length, where two plants per site were manually sown. When the plants reached the V3 stage, thinning was carried out, leaving one plant per site. Agronomic management

was carried out according to local production practices, and all of the experiment units were subjected to the same agronomic and edaphoclimatic management conditions, so the observed variations were attributed to the population density treatments. The fertilization of the crop was carried out based on soil analysis and crop extraction, which was 120 kg of N ha⁻¹, 80 kg of P_2O_5 ha⁻¹ and 120 kg of K₂O ha⁻¹.

To achieve the aim of this study, the following variables were evaluated within the four central rows:

Relative chlorophyll content

The relative chlorophyll content (RCC) in the SPAD units was estimated in the fifth youngest leaf during the vegetative phase (V8) and the beginning of the reproductive phase (VT); The RCC was evaluated in the basal, middle and distal zone of each leaf in four plants per subplot using a portable chlorophyll meter (SPAD 502, Konica-Minolta, Japan).

Plant and cob height and stalk diameter

These variables were evaluated in all plants that were in their R1 stage and throughout four linear meters. The plant height was registered as the length in meters from the base of the stalks to the apex of the cobs. Moreover, the cob height was measured from the base of the stalks to the insertion of the lowest cobs. The stalk diameter was calculated in node one with a digital calibrator and, with this measurement, the stalk area was calculated (Eq. 1) following the methodology described by Testa *et al.* (2016).

Stalk area =
$$\left(\frac{\left(\frac{D}{2} \times \frac{d}{2}\right)}{100}\right) \times \pi$$
 (1)

where D refers to the maximum diameter and d to the minimum diameter.

Solar radiation intercepted per day and light extinction coefficient

Four measurements were taken per subplot when the plants were in the VT stage. The solar radiation intercepted (RI) measurement was carried out in the hours of maximum solar radiation (11:00 to 13:00 h) using a linear ceptometer (AccuPAR Linear Ceptometer, Decagon Devices, Pullman, WA, USA) where the incident radiation in the upper part (IRUP) and in the lower part (IRLP) of the canopy was assessed (Williams, 2012). With this data, the RI was calculated using the formula described in Equation 2 (Shi *et al.*, 2016). Moreover, with these measurements, the light extinction coefficient (k) was also estimated using Equation 3 (Flénet *et al.*, 1996).

$$RI = 1 - \left(\frac{IRLP}{IRUP}\right) \tag{2}$$

$$k = \frac{-\ln\left(\frac{IRLP}{IRUP}\right)}{LAI} \tag{3}$$

Performance components and morphological characteristics of the cob

To estimate the prolificacy or the number of cobs per plant, four lineal meters were assessed in each subplot, and the number of cobs was counted. For the other obtained data, the harvest of the two central rows was carried out when the plants reached physiological maturity (R6). From the harvested cobs, 20 were randomly selected, and the number of rows per cob, number of grains per row, seed index, cob height and diameter, percentage of grains and number of grains per cob were established. Subsequently, all of the harvested cobs were manually shelled, and the result of this process was weighed and adjusted to 12% grain moisture.

Profitability

To calculate profitability (Pr), Equation 4, as published by Quevedo *et al.* (2015), was used. For this, a production cost (PC) structure was made for each treatment, where the only variation source was seed cost. In addition, the grain sale price (SP) was calculated according to the price stated by the national agricultural exchange market of Colombia. Letter Y represents yield.

$$Pr = \left(\frac{(Y \times SP) - PC}{Y \times SP}\right) \times 1 \tag{4}$$

Statistical analysis

A univariate analysis of variance with mean comparison Tukey test ($\alpha = 0.05$) and multivariate analysis of variance with mean comparison Hotelling test ($\alpha = 0.05$) were performed. For these analyses, a preliminary analysis of the assumptions was carried out. The software used for the statistical analyses was R version 3.4.1 (R Core Team, 2017) through RStudio version 1.0.136 (RStudio, USA).

Results and discussion

Relative chlorophyll content

Table 2 shows that the factors of the experiment and their interaction did not generate statistically significant variations for the RCC.

 TABLE 2. Summary of the analysis of variance for the RCC evaluated in

 V8 and VT plants under different sowing density treatments.

Factor	RCC in V8	RCC in VT
Row distance (RD)	ns	ns
Number of plants (NP)	ns	ns
RD x NP	ns	ns

ns: non-statistical significant differences.

Despite not showing statistical differences, Figure 1 shows that the plants in V8 decreased their RCC as the sowing density increased; however, in VT, this trend was not clear despite the finding that the SPAD value was the highest (50) with the lowest sowing density (87,500 plants ha⁻¹).



FIGURE 1. RCC in two phenological stages as a function of the effect of six sowing density treatments in corn.

Plant and cob height and stalk diameter

Table 3 shows the effect of each factor on these variables. The interaction of row distance x number of plants was observed. The sowing density did not affect any of the evaluated growth parameters at the statistical level; however, significant effects of individual factors were found. Figure 2 shows that the number of plants generated significant differences in the stalk diameter with an inverse relationship (i.e. increasing the number of plants generated a reduction in stalk diameter). For plant and cob height, the distance between the rows significantly affected this variable. In Figures 3A and 3B, it was observed that the plants and cobs developed a higher height when they were established with a distance between rows of 0.8 m. Nonetheless, Figure 3C shows the ratio observed between the plant and cob height, which established the relative position of the cobs inside the canopy. Additionally, it was observed that the cobs were located in a similar position with both row distances.

TABLE 3. Summary of the analysis of variance for stalk area, plant height and cob height.

Factor	Stalk area	Plant height	Cob height
Row distance (RD)	ns	**	*
Number of plants (NP)	*	ns	ns
RD x NP	ns	ns	ns



FIGURE 2. Corn stalk area obtained with three different numbers of plants per linear meter. Lines indicate the standard error, and treatments with different letter are significantly different (P<0.05).

Morphological cob characteristics

To determine whether the sowing density treatments affected parameters such as number of rows per cob, number of grains per row, seed index, grain percentage, cob height and diameter, a multivariate analysis of variance was carried out (data not shown). This analysis showed that the treatments did not statistically affect the evaluated variables. However, Table 4 shows that the seed index, number of grains per cob and grain percentage showed high variability among the row distances. Therefore, a multivariate analysis of variance was carried out only for these variables. According to the analysis observed in Table 5, there were statistical differences between the two row distances, with evidence that the plants established with a distance of 0.8 m between rows had a greater number of grains per cob as a result of higher grain filling. This was corroborated by a greater grain percentage, plus the fact that grains were heavier.





Leaf area index, light extinction coefficient and intercepted radiation fraction

The results were analyzed with a multivariate analysis of variance, showing that the LAI, k and RI were equal at the significant level considered for the effect of the row distance, number of plants and their interaction. Table 6 shows the values of each of these parameters; moreover, it was observed that the LAI did not have a defined trend, ranging between 5-6, as seen with the k and RI, which were between 0.15-0.2 and 0.59-0.63, respectively. This suggested that the light distribution inside the canopy was very good; however, the LAI developed by the plants did not capture large amounts of solar radiation.

TABLE 5. Yield components of corn plants established with two different distances between rows.

Row distance (m)	Seed index (g)	No. of grains per cob	Grain percentage (%)	Hotelling grouping
0.7	22.05	390.12	80.65	А
0.8	26.24	398.7	83.2	В

Treatments with different letter are significantly different (P < 0.05).

TABLE 6. Characteristics of solar radiation interception by corn plants in the VT stage established with different sowing densities.

Row distance (m)	No. plants	Sowing density (plants ha ⁻¹)	LAI	k	RI	Hotelling grouping
0.8	7	87,500	5.78	0.16	0.6	А
0.8	8	100,000	5.65	0.17	0.6	А
0.8	9	112,500	6.17	0.15	0.59	А
0.7	7	100,000	5.25	0.19	0.62	А
0.7	8	114,286	5.8	0.17	0.63	А
0.7	9	128,571	4.97	0.21	0.63	А

Treatments with different letter are significantly different (P<0.05).

Yield

Yield is the final expression of plant growth and development regarding yield components. The row distance x number of plants interaction was significant for yield. Table 7 shows that the highest yield was $10,469 \pm 765$ kg ha⁻¹, obtained with 128,571 plants ha⁻¹; however, this was only

TABLE 4. Morphological characteristics of cobs found in plants sown with two distances between rows.

Row distance (m)	Seed index (g)	Cob diameter (mm)	Cob height	Number of rows	No. of grains per row	No. of grains per cob	Grain percentage (%)	Hotelling grouping
0.7	22.05	36.17	138.4	12.46	31.29	390.12	80.65	А
0.8	26.24	34.94	147.2	12.5	31.9	398.7	83.2	А

Treatments with different letter are significantly different (P<0.05).

Row distance (m)	Number of plants	Sowing density (plants ha ⁻¹)	Prolificacy	Yield (kg ha ⁻¹)	Yield per plant (g)
0.8	7	87,500	$1.18\pm0.1~\text{A}$	9,914.66 \pm 1078 AB	$113.31\pm12.33B$
0.7	7	100,000	1 ± 0 A	7,548.43 \pm 567 A	$75.48\pm5.67~\text{A}$
0.8	8	100,000	1 ± 0 A	$8{,}285{.}38\pm230~\text{AB}$	$82.85\pm2.31~\text{A}$
0.8	9	112,500	1 ± 0 A	10,082.91 \pm 725 AB	$89.63\pm5.96~\text{AB}$
0.7	8	114,286	$1\pm0\mathrm{A}$	10,754.68 \pm 342 B	$94.1\pm3.83~\text{AB}$
0.7	9	128,571	1 ± 0 A	10,469 \pm 765 B	$81.43\pm6.45~\text{AB}$

TABLE 7. Crop yield per plant obtained with different corn sowing densities.

Treatments with different letter are significantly different (P<0.05); the numbers are means ± standard error.

different at the considered significant level from the density of 100,000 plants ha⁻¹, established in an arrangement with a 0.7 m sowing density and a number of plants of 7, which obtained the lowest yield (7,548.43 \pm 567 kg ha⁻¹).

For yield per plant, it was observed that the row distance x number of plants interaction was significant, with evidence that the yield per plant was much higher under 87,500 plants ha⁻¹ (lowest evaluated density) than at the other densities. The yield per plant did not exceed 95 g; the high yield per plant in this treatment can be explained by the prolificacy of 1.18, about 18% higher than other densities.

The efficiency evaluation of this practice, in economic terms, is presented in Figure 4 and was elaborated with a purely descriptive analysis. In this figure, it can be observed that, for all of the treatments, the profitability exceeded 30%, and the treatment with 87,500 plants ha⁻¹ stood out as the most profitable. For cost per plant, it was observed that, as the sowing density increased, the cost decreased, with \$0.127 USD for the treatment with 128,572 plants ha⁻¹.



FIGURE 4. Profitability and cost per plant obtained with different treatments as a function of sowing density.

The RCC in monocotyledonous plants has a strong relationship ($r^2 = 0.8$) with foliar nitrogen contents (Xiong *et al.*, 2015). In corn, the chlorophyllometer is a widely used tool for nitrogen assessment (Yu et al., 2010). In this study, it was observed that, for the hybrid 30K73, the RCC was not significantly affected by the treatments in either of the two evaluated phenological stages. Nonetheless, Figure 1 shows that, in plant stage V8, the treatments with 87,500 plants ha⁻¹ and 100,000 plants ha⁻¹ exceeded the optimum RCC level (47 SPAD) established for corn (Sainz and Echeverría, 1998); on the other hand, with a higher sowing density, the RCC was very close to this level. Moreover, in the VT stage, the plants in all of the treatments, with the exception of the sowing density 128,571 plants ha-1, exceeded the optimum level, with the sowing density 87,500 plants ha⁻¹ obtaining the highest RCC with 55 SPAD. It is noteworthy that, according to these results, the treatments did not produce nitrogen deficiency since none reached 35.3 SPAD (Novoa and Villagrán, 2002). It has been reported that a high sowing density causes stress as a result of a low nitrogen content (Al-Naggar et al., 2015). However, intraspecific competition as caused by high sowing densities did not limit nitrogen availability for the hybrid 30K73 plants. This means that the hybrid can be tolerant to high sowing densities, which agrees with Al-Naggar et al. (2015), who stated that there are hybrids that need high amounts of nitrogen when they are established with a sowing density close to 95,200 plants ha⁻¹.

The foliar nitrogen content has a strong relationship with RI and solar radiation conversion to dry matter, i.e. with efficient radiation use, since this element is related to greater foliar expansion and chlorophyll and Rubisco contents (Uhart and Andrade, 1995; Imai *et al.*, 2008; Lee *et al.*, 2011). With the use of high sowing densities, plants can adjust their leaf morphology and adapt to solar radiation competition (Duvick *et al.*, 2004).

The LAI is a variable that is altered with changes in population density; it increases with the sowing density in

the light was evenly distributed in the canopy, allowing a large amount of radiation to reach the lower third part of the plants. Therefore, this variable was not affected by the treatments, which contrasts with other studies, where the k increased when the sowing density increased (Flénet et al., 1996; Morales-Ruiz et al., 2016). Despite reaching a low k, the RI was very low in all of the treatments within a range of 0.59-0.63 and, therefore, there were no statistical differences between the treatments. This could have been because changes in the LAI were not significant, which contrasts with the RI obtained by Morales-Ruiz et al. (2016). The evaluated hybrid was tolerant to a high sowing density since it adjusted its leaf morphology to maintain a constant RI to allow it to grow and develop. Furthermore, variables, such as plant and cob height and stalk diameter, were related to plant lodging (Tollenaar, 1992; Wang et al., 2016). Studies have reported that the sowing density affects these characteristics (Testa et al.,

order to expose more area and increase RI (Morales-Ruiz

et al., 2016); however, the development of a higher LAI

depends on nitrogen availability (Chen et al., 2017). In the

case of the 30K37 hybrid, it was found that it adjusted its

leaf morphology and maintained a LAI that did not vary

significantly in the various treatments. Likewise, the k in

this hybrid was very low (0.21-0.15), which means that

2016; Gou *et al.*, 2017). The plant height was affected by the row distance; the plants reached their highest height with a row distance of 0.8 m. Usually, the opposite happens with a narrower row distance because the light quality is altered, with a greater amount of far-red light (Rajcan and Swanton, 2001), generating an avoidance response to shading and increasing stalk elongation and, therefore, plant elongation (Gou *et al.*, 2017).

The cob height had a similar behavior to that of the plant height, with the cobs located at a greater height with a row distance of 0.8 m. However, Figure 3C shows that cobs in both treatments were inserted below the center of gravity (0.5) and exactly in the same position (0.39), regardless of height. This indicates that cob insertion in this hybrid is a characteristic that is not affected by sowing density, thereby reducing the possibility of lodging.

The number of plants affected the stalk area in this study; the stalks became thinner as the number of plants increased. This agrees with the findings published by Testa *et al.* (2016), who found that stalk area was reduced by 20% as a result of a high sowing density, meaning this behavior is undesirable since lodging susceptibility increases.

An increase in sowing density is considered a stress factor for plants since it affects yield, which is reduced per plant. However, crop yield can be compensated for with a higher number of harvested plants (Li et al., 2015). In this research, it was found that the seed index and number of grains per cob were reduced by planting this hybrid with a row distance of 0.7 m as a result of an increase in intraspecific competition for carbon, nutrients and water (Liu et al., 2015; Testa et al., 2016). Furthermore, this behavior explains the low yield per plant (<100 g) in all of the treatments, except for the one with 87,500 plants ha-1, which had the lowest sowing density. However, different authors have reported that this is a normal behavior (i.e. compensation resulting from a higher number of harvested plants). This means that hybrid 30K73 YG RRFlex, used in this study, has plasticity because it adjusts its yield components according to the sowing density to maintain a similar crop yield, which would allow each plant to ensure seed availability to establish future generations.

The sowing density for every hybrid and variety that will be planted in any agroecological zone should be adjusted (Sangoi *et al.*, 2002). In a previous research on the same agroecological zones and treatments, the Impacto hybrid increased its yield in response to an increase in sowing density, with 112,500 plants ha⁻¹ as the point of inflection for yield. For this reason, this hybrid has been considered as tolerant to high sowing densities (Quevedo *et al.*, 2015) taking into account the previously discussed results, in which it is evident that hybrid 30k73 has an opposite behavior. Furthermore, it is important that each genetic material that is released to the market is accompanied by specific management recommendations so that the best genetic potential of the cultivar can be achieved.

In addition, the management practices of a crop must be considered from a technical and economic viability point of view (Khush, 2015). From an agronomic point of view, for grain production, it is recommended that this hybrid be established with a sowing density of 87,500 plants ha⁻¹ in a spatial arrangement with a row distance of 0.8 m and seven (7) plants, which will achieve better stalk development that avoids plant lodging and generates a profitability of 58%, higher than the other treatments. On the other hand, if this hybrid is used for forage production, it is advisable that it be established with a density of 128,571 plants ha⁻¹, a row distance arrangement of 0.8 m and nine (9) plants since the LAI and grain yield remain constant. This would produce a higher amount of forage per area; however, this hypothesis should be evaluated in another experiment.
Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank the Corporación Colombiana de Investigación Agropecuaria Agrosavia and the Ministerio de Agricultura y Desarrollo Rural (MADR) of Colombia for their financial support.

Literature cited

- Agronet. 2018. Área, producción, rendimiento y participación. URL: http://www.agronet.gov.co/estadistica/Paginas/default.aspx (accessed 25 January 2018).
- Al-Naggar, A.M.M., R.A. Shabana, M.M.M. Atta, and T.H. Al-Khalil. 2015. Maize response to elevated plant density combined with lowered N-fertilizer rate is genotype-dependent. Crop J. 3(2), 96-109. Doi: 10.1016/j.cj.2015.01.002
- Bänziger, M., G.O. Edmeades, and H.R. Lafitte. 1999. Selection for drought tolerance increases maize yields across a range of nitrogen levels. Crop Sci. 39(4), 1035-1040. Doi: 10.2135/crop sci1999.0011183X003900040012x
- Boomsma, C.R., J.B. Santini, M. Tollenaar, and T.J. Vyn. 2009. Maize morphophysiological responses to intense crowding and low nitrogen availability: An analysis and review. Agron. J. 101(6), 1426-1452. Doi: 10.2134/agronj2009.0082
- Chen, K., J.J. Camberato, and T.J. Vyn. 2017. Maize grain yield and kernel component relationships to morphophysiological traits in commercial hybrids separated by four decades. Crop Sci. 57(3), 1641-1657. Doi: 10.2135/cropsci2016.06.0540
- Cox, W.J. and D.J.R. Cherney. 2001. Row spacing, plant density, and nitrogen effects on corn silage. Agron. J. 93, 597-602. Doi: 10.2134/agronj2001.933597x
- Duan, M. 2005. Some advice on corn breeding obtained from the elite varieties of Nongda 108 and Zhengdan 958. J. Maize Sci. 13, 49-52.
- Duvick, D.N. 2005. The contribution of breeding to yield advances in maize (*Zea mays* L.). Adv. Agron. Doi: 10.1016/ S0065-2113(05)86002-X
- Duvick, D.N., J.S.C. Smith, and M. Cooper. 2004. Long-term selection in a commercial hybrid maize breeding program. pp. 109-151. In: Janick, J. (ed.). Plant breeding reviews, part 2: long-term selection: Crops, animals, and bacteria. Wiley, USA. Doi: 10.1002/9780470650288.ch4
- Flénet, F., J.R. Kiniry, J.E. Board, M.E. Westgate, and D.C. Reicosky. 1996. Row spacing effects on light extinction coefficients of corn, sorghum, soybean, and sunflower. Agron. J. 88(2), 185-190. Doi: 10.2134/agronj1996.00021962008800020011x
- Gou, L., J. Xue, B. Qi, B. Ma, and W.F. Zhang. 2017. Morphological variation of maize cultivars in response to elevated plant densities. Agron. J. 109(4), 1443-1453. Doi: 10.2134/ agronj2016.11.0675
- Hashemi, A.M., S.J. Herbert, and D.H. Putnam. 2005. Yield response of corn to crowding stress. Agron. J. 97(3), 839-846. Doi: 10.2134/agronj2003.0241
- Huseyin, G., S. Okan, K. Omer, and K. Mehmet. 2003. Effect of hybrid and plant density on grain yield and yield components of maize (*Zea mays* L.). Indian J. Agron. 48(3), 203-205.

- Imai, K., Y. Suzuki, T. Mae, and A. Makino. 2008. Changes in the synthesis of Rubisco in rice leaves in relation to senescence and N influx. Ann. Bot. 101(1), 135-144. Doi: 10.1093/aob/mcm270
- Khush, G.S. 2015. Punjab's water woes and India's food security. J. Crop Improvem. 29(1). Doi: 10.1080/15427528.2015.997655
- Lee, Y., C. Yang, K. Chang, and Y. Shen. 2011. Effects of nitrogen status on leaf anatomy, chlorophyll content and canopy reflectance of paddy rice. Bot. Stud. 52, 295-303.
- Li, J., R.Z. Xie, K.R. Wang, B. Ming, Y.Q. Guo, G.Q. Zhang, and S.K. Li. 2015. Variations in maize dry matter, harvest index, and grain yield with plant density. Agron. J. 107(3), 829-834. Doi: 10.2134/agronj14.0522
- Liu, T., L. Gu, S. Dong, J. Zhang, P. Liu, and B. Zhao. 2015. Optimum leaf removal increases canopy apparent photosynthesis, ¹³C-photosynthate distribution and grain yield of maize crops grown at high density. Field Crops. Res. 170, 32-39. Doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2014.09.015
- Marschner, P. 2012. Marschner's mineral nutrition of higher plants. 3rd ed. Elsevier, London. Doi: 10.1016/C2009-0-63043-9
- Morales-Ruiz, A., J.M. Loeza-Corte, E. Díaz-López, E.J. Morales-Rosales, O. Franco-Mora, M.D. Mariezcurrena-Berasaín, and G. Estrada-Campuzano, 2016. Efficiency on the use of radiation and corn yield under three densities of sowing. Int. J. Agron. 2016. Doi: 10.1155/2016/6959708
- Novoa, R. and N. Villagrán. 2002. Evaluación de un instrumento medidor de clorofila en la determinación de niveles de nitrógeno foliar en maíz. Agricultura Técnica Doi: 10.4067/ S0365-28072002000100017
- Quevedo, Y., E. Barragan, and J. Beltran. 2015. High density sowing effect on the corn hybrid (*Zea mays* L.) Impacto. Sci. Agroalim. 2, 18-24.
- Rajcan, I. and C.J. Swanton. 2001. Understanding maize-weed competition: Resource competition, light quality and the whole plant. Field Crops. Res. 71(2), 139-150. Doi: 10.1016/ S0378-4290(01)00159-9
- R Core Team. 2017. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL: http://www.R-project.org/ (accessed December 2017).
- Sainz, H. and H. Echeverría. 1998. Relación entre las lecturas del medidor de clorofila (Minolta SPAD 502) en distintos estadios del ciclo del cultivo de maíz y el rendimiento en grano. Rev. Fac. Agron. 103(1), 37-44.
- Sangoi, L., M.A. Gracietti, C. Rampazzo, and P. Bianchetti. 2002. Response of Brazilian maize hybrids from different eras to changes in plant density. Field Crops. Res. 79(1), 39-51. Doi: 10.1016/S0378-4290(02)00124-7
- Shi, D., Y. Li, J. Zhang, P. Liu, B. Zhao, and S. Dong. 2016. Increased plant density and reduced N rate lead to more grain yield and higher resource utilization in summer maize. J. Integr. Agr. 15(11), 2515-2528. Doi: 10.1016/S2095-3119(16)61355-2
- Testa, G., A. Reyneri, and M. Blandino. 2016. Maize grain yield enhancement through high plant density cultivation with different inter-row and intra-row spacings. Eur. J. Agron. 72, 28-37. Doi: 10.1016/j.eja.2015.09.006
- Tollenaar, M. 1992. Is low plant density a stress in maize? Maydica 37, 305-311.

- Uhart, S.A. and F.H. Andrade. 1995. Nitrogen deficiency in maize: I. Effects on crop growth, development, dry matter partitioning, and kernel set. Crop Sci. 35(5), 1376-1383.
- Wang, H., X. Zhang, H. Yang, Y. Chen, L. Yuan, W. Li, Z. Liu, J. Tang, and D. Kang. 2016. Heterotic loci identified for plant height and ear height using two CSSLs test populations in maize. J. Integr. Agr. 15(12). Doi: 10.1016/S2095-3119(16)61376-X
- Williams, M.M. 2012. Agronomics and economics of plant population density on processing sweet corn. Field Crops. Res. 128, 55-61. Doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2011.12.007
- Xiong, D., J. Chen, T. Yu, W. Gao, X. Ling, Y. Li, and J. Huang. 2015. SPAD-based leaf nitrogen estimation is impacted by environmental factors and crop leaf characteristics. Sci. Rep. 5. Doi: 10.1038/srep13389
- Xue, J., L. Gou, Y. Zhao, M. Yao, H. Yao, J. Tian, and W. Zhang. 2016. Effects of light intensity within the canopy on maize lodging. Field Crops. Res. 188, 133-41. Doi: 10.1016/j.fcr.2016.01.003
- Yu, H., H.S. Wu, and Z.J. Wang. 2010. Evaluation of SPAD and Dualex for in-season corn nitrogen status estimation. Acta Agron. Sinica 36(5), 840-847. Doi: 10.1016/S1875-2780(09)60051-1

Radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments

Morfofisiología del rábano (*Raphanus sativus* L.) bajo estrés salino y tratamientos con ácido ascórbico

Ana Gabriela de Sousa Basílio¹, Leonardo Vieira de Sousa¹, Toshik Iarley da Silva^{2*}, Joana Gomes de Moura¹, Anderson Carlos de Melo Gonçalves³, José Sebastião de Melo Filho¹, Ygor Henrique Leal¹, and Thiago Jardelino Dias⁴

ABSTRACT

RESUMEN

estrés salino.

The use of saline or low-quality water in agriculture is an alternative to increasing water demand, especially in arid or semi-arid regions. However, the use of water with high levels of salts causes disturbances in plants, which can lead to their death; thus, alternatives to mitigate these effects are relevant in current agriculture. Currently, antioxidants are used to mitigate the effects of salts in plants, and among them ascorbic acid has been frequently mentioned. Therefore, the aim of this study was to evaluate the effect of irrigation with saline water combined with applications of ascorbic acid on the development and photosynthetic activity of radish (Raphanus sativus L.) plants. This experiment was carried out in a greenhouse with a randomized block design, with the treatments distributed in a 5×5 incomplete factorial scheme, composed of five electrical conductivities of the irrigation water (ECw): 0.50, 1.30, 3.25, 5.20 and 6.00 dS m⁻¹, and five ascorbic acid (AA) doses: 0.00, 0.29, 1.00, 1.71, and 2.00 mM. The evaluated variables were: shoot height, leaf number, tuberous root diameter, chlorophyll a, b and total content, chlorophyll a/b ratio, initial fluorescence, maximum fluorescence, variable fluorescence and quantum yield of photosystem II. The saline water influenced the analyzed variables in the radish crop regardless of the ascorbic acid application. The ascorbic acid was not efficient in attenuating the deleterious effect of salinity in the irrigation water on the development and fluorescence of the radish. However, it was observed that the concentration of 1.00 mM of ascorbic acid promoted an increase in chlorophyll a, b and total in the saltstressed radish plants.

Key words: abiotic stress, growth, photosynthesis, vegetable, crop. Palabras clave: estrés abiótico, crecimiento, fotosíntesis, hortaliza.

Introduction

The world's growing population in recent years has been accompanied by increased food demand, and oleraceous

crops are important to meeting this growing demand. In addition, oleraceous crops contribute directly to family farming activities (Noda and Noda, 2016).

El uso de aguas salinas en la agricultura surge como alternativa

al aumento en la demanda de agua, principalmente en regio-

nes áridas o semiáridas. Sin embargo, el uso de agua con alto

contenido de sales causa disturbios en las plantas pudiendo

llevar hasta la muerte de las mismas. Por esta razón, se bus-

can alternativas para atenuar tales efectos. Actualmente, los

antioxidantes se utilizan para mitigar los efectos de las sales

en las plantas; entre estos antioxidantes s el ácido ascórbico ha

sido frecuentemente mencionado. Basado en lo expuesto, este

trabajo tuvo por objetivo evaluar el efecto del riego con aguas

salinas combinado con la aplicación de ácido ascórbico, sobre

el desarrollo y actividades fotosintéticas de plantas de rábano

(Raphanus sativus L.). El experimento fue desarrollado en

ambiente protegido en bloques al azar con esquema factorial

incompleto 5×5, con cinco conductividades eléctricas del agua

de riego (ECw: 0.50, 1.30, 3.25, 5.20 y 6.00 dS m⁻¹) y cinco dosis

de ácido ascórbico (AA: 0.00, 0.29, 1.00, 1.71 y 2.00 mM). Las

características evaluadas fueron altura de plantas, número de

hojas, diámetro de la raíz tuberosa, índice de clorofila a, b, y

total, relación de clorofila a/b, fluorescencia inicial, fluores-

cencia máxima, fluorescencia variable y rendimiento cuántico

del fotosistema II. El uso de agua salina influenció todas las variables analizadas en el cultivo del rábano independiente de

la utilización del ácido ascórbico. El uso del ácido ascórbico no

fue eficiente como atenuante de los efectos de la salinidad del

agua de riego sobre el desarrollo y la fluorescencia del cultivo

del rábano. Sin embargo, se observó que la aplicación del ácido

ascórbico en la dosis de hasta 1.00 mM promueve el aumento en los índices de clorofilas a, b y total del rábano sometido al

Received for publication: 26 March, 2018. Accepted for publication: 6 November, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.74149

² Federal University of Viçosa, Department of Plant Science, Viçosa (MG), (Brazil).

* Corresponding author: iarley.toshik@gmail.com



¹ Federal University of Paraíba, Center for Agrarian Sciences, Department of Plant Science, Areia (PB), (Brazil).

³ Federal University of Roraima, Department of Plant Science, Boa Vista (RR), (Brazil).

⁴ Federal University of Paraíba, Center for Human, Social and Agrarian Sciences, Department of Agriculture, Bananeiras (PB), (Brazil).

The radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) is an edible root vegetable of the Brassicaceae family, originated in the Mediterranean region, which presents globular swollen tap root with white or reddish skin. The radish is a fast-growing vegetable that can be harvested 25 to 35 d after sowing. The fast harvest cycle makes it particularly suitable for small and medium oleraceous producers, who can cultivate them along with longer cycle crops (Filgueira, 2008).

The radish contains significant amounts of vitamins A, C and B, and minerals such as calcium, phosphorus, magnesium, iron, sodium and potassium, which are essential nutrients to humans (Vidigal *et al.*, 2007). The radish crop, like other oleraceous crops, requires quality water to fully grow.

Irrigated agricultural systems require water availability and quality. The occurrence of low precipitation rates and saline soil conditions in arid and semi-arid regions around the world prevents salts from leaching, causing their accumulation within soil and water. High salt concentration conditions cause nutritional imbalance, reduced transpiration and photosynthesis rates, lower leaf CO_2 availability, and restricted stomatal conductance, which result in morphologically reduced plant biomass (Silva *et al.*, 2013; Silva *et al.*, 2018).

Salinity stress comprises two main components. The osmotic component, in which a high salt concentration in the soil solution reduces water availability to plants, and the ionic component, which is related to the toxicity of the ions released by the salts (Silveira *et al.*, 2010; Prisco *et al.*, 2017). Taking into account the necessity of using low quality water in irrigation systems, several studies have attempted to find ways to make these waters suitable for plant development and productivity (Oliveira *et al.*, 2016; Rodrigues *et al.*, 2017; Veras *et al.*, 2018).

Ascorbic acid is a major antioxidant found in plants and plays an important role in several cellular processes. The foliar application of ascorbic acid stimulates photosynthetic pigment production and plant growth under stress conditions. Several studies have indicated that ascorbic acid plays a fundamental role in protecting plants from multiple environmental stresses, including salinity stress (Maia *et al.*, 2012; Melo *et al.*, 2014). In the literature, there are several reports on the use of ascorbic acid for attenuating the deleterious effects of saline stress, such as in *Triticum aestivum* (Abbasi and Fakhani, 2015; Siddiqui *et al.*, 2018), Zea mays (Billah *et al.*, 2017), *Linum usitatissimum* (El-Bassiouny and Sadak, 2015), *Citrus aurantium* (Kostopoulou *et al.*, 2015), and *Hordeum vulgare* (Agami, 2014). Based on this, the aim of this study was to evaluate the mitigating effect of ascorbic acid on the morphophysiological characteristics of salt stressed radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.).

Materials and methods

This experiment was carried out from October to November, 2017 in a greenhouse at the Agricultural Sciences Center of the Federal University of Paraiba (UFPB), located in the city of Areia, Paraiba, Brazil. The soil used in the experiment was collected in the 0-20 cm depth from the Plant Science Department land in the Federal University of Paraiba. This soil was classified as Latossoil (EMBRAPA, 2014), and its chemical analysis is shown in Table 1.

The radish variety used was the hybrid Margaret Queen Kobayashi (ISLA[®]). Five seeds were sown per plastic bag at a depth of 2 cm, and emergence occurred 5 d later. Then, the treatments with the saline water irrigation, according to the predetermined ECw values, were initiated. Ten d after emergence, the plants were thinned to one plant per bag.

The experimental design was a randomized block with the treatments distributed in a 5x5 factorial scheme, generated with the Central Box experiment matrix (Bortoluzzi and Alvarez, 1997). The factorial design was composed of five electrical conductivities of the irrigation water (ECw): 0.50, 1.30, 3.25, 5.20 and 6.00 dS m⁻¹, and five ascorbic acid (AA) doses: 0.00, 0.29, 1.00, 1.71 and 2.00 mM, using four replicates. Plastic bags with a 3.0 dm³ capacity, containing one plant each, represented the experiment units.

The water with the ECw of 0.50 dS m⁻¹ was obtained from the UFPB water supply system. A mixture of NaCl, CaCl₂.2H₂O and MgCl₂.6H₂O at a 7:2:1 ratio was added to the 0.50 dS m⁻¹ water to prepare the saline treatment water with the higher ECw values (1.30, 3.25, 5.20 and 6.00 dS m⁻¹) (Medeiros, 1992). A micro processed portable conductivity meter CD-860 (Instrutherm, Brazil) was used to prepare

TABLE 1. Soil analysis report.

рН	OM	Р	K+	Na+	Ca ²⁺	Mg ²⁺	Al ³⁺	H ⁺ + Al ³⁺	BS	CEC	BSA
(H ₂ 0)	(%)	mg	dm ⁻³				cmol _c dm ⁻³ -				(%)
6.20	2.48	24.85	78.42	0.07	3.90	1.90	0.00	2.43	6.07	8.50	71.46

OM - organic matter, BS - base sum, CEC - cation exchange capacity, BSA - base saturation.

the saline waters. Irrigation management was measured using a drainage lysimeter (Alves *et al.*, 2017).

The radish leaves were sprayed with ascorbic acid until completely wet 14 d after seedling emergence. The nonionic surfactant Tween $80^{\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}}$ was added to the ascorbic acid solution for a better absorption effect at a concentration of 0.0002%.

At 15 and 30 d after seedling emergence, the following development variables were evaluated: shoot height, measured from base to leaf apex using a graduated ruler in centimeters; leaf number, counting all the leaves from each plant; tuberous root diameter determined at 2 cm of the soil using a digital pachymeter; chlorophyll a, chlorophyll b, total chlorophyll content and chlorophyll a/b ratio. The chlorophyll contents were determined with a portable electronic chlorophyll meter model CFL 1030, ClorofiLOG[®] (Falker, Brazil), and one reading was performed on each plant in totally expanded leaves.

The initial fluorescence (F_0), maximum fluorescence (F_m), variable fluorescence (F_v) and quantum yield of photosystem II (F_v/F_m) were measured at 28 d after seedling emergence. Chlorophyll fluorescence measurements (F_0 , F_m , F_v and F_v/F_m) were obtained using the modulated fluorometer Plant Efficiency Analyser - PEA II[®] (Hansatech Instruments Co., UK), and the readings were performed between 09:00 and 10:00 in the morning, on young, fully expanded, non-harmed and well lighted leaves. The fluorescence parameters were measured after a period of 30 min of dark adaptation with foliar tweezers (Konrad *et al.*, 2005). The obtained data were submitted to analysis of variance and regression using the software R (R Core Team, 2017).

Results and discussion

It was observed that the saline irrigation water had an effect on the development variables assessed at 15 and 30 d after seedling emergence. The shoot height, leaf number and tuberous root diameter were reduced with the increasing ECw values (Fig. 1). Differences between the two assessment periods on the above-mentioned variables were observed once they were development variables, and over a period of 15 d there was an increase in size.

Aerial development is an important characteristic in salt stressed plant evaluation because it provides important information on plant response to stressful conditions (Jamil *et al.*, 2007). For the aerial part development variables, shoot height (Fig. 1A) had a higher value than the one predicted within the confidence interval in the electrical conductivity of 5.20 dS m⁻¹, with plants reaching a mean value of 10.5 cm. At the electrical conductivity of 6.00 dS m^{-1} , the radish plants reached an average value of 8 cm. Different results were observed by Putti *et al.* (2016), who registered no significant difference in radish behavior when submitted to 5.00 dS m⁻¹ level of salinity.

At 15 DAE, the leaf number (Fig.1B) remained constant at all ECw levels. At 30 DAE, the leaf number decreased as the salinity increased. A similar result was found by Nascimento *et al.* (2015), who registered reduced leaf numbers in pepper (*Capsicum annum* L.) subjected to increasing salinity levels. Reduced leaf growth is a plant defense mechanism under stress conditions, such as water deficit and salinity, and it diminishes transpirational water loss (Taiz *et al.*, 2017). These results showed leaf sensitiveness to salinity stress, which made them reduced both in size and number as the salt concentration increased in the irrigation water.

For tuberous root diameter (Fig. 1C), a slight reduction was observed as the concentration of salts in the irrigation water increased at 15 and 30 DAE. The results obtained in this study corroborate those obtained by Bacarin *et al.* (2007), who studied the salinity effect on the growth and development of radish grown in a nutrient solution, and verified a reduction in leaf area and tuberous root diameter in response to the salinity stress.

Figure 2A shows shoot height as a function of the ascorbic acid treatment. The highest values were 7.8 cm at 15 DAE and 10.6 cm at 30 DAE, obtained in the absence of AA and at the dose of 1.71 mM, respectively. The lowest shoot height values were observed at the highest AA dose (2.00 mM), with 7.3 and 8.8 cm at 15 and 30 DAE, respectively.

For leaf number, a constant number of leaves was observed for all AA doses applied at 15 DAE. At 30 DAE, the radish plants treated with 0.29 mM of AA had a slight increase in the leaf number when compared to the control treatment plants (0.00 mM), showing that, as the concentrations of AA increased, a 13% decrease was observed in the leaf number, as compared to the control treatment (Fig. 2B).

Ascorbic acid is closely related to photosynthesis and respiration processes. The AA concentration in plant tissue varies as a function of plant response and different stress conditions, such as intensity and species sensitiveness to stress (Venkatesh *et al.*, 2012). Plants that present a low ascorbic acid synthesis capacity are very sensitive to environmental stress conditions, thus their growth and development are affected and, in some situations, an exogenous AA application is necessary in order to supply this antioxidant deficiency (Gao and Zhang, 2008).



FIGURE 1. Shoot height (A), leaf number (B) and tuberous root diameter (C) of radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) subjected to different electrical conductivities of the irrigation water (ECw) at 15 and 30 DAE.

FIGURE 2. Shoot height (A), leaf number (B) and tuberous root diameter (C) of radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) subjected to different ascorbic acid doses at 15 and 30 DAE.

At 15 DAE, increases in the AA concentrations resulted in a slightly reduced tuberous root diameter. The control plants presented a 0.9 mm tuberous root diameter, whereas the radish plants treated with 2.0 mM of AA presented a 0.7 mm tuberous root diameter. Different results were observed at 30 DAE, when the control plants presented a 34 mm tuberous root diameter, and the plants treated with 2.0 mM of AA reached 38 mm (Fig. 2C).

The foliar a, b, total and a/b chlorophyll indices (FCI) were influenced by the addition of salts in the irrigation water (Fig. 3). In general, the plants subjected to the highest electrical conductivity of the irrigation water (6.0 dS m^{-1}) and evaluated at 30 DAE showed the highest chlorophyll a, b and total values. For the assessment period, no differences were observed for the chlorophyll a or total chlorophyll. However, differences for chlorophyll b in electrical conductivities around 5.2 dS m⁻¹ and higher were observed. For

the chlorophyll a/b ratio, differences were only registered in the electrical conductivity of 3.25 dS m^{-1} .

No difference was observed in the chlorophyll a content as a function of time; in the first evaluation (15 DAE), the lowest value (24.62) was found in the ECw of 0.50 dS m⁻¹, and the highest value (25.91) was seen in the ECw of 1.30 dS m⁻¹, with a decreasing response from this electrical conductivity. In the second evaluation period (30 DAE), the minimum and maximum values were 23.75 and 27.54 in the ECw of 1.30 dS m⁻¹ and 6.00 dS m⁻¹, respectively (Fig. 3A).

The chlorophyll b content (Fig. 3B) presented the highest values of 5.92 at 15 DAE and 7.68 at 30 DAE, both occurring in the ECw of 6.00 dS m⁻¹. The assessment period influenced the chlorophyll b values in relation to the ECw treatment. When comparing the results obtained at 15 and 30 DAE, an increase for all tested ECw was observed,



FIGURE 3. Chlorophyll a (A), chlorophyll b (B), total chlorophyll (C) and chlorophyll a/b ratio (D) of radish (Raphanus sativus L.) subjected to different electrical conductivities of the irrigation water (ECw) at 15 and 30 DAE.

de Sousa Basílio, Vieira de Sousa, da Silva, Gomes de Moura, de Melo Gonçalves, de Melo Filho, Leal, and Dias: Radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments 261

except for 1.30 dS m⁻¹. These increments were 10.8, 15.1, 20.2 and 32.8% for the ECw of 0.5, 3.25, 5.20 and 6.00 dS m⁻¹, respectively.

Figure 3C shows that the lowest value for the total chlorophyll content at 15 DAE was 30.2, obtained in the ECw of 0.50 dS m^{-1} , while the highest value (32.1) was found in the ECw of 1.30 dS m⁻¹. At 30 DAE, the lowest value was 28.8, obtained in the ECw of 1.30 dS m⁻¹, whereas the highest value of 35.1 was observed in the ECw of 6.00 dS m⁻¹. The chlorophyll a/b ratio presented higher values at 15 DAE, with a maximum and minimum value of 4.7 and 4.25, obtained in the ECw of 1.30 and 6.00 dS m⁻¹, respectively. In the second evaluation (30 DAE), the highest value was 4.28, and the lowest was 3.67, obtained in the ECw of 1.30 and 0.50 dS m⁻¹, respectively (Fig. 3D).

These increases in the plant chlorophyll content when submitted to higher ECw levels are contrary to those found by some authors (Chaparzadeh and Behboud, 2015; Jasim *et al.*, 2016; Kasim *et al.*, 2016). However, their studies were conducted with higher salinity levels, and they did not clarify the radish variety used. According to Jamil *et al.* (2007), the chlorophyll content is reduced in plants that are sensitive to salinity and increases in tolerant plants.

The content of chlorophyll a, chlorophyll b, total chlorophyll and the chlorophyll a/b ratio were affected by the ascorbic acid treatment. The content of chlorophyll a and total presented no difference in relation to the assessment period. For the chlorophyll b content, there was a difference between 1.0 and 1.71 mM of AA, whereas for the chlorophyll a/b ratio, there was a difference in the 0.29, 1.0 and 1.71 mM of AA (Fig. 4).

At 15 DAE, the maximum value of chlorophyll a was 26.83, obtained when submitted to 0.29 mM of AA. From this AA dose on, the chlorophyll a content decreased and reached



FIGURE 4. Chlorophyll a (A), chlorophyll b (B), total chlorophyll (C) and chlorophyll a/b ratio (D) of radish (Raphanus sativus L.) subjected to different ascorbic acid doses at 15 and 30 DAE.

a minimum value of 25.09 at the dose of 1.71 mM. At 30 DAE, the lowest chlorophyll a content value (24.47) was observed in the absence of AA, and the highest (27.62) was obtained with the AA dose of 1.00 mM, with decreasing values from this dose on (Fig. 4A).

Figure 4B shows that the chlorophyll b content was affected during the evaluation periods. At 30 DAE, the chlorophyll b values were higher, with increases in all AA doses in relation to the evaluation performed at 15 DAE, representing increments of 5.6; 11.3; 18.6; 16.3 and 19.2% for the 0.00; 0.29; 1.00; 1.71 and 2.00 mM of AA, respectively.

The total chlorophyll presented little variation in relation to the different doses of AA and the two assessment periods (Fig. 4C). At 15 DAE, the highest value was 32.52, obtained in the AA dose of 0.29 mM, and, from this dose on, the total chlorophyll content started to decrease, with 30.08 being the lowest value at the dose of 1.71 mM. At 30 DAE, the minimum value was 30.07, obtained in the absence of AA with a quadratic effect, and the maximum value was 34.65 with 1.00 mM of AA.

The lowest chlorophyll a/b ratios were observed in the AA dose of 1.00 mM, 4.28 and 3.79 at 15 and 30 DAE, respectively. The highest values for each assessment period were 4.78 at 15 DAE and 4.16 at 30 DAE, obtained with the doses of 0.29 mM and absence of AA, respectively (Fig. 4D). The chlorophyll content increase up to the 1.00 mM dose can be explained by the role of AA in regulating plant biochemical/physiological reactions (Khan *et al.*, 2006). However, higher doses of AA do not provide the same effects.

For initial fluorescence, it was observed that the maximum efficiency (93.6) was obtained under the electrical conductivity of 4.3 dS m⁻¹. The maximum and variable fluorescence presented mean values of 428.25 and 342.68, respectively (Fig. 5A-C). Distinct results were found in



FIGURE 5. A) Initial fluorescence (F_0); B) Maximum fluorescence (F_m); C) Variable fluorescence (F_v); and D) Quantum yield of photosystem II (F_v/F_m) of radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) subjected to different electrical conductivities of the irrigation water (ECw).

de Sousa Basílio, Vieira de Sousa, da Silva, Gomes de Moura, de Melo Gonçalves, de Melo Filho, Leal, and Dias: Radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments 263

the literature. When studying the NaCl effect, up to the concentration of 220 mM on salt-stressed radish plants, Bacarin *et al.* (2007) found no significant differences in the initial fluorescence as the salinity level increased.

For the quantum yield of photosystem II, the highest value (0.806) was obtained in the ECw of 1.30 dS m⁻¹, while the lowest value was 0.792 in the ECw of 6.00 dS m⁻¹ (Fig. 5D). Jamil *et al.* (2007) reported decreases in the quantum yield of photosystem II of radish plants as the salinity level increased.

Conclusions

The saline water influenced the analyzed variables in the radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) plants regardless of the ascorbic acid application. The ascorbic acid was not efficient in attenuating the deleterious effect of salinity in the irrigation water on the development and fluorescence of the radish plants. However, the concentration of 1.00 mM of ascorbic acid promoted increased chlorophyll a, b and total in the salt-stressed radish plants.

Literature cited

- Abbasi, M. and E. Fakhani. 2015. Role of salicylic acid and ascorbic acid in the alleviation of salinity stress in wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.). JBES 6, 107-113.
- Agami, R.A. 2014. Applications of ascorbic acid or proline increase resistance to salt stress in barley seedlings. Biol. Plantarum 58(2), 341-347. Doi: 10.1007/s10535-014-0392-y
- Alves, E.S., D.F. Lima, J.A.S. Barreto, D.P. Santos, and M.A.L. Santos. 2017. Determinação do coeficiente de cultivo para a cultura do rabanete através de lisimetria de drenagem. Irriga 22(1), 194-203. Doi: 10.15809/irriga.2017v22n1p194-203
- Bacarin, M.A., A.R. Falqueto, C.L. Moraes, P. Marini, and T.R. Löwe. 2007. Crescimento e fotossíntese em plantas de rabanete sob estresse salino. Rev. Bras. Agroc. 13(4), 473-479.
- Billah, M., M.M. Rohman, N. Hossain, and M.S. Uddin. 2017. Exogenous ascorbic acid improved tolerance in maize (*Zea mays* L.) by increasing antioxidant activity under salinity stress. Afr. J. Agr. Res. 12(17), 1437-1446.
- Bortoluzzi, A.L. and V.V.H. Alvarez. 1997. Pesquisa em casa de vegetação e em campo: matrizes experimentais. Departamento de Solo/CCA - UFV, Viçosa, Brazil.
- Chaparzadeh, N. and E.H. Behboud. 2015. Evidence for enhancement of salinity induced oxidative damages by salicylic acid in radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.). J. Plant Physiol. Breed. 5, 23-33.
- El-Bassiouny, H. and M.S. Sadak. 2015. Impact of foliar application of ascorbic acid and α -tocopherol on antioxidant activity and some biochemical aspects of flax cultivars under salinity stress. Acta Biol. Colomb. 20(2), 209-222. Doi: 10.15446/abc. v20n2.43868

- EMBRAPA Empresa Brasileira de Pesquisa Agropecuária. 2014. Sistema brasileiro de classificação de solo. 4 ed. Brazil.
- Filgueira, F.A.R. 2008. Novo manual de olericultura: Agrotecnologia moderna na produção e comercialização de hortaliças. 3 ed. UFV, Viçosa, Brazil.
- Gao, Q. and L. Zhang. 2008. Ultraviolet-B-induced oxidative stress and antioxidant defense system responses in ascorbate-deficient *vtc1* mutants of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. J. Plant Physiol. 165, 138-148. Doi: 10.1016/j.jplph.2007.04.002
- Jamil, M., K.J. Lee, J.M. Kim, H.S. Kim, and E.S. Rha. 2007. Salinity reduced growth PS2 photochemistry and chlorophyll content in radish. Sci. Agricola 64(2), 111-118. Doi: 10.1590/ S0103-90162007000200002
- Jasim, A.H., W.M.A. Al Timmen, and A.S. Abid. 2016. Effect of salt stress on plant growth and free endogenous hormones of primed radish (*Raphanus Sativus* L.) seeds with salicylic acid. Int. J. Chem. Tech. Res. 9(6), 339-346.
- Kasim, W.A., K.M. Saad-Allah, and M. Hamouda. 2016. Seed priming with extracts of two seaweeds alleviates the physiological and molecular impacts of salinity stress on radish (*Raphanus Sativus*). Int. J. Agric. Biol. 18(3), p. 653-660. Doi: 10.17957/ IJAB/15.0152
- Khan, A., M.S.A. Ahmad, H.R. Athar, and M. Ashraf. 2006. Interactive effect of foliar applied ascorbic acid and salt stress on wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) at seedling stage. Pak. J. Bot. 38(5), 1407-1414.
- Konrad, M.L.F., J.A.B. Silva, P.R. Furlani, and E.C. Machado. 2005. Trocas gasosas e fluorescência da clorofila em seis cultivares de cafeeiro sob estresse de alumínio. Bragantia 64(3), 339-347.
- Kostopoulou, Z., I. Therios, E. Roumeliotis, A.K. Kanellis, and A. Molassiotis. 2015. Melatonin combined with ascorbic acid provides salt adaptation in *Citrus aurantium* L. seedlings. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 86, 155-165. Doi: 10.1016/j. plaphy.2014.11.021
- Maia, J.M., S.L. Ferreira-Silva, E.L. Voigt, C.D. Macedo, L.F.A. Ponte, and J.A.G. Silveira. 2012. Atividade de enzimas antioxidantes e inibição do crescimento radicular de feijão caupi sob diferentes níveis de salinidade. Act. Bot. Brasilica 26(2), 342-349. Doi: 10.1590/S0102-33062012000200010
- Medeiros, J.F. 1992. Qualidade da água de irrigação utilizada nas propriedades assistidas pelo "GAT" nos Estados do RN, PB, CE e avaliação da salinidade dos solos. 1992. MSc. thesis, Universidade Federal da Paraíba, Campina Grande, Brazil
- Melo, G.M., M.R. Barbosa, A.L.F. Dias, L. Willadino, and T.R. Camara. 2014. Pré-condicionamento *in vitro* de plantas de cana-de-açúcar (*Saccharum* spp.) para tolerância ao estresse salino. Rev. Bras. Eng. Agric. Amb. 18, 27-33.
- Nascimento, L.B., J.F. Medeiros, S.S.V. Alves, B.L.C. Lima, and J.L.A. Silva. 2015. Desenvolvimento inicial da cultura do pimentão influenciado pela salinidade da água de irrigação em dois tipos de solos. Agropec. Cient. Semi-Árido 11, 37-43.
- Noda, H. and S.N. Noda. 2016. Agricultura familiar tradicional e conservação da sócio-biodiversidade amazônica. Interações 4(6), 55-66.
- Oliveira, D.S., T.J. Dias, E.P. Oliveira, H.C. Santos, W.B. Magalhaes, B.F. Matos, L.M.C. Sousa, and J.S. Melo Filho. 2016. Growth and physiology of peanut (*Arachis hypogaea* L.) irrigated with

saline water and biofertilizer application times. Afric. J. Agric. Res. 11(44), 4517-4524.

- Prisco, J.T., E. Gomes Filho, and R.S. Miranda. 2017. Physiology and biochemistry of plants growing under salt stress. pp. 425-448.
 In: Gheyi, H.R., N.S. Dias, C.F. Lacerda, and E. Gomes Filho (eds.). Manejo da salinidade na agricultura: Estudos básicos e aplicados. INCTSal, Fortaleza, Brazil.
- Putti, F.F., J.F. Silva Júnior, R. Ludwig, L.R.A. Gabriel Filho, C.P. Cremasco, and A.E. Klar. 2014. Avaliação da cultura do rabanete ao longo do ciclo submetido em diferentes níveis de salinidade. J. Agron. Sci. 3(2), p. 80-90.
- R Core Team. 2017. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria.
- Rodrigues, R.M., L.F. Cavalcante, A.G.L. Souto, H.R. Ghey, and F.O. Mesquita. 2017. Growth and regrowth of neem after cutting in saline-sodic soil treated with organics inputs. Rev. Caatinga 30, 116-124. Doi: 10.1590/1983-21252017v30n113rc
- Siddiqui, M.H., S.A. Alamri, M.Y. Al-Khaishany, M.A. Al-Qutami, and H.M. Ali. 2018. Ascorbic acid application improves salinity stress tolerance in wheat. Chiang Mai J. Sci. 45(3), 1296-1306.
- Silva, E.M., C.J.G.S. Lima, S.N. Duarte, F.S. Barbosa, and R. Maschio. 2013. Níveis de salinidade e manejo da fertirrigação sobre características da berinjela cultivada em ambiente protegido. Rev. Ciênc. Agron. 44, 150-158.

- Silva, T.I., J.S. Melo Filho, A.C.M. Gonçalves, L.V. Sousa, J.G. Moura, T.J. Dias, J.C. Alvarez-Pizarro, W.E. Pereira, and R.M.N. Mendonça. 2018. Salicylic acid effect on *Ocimum basilicum* L. during growth in salt stress and its relationship between phytomass and gas exchange. J. Exp. Agric. Inter. 22(4), 1-10. Doi: 10.9734/JEAI/2018/40901
- Silveira, J.A.G., S.L.F. Silva, E.N. Silva, and R.A. Viegas. 2010. Mecanismos biomoleculares envolvidos com a resistência ao estresse salino em plantas. pp. 166-185. In: Gheyi, H.R., N.S. Dias, and C.F. Lacerda (eds.). Manejo da salinidade na agricultura: estudos básicos e aplicados. INCTSal, Fortaleza, Brazil.
- Taiz, L., E. Zeiger, I.A. Møller, and A. Murphy. 2017. Fisiologia e desenvolvimento vegetal. Artmed, Porto Alegre, Brazil.
- Venkatesh, J., C.P. Upadhyaya, J.W. Yu, A. Hemavathi, D.H. Kim, R.J. Strasser, and S.W. Park. 2012. Chlorophyll a fluorescence transient analysis of transgenic potato overexpressing D-galacturonic acid reductase gene for salinity stress tolerance. Hort. Envir. Biotec. 53(4), 320-328. Doi: 10.1007/s13580-012-0035-1
- Veras, M.L.M., J.S. Melo Filho, L.S. Alves, T.H.S. Irineu, and T.J. Dias. 2018. Growth and dry matter pitombeira seedlings under salinity levels and application of biofertilizer. Com. Scientia 8(3), 486-492. Doi: 10.14295/cs.v8i3.1881
- Vidigal, S.M. and M.W. Pedrosa. 2007. Rabanete. pp. 661-664. In: Paula Júnior T.J., and M. Venzon. (eds.) 101 culturas - Manual de tecnologias agrícolas. EPAMIG, Belo Horizonte, Brazil.

Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage

Evaluación del riego en rosa en sustrato de acuerdo a tres láminas de agua y el porcentaje de drenaje

Jorge Valencia¹, Javier Vélez²*, and John Arévalo³

ABSTRACT

RESUMEN

The municipality of Facatativa, where the research was carried out, is located in the Bogota Plateau (Department of Cundinamarca), an area specialized in the production of flowers that, along with other producing regions of the department, represent around 72% of national production. Establishing the amount of water and the time of application is a key factor that contributes to obtain the quality and production required, according to the requirements in commercial crops, such as rose. The main objective of this study was to evaluate the effect of three irrigation depths on Rosa sp. Vendela variety in substrate (80% toasted rice husks and 20% compost), based on evapotranspiration and percentage of drainage, in a greenhouse in the Bogota Plateau. The experiment was conducted in two crop cycles during 2014. The production and quality of the harvest were evaluated with three irrigation depths: Control treatment (T1) with 100% of the crop's evapotranspiration (ETc) and drainage percentage (% D), T2 and T3, equivalent to 80% and 65% of T1, respectively. Irrigation was applied as follows: 15.04, 12.39 and 10.35 m³ per bed were applied for two cycles in T1, T2 and T3, representing a reduction of 17.6 and 31.2% for T2 and T3, respectively, compared to the control treatment. The production of floral stems, the bud diameter and length did not have significant differences (P<0.05) according to the Duncan test; however, T1 had the highest number of stems. The length and diameter of the stem, the crop coefficient Kc and water use efficiency (WUE) presented significant differences between the treatments. The growth curves showed a continuous increase, which fit the logistic model.

Key words: deficit, evapotranspiration, production, quality, growth curve.

Introduction

The water requirements of a crop refer to the amount of water and the timing of its application, with the objective of offsetting the moisture deficit of the soil or substrate and ción, se encuentra ubicado en la Sabana de Bogotá (Departamento de Cundinamarca), zona especializada en la producción de flores, y que en conjunto con otras regiones productoras del departamento, representan alrededor del 72% de la producción nacional. Establecer la cantidad de agua y el momento de aplicación es un factor clave que contribuye a obtener la calidad y producción requeridas, conforme con las exigencias en cultivos comerciales como la rosa. El objetivo del presente trabajo fue evaluar el efecto de tres láminas de riego en Rosa sp. variedad Vendela en sustrato (80% cascarilla de arroz tostada y 20% compost), con base en la evapotranspiración y porcentaje de drenaje, en invernadero en la Sabana de Bogotá. El experimento se realizó en dos ciclos durante el año 2014. Fue evaluada la producción y calidad de la cosecha, con tres láminas de riego, un tratamiento control (T1) con una lámina del 100% de la evapotranspiración de cultivo (ETc) y el porcentaje de drenaje (% D), un T2 y T3 equivalentes al 80 y 65% de T1, respectivamente. Se aplicaron 15.04, 12.39 y 10.35 m³ por cama, durante los dos ciclos, en T1, T2 y T3, representando una reducción del 17.6 y 31.2% para T2 y T3, respectivamente, con respecto al tratamiento control. La producción de tallos florares, el diámetro y la longitud del botón no presentó diferencias significativas (P<0.05) de acuerdo con la prueba de Duncan; sin embargo, el T1 tuvo la mayor cantidad de tallos. La longitud y diámetro del tallo, el coeficiente de cultivo Kc y la eficiencia en el uso del agua (WUE) presentaron diferencias significativas entre tratamientos. Las curvas de crecimiento presentaron un incremento continuo, con ajuste al modelo logístico.

El municipio de Facatativá, lugar donde se realizó la investiga-

Palabras clave: déficit, evapotranspiración, producción, calidad, curva de crecimiento.

the evaporative demand that occurs during the growing season (Arevalo *et al.*, 2014).

During the early stages of a crop, water is lost mainly due to direct evaporation from the soil; however, as development

Received for publication: 9 August, 2018. Accepted for publication: 5 December, 2018

Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.73912

¹ Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota (Colombia).

² Departamento de Ingeniería Civil e Ingeniería Agrícola. Facultad de Ingeniería. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota (Colombia).

³ Departamento de Ingeniería Agrícola. Facultad de Ingeniería. Universidad Sur Colombiana, Neiva (Colombia).

* Corresponding author: jevelezs@unal.edu.co



increases and it fully covers the ground, transpiration becomes the most important process (Allen *et al.*, 2006).

There are several factors involved in the process of evapotranspiration: crop characteristics, management, soil or growth medium and atmospheric variables that affect evaporation and transpiration (Allen *et al.*, 2006). The ETc is calculated as the product of the cultivation coefficient (kc) and the evapotranspiration of the reference crop (ETo); with optimum management and adequate water supply, maximum yields are achieved according to climatic conditions. Generally, the correction factor (kc) is required, which depends on the type of crop, variety, age and agronomic management (Allen *et al.*, 2006).

The most appropriate indicator for an irrigation scheduling is measuring the water status of the plant because it best evidences the agronomic response of the crop to the water level that it was submitted to (Vélez *et al.*, 2007). The water status of the plant can be monitored with the leaf water potential or stem potential (Ψ t), expressed in Mega Pascals (MPa) and measured with a Scholander pressure chamber (Arévalo *et al.*, 2013).

The cycle of a flower stem is on average 10 to 11 weeks; half of this period is vegetative growth and the other half is reproductive. The growing period is subdivided into bud induction and development of the flower stem, false leaves are closed and most of the time have a reddish color (Rodríguez and Flores, 2006). The reproductive stage starts with the induction of floral primordia (palmiche) coinciding with a color differentiation of the stem and leaves from red to green. The following phenological stages are known as 'rice' (bud diameter around 0.4 cm), and pea (0.5 to 0.7 cm) with fully open leaves and a more rounded bud. Next stages are identified as 'garbanzo' (0.8 to 1.2 cm) with losses of reddish stems and leaves, and 'scratch color' (1.8 to 2.9 cm) the phenology stage when the sepals have begun to spread due to the growth of the bud, further developing the color of the petals. Finally, 'cut' (harvest) indicates when the flowers are ready to be commercialized, but not fully developed (Cáceres et al., 2003).

The growth analysis is based on the development of measurements, such as dry weight, stem length, number of leaves, and number of branches, among others (Arévalo *et al.*, 2013). Furthermore, it can be described from a mathematical point of view through direct measurements, such as total dry mass of the plant, leaf area and time. In addition to derived measurements, there are several growth indexes useful to analyze the plant development rate and state the effect of management strategies on the crop development, such indexes are the relative growth rate (RGR), the crop growth rate (CGR), net assimilation rate (NAR), leaf area duration (LAD), relative leaf area (RLA), leaf area index (LAI), and specific leaf area (SLA) (Melgarejo *et al.*, 2010). The interpretation of the logistic model based on the growth of a parameter that has great commercial value, such as the length of the flower stem, represents a useful tool for programming and agronomic management of commercial rose crops, determining the right time for harvest, according to commercial requirements (Rodríguez and Flores, 2006).

The main objective of this research was to assess the effect of different irrigation levels calculated with the crop evapotranspiration on production and crop quality for the rose (*Rosa* sp.) Vendela variety planted in substrate. Based on the work carried out, it is recommended to evaluate the effect of applying an 80% of the water needs and a correction factor of the drainage percentage between 30 and 40%, seeking to preserve the quality of the flower stems.

Materials and methods

The experiment was conducted between August and November 2014 (week 35 to 48), on the Santa Maria farm (xv property), in a plastic greenhouse with an area of $5,163 \text{ m}^2$, overhead and lateral ventilation with mechanical opening and closing regulated by electric gear motors, structure in galvanized iron pipe, in 5-gauge white polyethylene. During the test weeks, the minimum and maximum average temperatures were recorded as 17.97°C and 20.63°C, respectively. The study area was located in the municipality of Facatativa (Cundinamarca, Colombia), with coordinates 4°46'50.3" N, 74°19'18.0" W and 2,586 m a.s.l. According to the Caldas-Lang model, the area is cold and dry, with an average annual temperature of 13.6°C, and maximum and minimum temperatures of 22°C and 6°C, respectively; the winds usually blow in the south-east direction, with average speeds of 2.6 m s⁻¹; relative humidity of 76%, annual rainfall below 650 mm and actual evapotranspiration between 630 and 640 mm yr⁻¹ (IGAC, 2012).

The studied crop was *Rosa* sp. Vendela variety, planted in 2013 in a 32.5 m long and 0.8 m wide beds grown in substrate, composed of 80% burnt rice husk and 20% compost within a framework of continuous production, evaluated at all developmental stages.

A completely randomized design (CRD) was used, with three treatments and three replicates per treatment, each

repetition had three beds, considering the bed as the experiment unit, for a total of nine beds per treatment. The treatments consisted of three irrigation depths: control treatment T1 with a depth equivalent to 100% of the crop evapotranspiration (ETc), and T2 and T3, equivalent to 80% and 65% of T1, respectively.

During the experiment, the irrigation was programmed by volume, determined daily as a correction factor of the drainage percentage (FDP).

The reference crop evapotranspiration (ETo) was determined daily, with direct readings with a 1 mm precision atmometer (ET gage), between 7:00 and 7:30 a.m. ET gage consists of a canvas covered ceramic evaporation plate mounted on a water reservoir, the reservoir's capacity is 300 mm deep and the green canvas was #54, used to estimate alfalfa reference. The ET gage was installed at the average height of the canopy. Based on the methodology established by Allen *et al.* (2006), the crop evapotranspiration (ETc) was determined with a fixed crop coefficient value (kc) of 0.94 recommended by Rodríguez (1998) to program irrigation and production optimization with minimal drainage depth.

Planning to assess and monitor the drained volume, nine volume lysimeters were installed, three per treatment, to calculate the drainage percentage (%D), as the ratio of the drawn depth and net applied depth. The crop coefficient (Kc) was calculated from the ETi/ETo ratio, where (ETi) is quantified as the water balance (difference between the volume of water applied by irrigation and drained volume in the lysimeter), taking the changing soil moisture as a constant value.

The growth of the stem and the bud was monitored for two crop cycles, the first beginning at 35 weeks and the second at 39, approximately nine weeks per cycle, obtaining simple sigmoidal type curves, with three growth phases: logarithmic, linear and senescence, as described by Salisbury and Ross (1994). Additionally, the absolute growth rate (AGR) and relative growth (RGR) were evaluated for the bud and stem.

The equations used were mostly adjusted from the model obtained after calculating the AGR of the stem length (Eq.1) and bud diameter (Eq.2). Equations as follow:

$$y = \frac{a \times b \times e^{-b(x-c)}}{(1 + e^{-b(x-c)})^2}$$
(1)

$$y = \frac{a \times b \times c \times e^{-cx}}{(1 + e^{-b(x-c)})^2}$$
(2)

A second set of equations was adjusted from a model obtained from the RGR of stem length (Eq.3) and bud diameter (Eq.4). These equations were:

$$y = \frac{AGR}{L}$$
(3)

$$y = \frac{b \times c \times e^{-cx}}{1 + b \times e^{-cx}} \tag{4}$$

where, *y* is the absolute rate of stem growth, *a* is the maximum final dimension, *b* is day on which the highest growth rate occurs, *c* is the relative rate of growth at the inflection point, *x* is time in weeks and *L* is stem length.

Thirty-six (36) stems per treatment were labeled. The measurement was made in the vegetative phase and in the reproductive phases; "palmiche" is the induction of the floral primordium, followed by "rice" with less than 4 mm in diameter, "pea" with an approximately 0.5 cm long peduncle, "garbanzo" with a peduncle with an average length of 4 cm, and approximately thirteen pairs of leaves, "double garbanzo" with a peduncle approximately 9 to 12 cm long, "scratch color" in which the color of the petals is observed, and "cutoff". The production of the floral stems was measured weekly per bed for each treatment and repetition.

The production results and floral stem growth were analyzed using descriptive statistics, nonlinear regression, analysis of variance (ANOVA) and mean comparison test with the Duncan method and a significance level of 5%, using SPSS[®] Statistics software (Armonk, New York).

Results and discussion

The potential evapotranspiration (ETo) measured with an atmometer was 1.83 mm, while the ETo for the type A tank was 2.14 mm. Crop's evapotranspiration (ETc) determined with the atmometer ETo from week 35 to 48 was 1.68. The crop evapotranspiration with lysimeter (ETi) for T3 (1.65 mm) was significantly different (P<0.05) to T2 and T1 (1.99 and 2.05 mm, respectively). In the T1 treatment, the ETi and ETo of the atmometer and the type A tank were similar, ranging 2.05, 1.83 and 2.14 mm, respectively; thus, the ETo was adjusted to the water needs of the crop.

The total volume of water applied to treatments T1, T2 and T3 was 15.04, 12.39 and 10.35 m³ per bed, respectively, in the two cycles, which is equivalent to 3.64, 2.99 and 2.51 mm per day, respectively (Fig. 1). The reductions in the volume of water applied to T2 and T3 compared to T1 were 17.6% and 31.2%, respectively. The volumes were lower than those reported by Patiño (2000) who stated that the irrigation volume must range between 3.70 and 5.29 mm per day.



FIGURE 1. Accumulated irrigation depth in m³ per treatment and per bed in the two crop cycles.

The mean daily values of the drained depth were 1.64, 1.00 and 0.82 mm in T1, T2 and T3, respectively. The drainage percentage (%D) in T2 and T3 was similar, according to the daily average values, 44.30%, 32.83% and 31.09% for T1, T2 and T3, respectively. The %D was adjusted taking into account the preset interval to use the drainage percentage correction factor (DPF) (30-50%) in nine (9) of the fourteen (14) weeks, with averages of 44.30% and 41.60% for the %D and DPF of T1, respectively (Fig. 2). The %D was lower than those reported by Esmeral *et al.* (2011) in rose cv. Charlotte, resulting in 52.65, 63.17 and 63.14% for the three substrates, 100% for burnt rice husks (BRH), 65% for BRH + 35% coconut fiber and 35% for BRH + 65% coconut fiber, respectively. However, it was higher than those proposed by Arreaza (2000) and Meneses (2004) in this study the %D ranged from 5% to 20% for carnations planted in the substrate, and reported by Martínez and Roca (2011) 10 to 30%.

The coefficient of culture medium calculated for T1, T2 and T3 was 1.15, 1.13 and 0.93, respectively, with significant differences (P<0.05) according to the Duncan test for T3 (T2 and T1) and a high Pearson linear correlation (P<0.05) ETi, in T1 and T2, with 0.50 and 0.48, respectively (Tab. 1). The Kc values were not associated with a growth stage and were close to those reported by Esmeral *et al.* (2011), who obtained values of 0.79 and 1.50, in rose cv. Charlotte planted on the Bogota Plateau. The Kc value of T1 (1.15), was similar to that found by Arevalo *et al.* (2013), who reported a value of 1.13, for a treatment watered at 100% ETc in rose cv. Freedom in soil.

The growth showed a continuous behavior (Fig. 3A). In the second measurement cycle starting at week 43, T1 had

TABLE 1. Evapotranspiration of the referenced crop (ETo), the lysimeter (ETi)and calculated crop coefficient (Kc). Values with different letters indicate significant differences according to the Duncan test (*P*<0.05).

	FT o	T1 (100%ETc)		T2 (80%T1)		T3 (65%T1)	
Week	(mm d ⁻¹)	ETi (mm d ⁻¹)	Kc	ETi (mm d ⁻¹)	kc	ETi (mm d ⁻¹)	Kc
35	1.30	1.59 a	1.17 a	1.42 a	1.01 a	1.14 a	0.80 a
36	1.79	1.66 a	0.95 a	1.82 a	0.99 a	1.61 a	0.90 a
37	1.41	1.53 a	1.14 a	1.64 a	1.17 a	1.35 a	0.99 a
38	1.60	1.85 a	1.18 a	1.84 a	1.17 a	1.55 a	0.99 a
39	1.83	2.47 a	1.34 a	2.27 a	1.24 ab	1.96 a	1.07 b
40	1.64	1.98 a	1.32 a	1.77 a	1.18 a	1.44 a	0.96 a
41	1.50	1.66 a	1.01 a	1.62 a	1.01 a	1.26 a	0.78 b
42	1.84	2.27 a	1.20 a	2.13 a	1.14 a	1.76 a	0.95 a
43	1.75	1.90 a	1.11 a	2.04 a	1.18 a	1.71 a	0.97 a
44	1.73	2.18 a	1.13 a	2.33 a	1.25 a	1.83 a	0.99 a
45	2.43	2.19 a	1.04 a	2.00 a	0.97 a	2.11 a	0.93 a
46	2.07	2.26 a	1.20 a	2.11 a	1.13 ab	1.65 a	0.88 b
47	2.33	2.70 ab	1.21 a	2.62 a	1.14 ab	2.01 b	0.78 b
48	2.25	2.41 a	1.18 a	2.30 ab	1.13 a	1.82 b	0.94 a

the highest values of stem length to harvest after week 47 with 60.37 cm; while T2 and T3 were 55.81 and 55.80 cm respectively, According to the results, there were no



FIGURE 2. Fluctuation in the drainage percentage (%D) in the corresponding range for the DPF (30-50%) in T1.

significant differences (P<0.05) in treatments. For the diameter of the floral stem (Fig. 3B), at the end of the cycle, the values 5.76, 5.94 and 5.49 mm were obtained for T1, T2 and T3, with coefficients of variation (CV) of 14.60, 10.90 and 13.62%, respectively. No significant differences (P<0.05) were established after assessing the diameter of the floral stem. In the second cycle, the length of the bud was measured since week 42, with initial values of 0.89, 0.95 and 0.81 cm for T1, T2 and T3, with a CV of 32.46%, 28.51% and 34.16%, respectively. At the conclusion of the cycle, in week 47 (Fig. 4A), average bud lengths of 4.01, 4.02 and 4.28 cm, with a CV of 14.08%, 12.68% and 12.85% for T1, T2 and T3 were obtained, respectively. No significant differences where found (P<0.05).

At the end of the second period, the bud diameter was 21.34, 21.96 and 23.26 mm with a CV of 19.10%, 14.31% and 13.53% for T1, T2 and T3, respectively. There were no significant differences between the treatments (P<0.05) (Fig. 4B).



FIGURE 3. Growth curve of floral stem, weeks 39 to 47, A) length and B) diameter. The * indicates a significant difference according to the Duncan test (P < 0.05).

TABLE 2. Phenological stages of *Rosa* sp. Vendela, as a function of the bud diameter; weeks 42 to 47. Values with different letters indicate significant differences according to the Duncan test (P < 0.05) (week, days after cutting, phenological stages, bud diameter).

Week	Dovo offer outling (DDC)	Dhanalagical stages	Bud diameter (mm)	Bud diameter (mm)	Bud diameter (mm)
Week	Days after cutting (DDC)	Phenological stages	T1 (100%ETc)	T2 (80%T1)	T3 (65%T1)
42	46	Rice	3.97 a	4.19 a	4.30 a
43	53	Pea	5.46	5.44 a	5.80 a
44	60	Garbanzo	7.78 a	7.69 a	8.41 a
45	67	Double garbanzo	12.51 b	12.61 b	14.21 a
46	74	Scratch color	16.96 a	17.20 a	18.11 a
47	81	Cut	21.34 a	21.96 a	23.26 a



FIGURE 4. Growth curve of floral buds, weeks 39 to 47, A) length and B) diameter. The * indicates a significant difference according to the Duncan test (P<0.05).

The length and diameter of the stem and bud did not show significant differences between treatments for the second cycle of measurements, because the stress was moderate and did not cause reductions in the quality of the flower; however, decreases in the length and diameter of the stem confirm what was found by Bolla *et al.* (2010), who stated that under unfavorable conditions of water availability and even with small decreases, there was a cessation of vegetative growth. Although the length of the stem found in the treatments ranged within the commercial requirements (50 to 60 cm for the Vendela variety), the shortest length in T1 influences the commercial value depending on the destination market.

The floral bud had typical weekly phenology stages for the flower stem (Tab. 2), coinciding to the appearance of the bud, identified with the peak of stem elongation at week 37, as reported by De Hoog (2001).

The curves from Table 3 fit the logistic model reported by Flórez *et al.* (2006). According to this logistic model, the larger stem growth length values during the second cycle were 59.74, 55.17 and 55.81 cm for T1, T2 and T3, respectively, achieving this growth after 41 weeks. The slope of the curve for T1, T2 and T3 was 1.008, 1.021 and 1.017, respectively. The growth time is represented by (t). The AGR of the flower stalk in the three treatments showed a typical trend of a bell curve (Fig. 5A), showing a steady growth, and reaching maximum values at week 42 (13.84, 13.13 and 12.37 cm for T1, T2 and T3, respectively). AGR values were zero in the phase of senescence to harvest. The T2 RGR showed a different behavior between weeks 39 and 40 but a similar trend was recorded after that period until harvest, were values ranged close to zero (Fig. 5B).

For the bud diameter in the second cycle, the AGR increased weekly until peaking up at week 46 in the T1 and T2 treatments, with values of 4.71 and 5.04 mm, respectively. The maximum value of T2 was obtained at week 47 (Fig. 6A). The RGR presented a steady decline in all of the treatments until harvest at week 47 (Fig. 6B). There were no significant differences (P<0.05) in the cumulative production of floral stems, with 12,393, 9,779 and 11,197 units for T1, T2 and T3, respectively.

TABLE 3. Equations of the logistic model for the stem length; weeks 39 to 47.

Treatment	Stem length	
Treatment –	Model	R ²
T1 (100%ETc)	$y = \frac{59.7375}{1 + e^{-1.0081 (t - 41.4200)}}$	0.9988
T2 (80%T1)	$y = \frac{55.1700}{1 + e^{-1.0211 (t-41.4796)}}$	0.9985
T3 (65%T1)	$y = \frac{55.8097}{1 + e^{-1.0169 (t-41.2636)}}$	0.9981

An average productivity of 1.31, 1.03 and 1.18 stems per plant per month for T1, T2 and T3 were reached, respectively. These results concur to those reported by Arévalo *et al.* (2013), who found values of 1.32, 1.28 and 1.24 stems per plant per month for Rosa cv. Freedom in soil. Bolla *et al.* (2010), found a reduction in the production of marketable



FIGURE 5. Growth curve for the floral stem length, weeks 39 to 47, A) Absolute growth rate (AGR), B) Relative growth rate (RGR).



FIGURE 6. Growth curve of the bud diameter, weeks 39 to 47, A) Absolute growth rate (AGR) and B) Relative growth rate (RGR).

rose flower stalks grown in three different substrates, under water deficit conditions, using only 67% of the irrigation needs.

For the WUE, 140.43, 132.00 and 186.61 stems m⁻³ were obtained for T1, T2 and T3, respectively, finding significant differences (P<0.05) between T3 and T2 and T1. The treatment with the lowest water supply produced the highest stem number during the first and last five weeks. This finding confirms the reports by Bolla *et al.* (2010), who observed increases in the WUE under a reduced water application. It also coincides to the observations by Raviv and Bloom (2001) in a crop of rose cv. Sonia and Laser, where WUE increased when the water level dropped. This contrasts to what was found in this research for treatment T2, with a lower production of flower stalks with respect to T1.

Conclusions

The crop coefficient values (Kc) obtained from the water balance were close to those reported for other rose varieties grown in a greenhouse on the Bogota Plateau.

The volume of applied irrigation from the potential evapotranspiration (ETo) and drain percentage (%D) did not affect the water status of the plants.

The growth of the floral stem was adjusted to a logistic model, showing the characteristic sigmoidal trend that allows the strategies planning for the crop production. The largest length values were 59.74, 55.17 and 55.81 cm for T1, T2 and T3, respectively, achieving this growth in 41 weeks.

Reductions of 35% in the irrigation depth affected the growth of the stems but not the floral button, leaf area and the accumulated production of flower stems, although a higher quantity of short stems was observed.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank the Elite Flower business group and the Department of Civil and Agricultural Engineering of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.

Literature cited

- Allen, R.G., L.S. Pereira, D. Raes, and M. Smith. 2006. Evapotranspiración del cultivo. Guías para la determinación de los requerimientos de agua de los cultivos. Estudio FAO Riego y Drenaje 56. FAO, Rome.
- Arévalo-H, J., J.E. Vélez, and J.H. Camacho-Tamayo. 2013. Uso eficiente del agua para el cultivo de rosa cv. Freedom bajo invernadero. Rev. Bras. Eng. Agríc. Ambient. 17, 811-817. Doi: 10.1590/S1415-43662013000800002
- Arévalo-H, J., J.E. Vélez, and D.S. Intrigliolo. 2014. Determination of an efficient irrigation scheduling regime for the cultivation of rose cv. Freedom under greenhouse conditions in Colombia. Agron. Colomb. 32(1), 95-102.
- Arreaza, P. 2000. Técnicas básicas del cultivo del clavel. pp. 15-40. In: Pizarro, de Márquez, M. (eds). Clavel (*Dianthus caryophyllus*), Ediciones Hortitecnia Ltda, Bogota.
- Bolla, A., D. Voyiatzis, M. Koukourikou-Petridou, and D. Chimonidou. 2010. Photosynthetic parameters and cut-flower yield of rose 'Eurored' (H.T.) are adversely affected by mild water stress irrespective of substrate composition. Sci. Hort. 126, 390-394.
- Cáceres, L.A. and D.E. Nieto. 2003. Efecto del ácido giberélico (GA3) sobre el desarrollo del botón floral en tres variedades de rosa (*Rosa* sp.). Tésis de pregrado. Facultad de Agronomía, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- De Hoog, J. 2001. Handbook of modern greenhouse rose cultivation. Applied Plant Research. Aslsmeer, The Netherlands.
- Esmeral, V., C.A. González, and V.J. Flórez. 2011. Evapotranspiración en plantas de rosa cv. Charlotte en condiciones de invernadero en la Sabana de Bogotá. pp. 109-126. In: Flórez, R. (ed.). Sustratos, manejo del clima, automatización y control en

sistemas de cultivo sin suelo. Editorial Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.

- Flórez, V.J., D. Miranda, B. Chaves, T. Chaparro, C.A. Cárdenas, and A. Farías. 2006. Parámetros considerados en el análisis de crecimiento en rosa y clavel en los sistemas de cultivo en suelo y en sustrato. pp. 44-52. In: Avances sobre fertirriego en la floricultura colombiana. Editorial Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- IGAC. 2012. Levantamiento detallado de suelos en las áreas planas de 14 municipios de la Sabana de Bogotá. Instituto Geográfico Agustín Codazzi, Bogota.
- Martínez, P.F. and D. Roca. 2011. Sustratos para el cultivo sin suelo. Materiales, propiedades y manejo. pp. 37-78. In: Flórez R., V.J. (ed.). Sustratos, manejo del clima, automatización y control en sistemas de cultivo sin suelo. Editorial Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Melgarejo, L.M., M. Romero, S. Hernández, J. Barrera, M.E. Solarte, D. Suárez, L.V. Pérez, A. Rojas, M. Cruz, A.L. Moreno, S.C. Crespo, and W.H Pérez. 2010. Experimentos en fisiología vegetal. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Meneses, V. 2004. Caracterización física, en función del tiempo de uso, del sustrato empleado en cultivos de clavel del grupo América Flor Ltda. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Patiño, M. 2000. Cultivo de clavel sobre sustrato de cascarilla de arroz. pp. 41-43. In Pizano, M. (ed). El clavel. Ediciones Hortitecnia, Bogota.
- Raviv, M. and T.J. Blom. 2001. The effect of water availability and quality on photosynthesis and productivity of soilless-grown cut roses. Sci. Hort. 88, 257-276.
- Rodríguez, M. 1998. Estudio del consumo de agua para un cultivo de rosa bajo invernadero ubicado en el Rosal (Cund.). Undergraduate thesis. Faculty of Engineering, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota.
- Rodríguez, W.E. and V.J. Flórez. 2006. Comportamiento fenológico de tres variedades de rosas rojas en función de la acumulación de la temperatura. Agron. Colomb. 24(2), 247-257.
- Salisbury, F.B. and C.W. Ross. 1994. Fisiologia vegetal. Grupo Editorial Iberoamericana, Mexico.
- Vélez, J.E., D.S. Intrigliolo, and J.R. Castel. 2007. Scheduling deficit irrigation of citrus trees with maximum daily trunk shrinkage. Water Manag. 90, 197-204.

Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties

Determinación de las necesidades hídricas de dos variedades de cilantro mediante sensores remotos

Euseppe Ortiz¹* and Enrique A. Torres¹

RESUMEN

ABSTRACT

The use of remote sensing to determine water needs has been successfully applied by several authors to different crops, maintaining, as an important basis, the relationship between the normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) and biophysical variables, such as the fraction of coverage (f_c) and the basal crop coefficient (K_{cb}). Therefore, this study quantified the water needs of two varieties of coriander (UNAPAL Laurena CL and UNAPAL Precoso CP) based on the response of f_c and K_{cb}, using remote sensors and a water balance according to the FAO-56 methodology. A Campbell Scientific meteorological station, a commercial digital camera and a portable spectro radiometer were used to obtain information on the environmental conditions and the crop. By means of remote sensing associated with a water balance, it was found that the water demand was 156 mm for CL and 151 mm for CP until the foliage harvest (41 d after sowing); additionally, the initial K_{cb} was 0.14, the mean K_{cb} was 1.16 (approximately) and the final K_{cb} was 0.71 (approximately).

Key words: UNAPAL, Coriandrum sativa, NDVI, water demand.

Introduction

Coriander (*Coriandrum sativa* L.) is an annual herbaceous plant that reaches between 60 and 90 cm in height during the flowering period; it belongs to the family Apiaceae (Umbelliferae) (Vallejo *et al.*, 2004). Its fruits are used for the elaboration of oils, fragrances and flavorings, while its leaves are used as a condiment (Usman *et al.*, 2003).

In Colombia, eight types of coriander varieties are sown (Estrada *et al.*, 1997), and around 2,431 ha are harvested, with Cundinamarca (36%) and Valle del Cauca (23%) being the larger producing departments (MADR, 2016).

In the departments of Valle del Cauca and Cauca, the UN-APAL Precoso (CP) variety is highly accepted because of its short vegetative period (28-35 d after sowing, DAS) and adaptation to climatic conditions (20-27°C) (Estrada *et al.*, El uso de la sensores remotos para determinar las necesidades hídricas ha sido aplicada exitosamente por varios autores en diferentes cultivos, manteniendo como base importante la relación existente entre el índice de vegetación de diferencia normalizada (NDVI) con variables biofísicas como la fracción de cobertura (f_c) y el coeficiente basal de cultivo (K_{cb}). Por esta razón, en este estudio se cuantificaron las necesidades hídricas de dos variedades de cilantro (UNAPAL Laurena CL y UNA-PAL Precoso CP) basado en la respuesta de la f_c y K_{cb}, utilizando sensores remotos y empleando un balance hídrico según la metodología de FAO-56. Para la obtención de información de las condiciones ambientales y del cultivo, se utilizaron una estación meteorológica Campbell Scientific, una cámara digital comercial y un espectro radiómetro portátil. Se encontró, por medio de sensores remotos asociados a un balance hídrico, que la demanda hídrica para CL fue de 156 mm y 151 mm para CP, hasta la cosecha de follaje (41 días después de siembra). Ademas el K_{cb} inicial fue de 0.14, el K_{cb} medio 1.16 (aproximadamente) y el K_{cb} final 0.71 (aproximadamente).

Palabras clave: UNAPAL, *Coriandrum sativa*, NDVI, necesidades hídricas.

2004). On the other hand, the variety UNAPAL Laurena (CL) is a new variety that will be released soon, created from the genetic improvement of the CP variety. This variety preserves the favorable characteristics of its parent, with a capacity to generate a greater number of basal leaves and average yields in foliage of 40 t ha⁻¹ (Otero, 2016).

Adequate water availability at each phenological stage is decisive for achieving proper coriander production because it requires shallow sowing (5 mm), has a shallow root system (10-15 cm) and a short vegetative period. These characteristics make it a demanding crop that requires short and frequent irrigation, mainly in the early stages of establishment and development (Vallejo *et al.*, 2004). According to Mejía *et al.* (2014), in controlled trials in mesh houses, irrigation with less than 200 mm in the vegetative period reduced the number of leaves, the height, and the yield.

Received for publication: 10 February, 2018. Accepted for publication: 12 December, 2018

^{*} Corresponding author: eatorresp@unal.edu.co



Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v36n3.71809

¹ Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Palmira (Colombia).

However, higher irrigation can generate greater evapotranspiration (ET_c) of this crop without significant increases in yield. It is inferred that, in order to maximize the yield of coriander, an adequate estimation (or measurement) of the ET_c is necessary in order to accurately determine the water needs of this crop and the irrigation amount to be applied. Among the methods globally accepted to determine ET_c , two methods of water balance are noteworthy, as described by Allen *et al.* (2006): the single coefficient (Eq. 1) and the dual coefficient (Eq. 2); the latter separately analyzing the plant's transpiration component and soil evaporation (Wright, 1982).

$$ET_{c} = ET_{o} \times (K_{c}) \tag{1}$$

$$ET_{c} = ET_{o} \times (K_{cb} + K_{e})$$
⁽²⁾

where ET_c is the evapotranspiration of the crop (mm), ET_o is the reference evapotranspiration (mm), K_c is the coefficient of cultivation or single coefficient, K_{cb} is the coefficient of transpiration and K_e is the coefficient of evaporation.

The implementation of one method or the other differs in terms of the timescale. Approximation with the single coefficient integrates two coefficients; therefore, it is designed for crops whose irrigation demand can be extended weekly or at even higher frequencies (Allen *et al.*, 2006). On the other hand, the dual coefficient is used for estimates of daily ET_{c} , allowing differentiation between the behavior of K_{cb} and K_e, especially in the days following irrigation or precipitation events (Hunsaker *et al.*, 2005), which makes this method the most suitable for the implementation of high frequency localized irrigation systems.

 K_{cb} is directly related to the morphology and physiology of a plant, especially to the loss of water vapor through the opening and closing of stomata in response to environmental conditions, influenced by energetic, physiological and aerodynamic factors (González Piqueras, 2006). K_{cb} recommendations for various crops were given by Allen *et al.* (2006); however, these values are for crops under standard conditions, which on many occasions cannot be replicated because of local conditions.

 K_{cb} determinations for coriander have not yet been defined. However, closer approximations have been obtained by Mejía *et al.* (2014) with the determination of K_c under controlled conditions in mesh houses. K_c values of 0.83 for germination, 1.12 for linear growth and 1.40 for fresh harvest (from 27 to 35 DAS) have been obtained.

On the other hand, remote sensing is currently seen as a science of great importance because of its application in different fields, especially agriculture. The possibility of obtaining information from vegetation without coming into direct contact with the crop makes its application conspicuous since it is a non-destructive and low-cost method. The effectiveness of remote sensing is related to the physiological capacity of plants, specifically chlorophylls, xanthophyll and carotene, which interact with radiation from the sun and generate reflectivity spectral responses associated with phenotypic states seen in the field. The measurement of vegetation reflectivity can be done by using a radiometer or multispectral images adjusted to the spectral resolution (Chuvieco, 2008).

With the first satellite observations with multispectral images of the Earth's surface, Rouse *et al.* (1974) showed certain correlations of vegetation biophysical parameters with specific regions of the electromagnetic spectrum, more precisely, the regions included in the spectrum of Red (R) and near infrared (NIR). Since then, the combinations of different bands of the spectrum to identify agronomic variables have been diversified according to the phenomena of interest; these combinations have been called vegetation indices (VI).

Worldwide, the VI with greater impact and expansion in remote sensing is the Normalized Difference Vegetation index (NDVI) (González, 2006). This index is characterized by results between -1 and 1; when photosynthetically active vegetation densities are high, the NDVI is close to 1. However, for bare soil surfaces, this index is close to zero and takes on negative values for water bodies or cloud cover. One of the advantages and reasons for the great acceptance of NDVI is the simplicity and ease of applying it to intermediate canopy covers (Gilabert *et al.*, 2010). Its high correlations with biophysical variables, such as K_{cb} (Tab. 1) and the plant cover fraction (f_c) (González, 2006; Er-Raki *et al.*, 2007; López *et al.*, 2009; Johnson *et al.*, 2012; Zhang *et al.*, 2015), have allowed for its implementation in studies on water balances in large land surfaces.

Although changes in soil surface roughness and humidity affect the spectral response of a soil (Baret *et al.*, 1993), it is important to note that there are no studies that show a clear relationship between K_e and NDVI because K_e depends on the soil moisture content in the first 10 or 15 cm and not just at the surface. Therefore, K_e cannot be deduced from spectral information of the surface and must be calculated with a water balance.

The quantification of K_e is intrinsic to the fraction of coverage (f_c). As vegetation develops through phenological stages, it increases in the ability to intercept incident light and reduces the exposed soil fraction. Quantifications of f_c have been performed at various scales (local, regional and national), yielding good results in schedules and water management. The research conducted by White *et al.* (2000) concluded that the use of images captured with cameras is the easiest and most reliable mechanism for measuring f_c .

On the other hand, the use of satellite images has seen an exponential increase worldwide since the 1970s, with the development of the first LANDSAT missions. These developments have allowed a wide range of Earth-orbiting satellites to provide information at different spectral and temporal resolutions (González, 2006).

Based on multispectral satellite images, Bausch (1995), Er-Raki *et al.* (2007), and Toureiro *et al.* (2017) were able to quantify water requirements and apply irrigation more accurately in maize and wheat crops. However, the biggest constraint for the use of this technology in Colombia is associated with cloudiness, geographical location and topographical conditions of the country (Martínez, 2017). For this reason, research at lower scales with unmanned aerial vehicles or local measurements is considered viable alternatives (García *et al.*, 2015).

The aim of this study was to quantify the water demand of two varieties of coriander (CL and CP), determined with a water balance, integrating biophysical variables (f_c and K_{cb}), and estimated from remote sensors.

Materials and methods

This study was carried out between the months of April and August, 2017 at the CEUNP experiment center of the Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Palmira (3°25'33"N, 76°25'52"W, 930 m a.s.l.). The nearest meteorological station to CEUNP (14 km) is the Alfonso Bonilla Airport (IDEAM station: 26075040), which has a record period of 1972 to 2016. The data show an average annual precipitation of 893.5 mm, distributed over 144 d, reaching a maximum of 89.6 mm in 24 h. The average temperature is 24°C, and the relative humidity is 73.2%, registering 1810 h of total annual solar brightness and an average wind speed of 1.2 m s⁻¹.

The mechanized land preparation was carried out on the upper 40 cm of the surface, making two passes per implement (disc harrow and rotavator). A soil sample was taken to determine the texture (clay loam) and moisture retention curve (field capacity (FC) = 37.86% and wilting point (WP) = 20.84%).

The sowing was carried out on April 22 (day 0 after sowing, DAS) by distributing the seeds manually at a 25 cm distance between furrows. Weeds were manually controlled during the first six weeks. The nutritional management of the crop was carried out following the recommendations of the experiment center, which consisted of foliar applications of potassium nitrate, Cosmocel[®] and Triple 18, at different concentrations throughout the stages of growth, development and fruit filling. In addition, at the mid-development (27 DAS), granulated urea was broadcast. For the second week of flowering, on June 28 (61 DAS), "boxing" tutoring was installed on double furrows.

A complete block design was implemented with two treatments (CP and CL varieties) and three replicates, working an area of 34 m^2 distributed in six experiment units (EU) of 5 m^2 (2.5 m x 2 m), as shown in Figure 1. Because of the lack of germination uniformity in the third replicate of CP, this EU was ruled out in the follow-up and analysis.



FIGURE 1. Distribution of experiment units (EU) in the field of the two studied varieties. The horizontal lines indicate the rows of the crop. The boxes and circles (dashed line) indicate the area covered by photography and radiometry, respectively.

Calculation of the water demand was based on Equation 2, following the methodology described by Allen *et al.* (2006) in FAO 56, using climatic variables of temperature, relative humidity, solar radiation, wind velocity, precipitation, crop height, f_c and K_{cb} , adapted to local conditions. Drip irrigation system was installed to meet the water requirements of the crop, which was programmed to function according to the level of depletion accumulated in the soil, with the exception of the first week between sowing and germination when the surface was watered following the recommendations of Estrada *et al.* (2004). In general, the irrigation applications ensured that the crop was kept free of water stress.

Climatic information was obtained with the use of a Campbell scientific automatic meteorological station installed on a reference surface of grass or festuca, which recorded data of relative humidity, wind velocity, solar radiation, precipitation and temperature every 10 min. For the days without information from July 2 to 6 (41 and 45 DAS), the information from a near station, belonging to the CENI-CAÑA automated meteorological network, was used.

Based on the only method recommended to determine ET_o , the FAO Penman-Monteith equation adapted to a festuca reference surface (and daily scale) was used (Allen *et al.*, 2006):

$$ET_{o} = \frac{0.408 \times \Delta \times (Rn - G) + \gamma \times \frac{900}{T + 273} \times u_{2} \times (e_{s} - e_{a})}{\Delta + \gamma \times (1 + 0.34 \times u_{2})}$$
(3)

where ET_o is the reference evapotranspiration (mm d⁻¹), R_n is the net radiation on the crop surface (MJ M⁻² d⁻¹), G is the soil heat flux (MJ M⁻² d⁻¹), T is the average air temperature at 2 m height (°C), u_2 is the wind speed at 2 m height (m s⁻¹), e_s is saturation vapor pressure (kPa), e_a is the actual vapor pressure (kPa), $e_s - e_a$ is the vapor pressure deficit (kPa),

 Δ is the slope of the vapor pressure curve (kPa °C⁻¹), the psychrometric constant (kPa °C⁻¹).

The height of the plant was measured weekly; additionally, radiometry and photography were taken to determine the NDVI and f_c , respectively. With these parameters, the evolution of the crop was traced, and linear tendencies were plotted with the objective of determining the water demand and scheduling irrigation on the following week (Bausch, 1995; Gonzalez *et al.*, 2004).

The estimation of the f_c was carried out with a Pentax digital camera, model Optio E85, 12 mega pixels, with spectral resolution in the optical range and a field of vision of 53°8' (determined in a laboratory). Three photographs were taken per EU, fixing the camera to a rigid T-shaped structure adjusted to a 1.50 m height. Subsequently, the images were subjected to classifications supervised by algorithms of maximum similarity with the ArcGIS 10.3 software. Six trainings were developed according to the evolution of the crop: (1) germination, (2) mid-exponential growth, (3) maximum coverage, (4) flowering, (5) fruiting and (6) senescence.

For the NDVI (Eq. 4), an Apogee PS100 spectroradiometer with a spectral range between 350-1100 nm was used, with an instantaneous field of view of 23°. For the photographs, three measurements were taken per EU at a 2.1 m height above the ground surface. Two spectral ranges, red (R) and infrared (NIR), based on Landsat 8 bands, were used.

$$NDVI = \frac{NIR - R}{NIR + R}$$
(4)

where NDVI is the vegetation index with the standard difference (dimensionless), R is the average reflectivity between 636-673 nm and NIR is the average reflectivity between 851-879 nm.

TABLE 1. Mathematical relationships between the NDVI and the crop basal coefficient (K_{cb}) reported in the literature.

Equation K _{cb}	R ²	Crop	Author
1.181 * NDVI - 0.026	-	Maize [*]	(Bausch <i>et al.</i> , 1987)
1.092 * NDVI - 0.053	0.96	Maize [*]	(Neale et al., 1989)
1.49 * NDVI - 0.12	0.92	Cotton	(Hunsaker <i>et al.</i> , 2003)
1.50 * NDVI - 0.10	0.94	Maize	(González <i>et al.</i> , 2004)
1.56 * NDVI - 0.10	-	Various crops	(Calera <i>et al.</i> , 2005)
1.46 * NDVI - 0.19	0.93	Maize and wheat	(González, 2006)
1.64 * NDVI - 0.14	0.79	Wheat	(Duchemin <i>et al.</i> , 2006)
1.34 * NDVI - 0.14	0.86	Wheat	(López <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
1.44 * NDVI - 0.10	0.96	Grape	(Campos <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
1.464 * NDVI - 0.253	0.85	Maize	(Toureiro <i>et al.</i> , 2017)

Relationship referred to alfalfa as reference surface.

Ortiz and Torres: Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties

With the NDVI value, and taking into account the NDVI- K_{cb} relationship for various crops (Tab. 1), all the equations were averaged and the K_{cb} of each measurement was determined. Taking into account the response of the NDVI and the f_c, the lengths corresponding to each stage were defined.

The harvest was carried out at 104 DAS, which is equivalent to 98 d after germination (DAG), when the achenes changed from brown to dark brown. The yield was assessed by taking samples of 1 m² per EU, collecting the aerial parts of the crop between 8 and 9 a.m. (local time), carefully using pruning shears to avoid making dry achenes fall. At the end of the study, seed samples were randomly taken to determine the moisture content of the seeds at harvest and after drying in the open air.

The samples were left to dry in a covered cellar for 3 d. Afterwards, the seeds were collected manually and, using a sieve, the seeds were separated from the crop residues. For each sample, 5 g of seeds were taken and dried in an oven for 1 h at $130\pm2^{\circ}$ C to determine the moisture content (ISTA, 2016).

After the harvest, the soil was taken to saturation to assess the depth and extent of the roots. Five roots per EU were manually extracted, and the depth and maximum width were measured.

Results and discussion

From the climatic variables measured in the field with the Campbell station, the daily ET_o was calculated along the crop using Equation 3. On average, the ET_o was 3.7 mm d⁻¹. However, as expected, the evapotranspiration of the reference surface had abrupt changes from one day to another because of the variation of weather conditions in the area (Fig. 2).



FIGURE 2. Evolution of $ET_{\rm o}$ during the test. The horizontal line indicates the average $ET_{\rm o}$ (3.7 mm).

The average plant density in the final stage was 164 and 108 m⁻² for the CL and CP varieties, respectively. Differences in plant density are considered a statistically non-significant factor in the response of CP seed yield (Puga *et al.*, 2008) and were not evident in the results presented here. However, future studies should focus on evaluating foliage production for green harvest and the influence of stocking density, especially for the CL variety.

Figure 3 shows the evolution of f_c and NDVI for each variety as well as the development stages established under the following criteria: The initial stage (L_{ini}), starts from sowing and ends when f_c is around 0.10, when the crop is in the middle of exponential growth, and its presence begins to exert changes in the response of NDVI. The middle stage (L_{mdc}) is maintained while the f_c is above 0.90; after this point, the NDVI reduces sensitivity to the point of saturation (Odi *et al.*, 2013). As for the final stage (L_{end}), it starts with values of f_c lower than 0.90; the NDVI generates a response to photosynthetically inactive tissues, maintaining distant values for f_c .

The measurements of f_c and NDVI responded adequately to changes throughout the cycle, especially at 59 DAS, where winds stronger than 2 m s⁻¹ managed to overturn much of the CP variety and the installation of tutoring considerably reduced f_c in the mid-stage (Fig. 3). However, the NDVI comparisons in CL, before and after tutoring, gave the same response, so the presence of white flowers (about 6%) on the surface of the crop achieved the same effect.

The f_c presented values of 0.02 during the emission of the first true leaves and gradually increased up to 0.99, where it reached the maximum vegetative development shortly before flowering (Fig. 3). The largest standard deviations of f_c were seen in the middle of the development stage and mid-stage, which coincided with the expansion of the crop in search of new spaces of light, until reaching the maximum development where standard deviations were lower. In the mid-stage, there was an increase in the standard deviation because of the tutoring that left fractions of bare soil exposed, increasing the heterogeneity of the crop cover.

The response of the NDVI varied between 0.14 and 0.30 (bare soil) at the initial stage, with 0.14 seen when a low moisture content was present in the soil and 0.3 in the presence of moist soil. In the mid-stage, the response of the NDVI varied between 0.92 and 0.93 when the foliage reached its maximum expression, as shown in Figure 3.

On the other hand, the correlations between NDVI and f_c , before the tutoring, were 0.99 for CL and 0.96 for CP (Fig. 2), according to what was reported by Calera *et al.* (2005),



FIGURE 3. Evolution of the f_c and NDVI with demarcation of the stages of development, during the life cycle: A) Laurena and B) Precoso varieties.





González (2006), Er-Raki *et al.* (2007), López *et al.* (2009) and Johnson *et al.* (2012).

The duration of the stages of development, without taking the days until germination into account, is presented in Tab. 2. The CP variety showed a 5-day shorter period in the vegetative stages (start, development and mid). This can be an advantage for farmers because it reduces the time until foliage harvest. The final stage may change because the decision to harvest seeds is based on the farmer's experience and the climatic conditions, resulting in a variable final stage.

The values obtained for K_{cb} are shown in Figure 5, with the different NDVI- K_{cb} approximations reported in the literature and presented in the Table 1, using the values

TABLE 2. Length of cro	p development :	stages according	to the FAO 56	3 methodoloav

Variatu	Start	Development	Mid	Final*	Cowing data	Dogion
variety –	(L _{ini})	(L _{dev})	(L _{mdc})	(L _{end})	- Sowing date	Region
Laurena CL	19	22	42	15	April	Trapical region
Precoso CP	21	25	32	20	rainy season	Iropical region

Values are expressed in days. Lengths corresponds as follow: $L_{ini} =$ From germination until 0.10 f_c , $L_{dev} = f_c > 0.10$ to f_c 0.90, $L_{mdc} = fc > 0.90$ up to beginning of senescence and $L_{end} = fc < 0.90$ up to crop. * Variable stage.

of NDVI obtained in the present study. In this figure, it is observed that the standard deviation of the estimated K_{cb} was small despite the physiological and morphological differences of the various crops of agricultural importance, with values of 0.05 for NDVI near bare soil and 0.11 close to total plant cover.

Based on the K_{cb} average equation, water vapor liberation was maintained through the estomatic aperture in relation to the increase of the exposed plant superficial area and the aerodynamic resistance. For this reason, higher transpiration levels appeared in the mid-stage (Tab. 3).

According to the height measurements, the maximum height for coriander was recorded in the flowering season, with 1.40 m for CL and 1.38 m for CP. Compared to the height achieved with the height reported in the literature,

TABLE 3. Basal crop coefficients ($K_{\rm cb}$) and maximum height adapted from the FAO 56 methodology.

Variaty		K _{cb}		Max. height
variety -	Initial	Medium	Final	(m)
Laurena (CL)	0.14	1.17	0.79	1.40
Precoso (CP)	0.14	1.15	0.64	1.38

the CP variety significantly exceeded the 0.90 m that was reported by Vallejo *et al.* (2004).

On the other hand, and as seen in Equations 1 and 2, the behavior of the K_c was the result of the summation of K_e and K_{cb} , where the greatest contributions of K_e were seen in the initial stage or phase of establishment of the crop, and the lowest contributions were seen when the K_{cb} was at the maximum (Fig. 6). However, the strong changes in



FIGURE 5. K_{cb} approximations calculated with NDVI values.



FIGURE 6. K_{eb} , K_e and K_c behavior over time with precipitation and irrigation, A) Laurena and B) Precoso varieties. For the latter variety, the rhombus indicates the appropriate time for foliage harvesting.



FIGURE 7. Readily available water (RAW) behavior for the crop and water depletion in the soil, in terms of rainfall and irrigation inflows. A) Laurena and B) Precoso varieties.

the behavior of K_e were associated with the capacity of the soil to retain water in the first centimeters and transfer it easily to the atmosphere when it was not covered. For this reason, after a precipitation event, when the total exposed surface was moistened, the K_c presented the maximum values, whereas localized irrigation applications decreased the contribution of evaporation to the K_c by up to 66%. At the end of the cycle, when the availability of water in the soil was considerably reduced, the contribution of K_e was eliminated, and the contribution of K_{cb} decreased with the crop senescence.

According to the water balance, until the middle of the development stage when the fresh foliage was harvested (up to 41 DAS), the crop demand (ET_c) was 156 mm for CL and 151 for CP, indicating that with this methodology, the water requirements were under those reported by Estrada *et al.* (2004) and Mejia *et al.* (2014). Additionally, for both varieties (CP and CL), the water input by precipitation and irrigation was between 208 mm to 187 mm, respectively, whereas losses through drainage (percolation) were 242 mm for CL and 245 mm for CP.

High losses resulting from drainage are a reflection of three factors: the first, the uneven distribution of precipitation throughout the vegetative cycle; the second, the concentration of precipitation in the first days of planting, and third, the application of frequent supplementary irrigation in order to ensure the development of the seed. This is done because, during the initial stage, the pivoting root has not yet been emitted or absorbent hairs have little scope making it impossible to absorb water stored between the porous spaces of the ground surface. The irrigation schedules, made with estimates of effective depth of 30 cm, yielded positive results, allowing the level of soil depletion to exceed the capacity of readily available water (RAW) by the plant at the end of senescence, which could occur under stress conditions and favor the drying of the fruit (Fig. 7). However, the root analysis at the end of harvest showed that the roots did not exceed a 20 cm depth or a 25 cm width. This suggests that the root-extraction process may underestimate the horizontal and vertical reach of secondary roots.

Under the conditions of this research, the average seed yield was 181 g m⁻² (±49) for CP and 175 g m⁻² (±31) for CL, with a seed moisture content of 11% and 12%, respectively. This performance is suitable for both varieties as compared to the yields obtained by Usman *et al.* (2003) and Banda *et al.* (2011) with different methodologies.

Future studies should address the behavior of coriander until foliage harvest as well as the influence of sowing density and a follow-up on evaporation with lysimeters on water requirements, given that, in this study, the behavior of the whole vegetative cycle was assessed.

Conclusions

In the present study, it was observed that water demand management of this crop, based on remote sensors, is viable because of the sensitivity of the images and the radiometry used to determine biophysical variables (f_c and K_{cb}) of the coriander, responding adequately to the natural and human variations that occurred throughout the vegetative cycle.

The transpiration behavior (K_{cb}) in the variety UNAPAL Laurena (CL) and the UNAPAL Precoso (CP) varieties were very similar, differing slightly in the mid-stage (CL = 1.17 and CP = 1.15), with a more accentuated difference in the final stage of senescence (CL = 0.79 and CP = 0.64).

On the other hand, the most contrasting difference between the two varieties was the length of the stages, where CL reached maximum development 5 days before the CP variety. However, CL took 10 d to complete the mid-stage before initiating the stage of senescence, a factor to be taken into account for the drying of seeds in the field.

The calculated ET_{c} from sowing to harvesting foliage (41 DAS), under field conditions, was 156 mm and 151 mm for CL and CP, respectively. Both varieties demand short and frequent irrigation during the initial stage and at the beginning of the development stage.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank the staff of the Centro Experimental Universidad Nacional de Colombia – Sede Palmira (CEUNP) for their help and assistance during this study and their families for their unconditional support.

Literature cited

- Allen, R., L. Pereira, D. Raes, and M. Smith. 2006. Evapotranspiracion del cultivo. Guias para la determinacion de los requerimientos de agua de los cultivos. Estudio FAO: Riego y Drenaje 56. Rome.
- Banda, L., C. Fuentes, and B. Chaves. 2011. Producción de semilla de cilantro (*Coriandrum sativum* L.) bajo la influencia de malezas y *Alternaria* Nees. Rev. Col. Cienc. Hortic. 5(2), 279-294.
- Baret, F., S. Jacquemoud, and J. Hanocq. 1993. About the soil line concept in remote sensing. Adv. Space Res. 13(5), 281-284. Doi: 10.1016/0273-1177(93)90560-X
- Bausch, W. 1995. Remote sensing of crop coefficients for improving the irrigation scheduling of corn. Agric. Water Manag. 27(1), 55-68. Doi: 10.1016/0378-3774(95)01125-3
- Bausch, W. and C. Neale. 1987. Crop coefficients derived from reflected canopy radiation: A concept. Trans. ASAE 30, 703-709.
- Calera, A., A. Jochum, A. Cuesta, A. Montorro, and P. López. 2005. Irrigation management from space: Towards user-friendly products. Irrig. Drain. Syst. 19, 337-353.
- Campos, I., C. Neale, A. Calera, C. Balbontín, and J. González. 2010. Assessing satellite-based basal crop coefficients for irrigated grapes (*Vitis vinifera* L.). Agric. Water Manag. 98(1), 45-54. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2010.07.011
- Chuvieco, E. 2008. Teledeteccion ambiental: La observación de la tierra desde el espacio. 3a ed. Editorial Ariel, S.A. Barcelona, Spain.

- Duchemin, B., R. Hadria, S. Erraki, G. Boulet, P. Maisongrande, A. Chehbouni, and V. Simonneaux. 2006. Monitoring wheat phenology and irrigation in Central Morocco: On the use of relationships between evapotranspiration, crops coefficients, leaf area index and remotely-sensed vegetation indices. Agric. Water Manag. 79(1), 1-27. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2005.02.013
- Er-Raki, S., A. Chehbouni, N. Guemouria, B. Duchemin, J. Ezzahar, and R. Hadria. 2007. Combining FAO-56 model and groundbased remote sensing to estimate water consumptions of wheat crops in a semi-arid region. Agric. Water Manag. 87(1), 41-54. Doi: 10.1016/j.agwat.2006.02.004
- Estrada, E., M. García, C. Cardozo, A. Gutierrez, B. Diosdado, M. Salvador, and F. Vallejo. 2004. Cultivo de cilantro: variedad UNAPAL Precoso. Programa de investigación en hortalizas. Doi: 10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Estrada, E., M. Trujillo, and A. Durán. 1997. Dinamica de la floración y producción de semilla de cilantro *Coriandrum sativum* L. Acta Agron. 47(2), 24-31.
- García, C. and F. Herrera. 2015. Percepción remota en cultivos de caña de azúcar usando una cámara multiespectral en vehículos aéreos no tripulados. Anais XVII Simpósio Brasileiro de Sensoriamento Remoto SBSR, April 2017, 4450-4457.
- Gilabert, M., J. González, and B. Martínez. 2010. Theory and applications of vegetation indices. pp. 1-43. In: Maselli F., M. Meneti, and P.A. Brivio (eds.). Remote sensing optical observations of vegetation properties. Research Signpost, Scarborough, Toronto, Canada.
- Gonzalez, J., A. Calera, M. Gilabert, A. Cuesta, and F. De la Cruz Tercero. 2004. Estimation of crop coefficients by means of optimized vegetation indices for corn. Remote Sensing for Agriculture, Ecosystems and Hydrology. Conference proceedings 5232, 110-118. Doi: 10.1117/12.511317
- González, J. 2006. Evapotranspiración de la cubierta vegetal mediante la determinación del coeficiente de cultivo por teledetección. Extensión a escala regional: Acuífero 08.29 Mancha Oriental. PhD thesis. Universidad de Valencia, Valencia, Spain.
- Hunsaker, D., P. Pinter, E. Barnes, and A. Kimball. 2003. Estimating cotton evapotranspiration crop coefficients with a multispectral vegetation index. Irrig. Sci. 22(2), 95-104. Doi: 10.1007/ s00271-003-0074-6
- Hunsaker, D., P. Pinter, and B. Kimball. 2005. Wheat basal crop coefficients determined by normalized difference vegetation index. Irrig. Sci. 24(1), 1-14. Doi: 10.1007/s00271-005-0001-0
- IDEAM. 2016. Suministro de información hidrometeorológica y ambiental. URL: http://www.ideam.gov.co/solicitud-deinformacion (accessed 27 June 2017).
- ISTA. 2016. International rules for seed testing. International rules for seed testing association. Bassersdorf, Switzerland. Doi: 10.15258/istarules.2016.F
- Johnson, L. and T. Trout. 2012. Satellite NDVI assisted monitoring of vegetable crop evapotranspiration in California's San Joaquin Valley. Remote Sens. Doi: 10.3390/rs4020439
- López, R., A. Montoro, J. González, P. López, and E. Fereres. 2009. Water use of spring wheat to raise water productivity. Agric. Water Manag. 96(9), 1305-1310. Doi: 10.1016/j. agwat.2009.04.015

- Neale, C., W. Bausch, and D. Heermann. 1989. Development of reflectance-based crop coefficients for corn. Trans. ASAE 32(6), 1891. Doi: 10.13031/2013.31240
- Martínez, L. 2017. Relationship between crop nutritional status, spectral measurements and Sentinel 2 images. Agron. Colomb. 35(2), 205-215. Doi: 10.15446/agron.colomb.v35n2.62875
- Mejía, M. and G. Marín. 2014. Respuesta fisiológica de cilantro (*Coriandrum sativum* L.) a la disponibilidad de agua en el suelo. Acta Agron. 63(2), 246-252.
- MADR. 2016. Área, produccion y rendimiento nacional por cultivo. URL: http://www.agronet.gov.co/estadistica (accessed 17 July 2017).
- Odi, M., F. Paz, R. López, and J. González. 2013. Definición de la etapa de desarrollo de los cultivos para estimar evapotranspiración usando la metodología FAO-56 y sensores remotos. Tecnol. Cienc. Agua 4(3), 87-102.
- Otero, M.A. 2016. Unapal laurena, cilantro precoz. UN Periodico 204, 21.
- Puga, B.E. and E.I. Estrada. 2008. Production and post-harvest handling of coriander seed. Acta Agron. 57(3), 4-10.
- Rouse, J.W., R.H. Haas, and J.A. Schell. 1974. Monitoring the vernal advancement and retrogradation (greenwave effect) of natural vegetation. Progress report. Remote sensing center. Texas A&M University. College Station, Texas, USA.

- Toureiro, C., R. Serralheiro, S. Shahidian, and A. Sousa. 2017. Irrigation management with remote sensing: Evaluating irrigation requirement for maize under Mediterranean climate condition. Agric. Water Manag. 184, 211-220. Doi: 10.1016/j. agwat.2016.02.010
- Usman, D.C., C. Usman, R. Bonilla, and M.S. Sánchez. 2003. Efecto de la fertilización orgánica sobre la producción de follaje y rendimiento de semilla de cilantro *Coriandrum sativum* L. var. Unapal Precoso. Acta Agron. 52(1-4), 59-63.
- Vallejo, F. and E. Estrada. 2004. Producción de hortalizas de clima cálido. Universidad Nacional de Colombia, sede Palmira, Palmira, Colombia.
- White, M., G. Asner, R. Nemani, J. Privette, and S. Running. 2000. Measuring fractional cover and leaf area index in arid ecosystems: Digital camera, radiation transmittance, and laser altimetry methods. Remote Sens. Environ. 74(1), 45-57. Doi: 10.1016/S0034-4257(00)00119-X
- Wright, J.L. 1982. New evapotranspiration crop coefficients. Proceedings of the American society of civil engineers, J. Irrig. Drain. 108(IR2), 57-74.
- Zhang, H., R.G. Anderson, and D. Wang. 2015. Satellite-based crop coefficient and regional water use estimates for Hawaiian sugarcane. Field Crop. Res. 180, 143-154. Doi: 10.1016/j. fcr.2015.05.023

Editorial policy

Agronomia Colombiana is a scientific and technical publication of the agricultural sector, edited by the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences of Universidad Nacional de Colombia - Bogota campus. It is directed to agricultural science researchers, extension workers and to all professionals involved in science development and technological applications for the benefit of agricultural producers and their activity.

Issued as a four monthly journal, it is intended to transfer research results in different areas of tropical agronomy. Original unpublished papers are therefore accepted in the following areas: physiology, crop nutrition and fertilization, genetics and plant breeding, entomology, phytopathology, integrated crop protection, agro ecology, weed science, environmental management, geomatics, soils, water and irrigation, agroclimatology and climate change, post-harvest and agricultural industrialization, rural and agricultural entrepreneurial development, agrarian economy, and agricultural marketing.

The authors of the articles submitted to the journal Agronomia Colombiana must be aware of and avoid scientific misconduct (code of conduct by Committee on Publication Ethics, COPE) related to: scientific fraud in all or part of the data of the study and data falsification and manipulation; dishonesty due to fictitious authorship or gifting or exchange of co-authorship, duplicate publications, partial or complete, in different journals and self-plagiarism by reusing portions of previous writings; citation omission, citation copying without consultation and excessive selfcitation, among others. The authors have the following rights: fair and impartial evaluation of articles done in a reasonable amount of time, correspondence shall be taken seriously and requests for changes and corrections shall be respected, subject to review by the evaluators, and articles shall remain unaltered.

Agronomia Colombiana uses a double blind peer review process with a previous quick preliminary review. The articles must be submitted according to the rules established in the instructions to authors. If the articles fulfill the minimum criteria established for the preliminary review in terms of language and scope, they will be sent to three or more expert reviewers in the specific area of knowledge to obtain two or three evaluations; two of them must be external to Universidad Nacional de Colombia, and the third one must belong to the research and teaching staff of the University. When the manuscript obtains two approval evaluations, the article is accepted for publication; If two of the reviewers consider that the scientific level of the manuscript is not acceptable for publication, the article will be rejected. When accepted, the author(s) must introduce the suggested corrections and answer all the questions from the reviewers or the Editor Finally, the Editor in Chief or the Editorial Committee reserves the right to accept or reject the submitted manuscripts.

For additional information, correspondence, subscriptions and journal swap, you may contact Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Facultad de Ciencias Agrarias, Journal *Agronomia Colombiana*, Bogota campus; P.O. Box 14490, Bogota-Colombia; phone numbers: (571) 316 5355 / 316 5000 extension 10265; e-mail: agrocol_fabog@unal.edu.co; the digital version of the journal is available at http://www. scielo.org.co and http://www.revistas.unal.edu.co/index. php/agrocol

Instructions to authors

The articles sent for publication to the editorial committee must be unpublished. In consequence, those that have been previously published in other journals, technical or scientific publications will be rejected. To submit manuscripts, authors must be registered in our platform (https://revistas.unal.edu.co/index.php/agrocol/about/ submissions#onlineSubmissions) and follow the submission instructions. Corresponding authors will be required to use an ORCID iD when submitting a manuscript. After manuscript submission, papers can be screened for plagiarism using specialized software. In case of finding significant level of duplication, the manuscript will be rejected.In a preliminary review stage, two aspects, English grammar and scope, will be assessed in order to ensure minimum requirements of any manuscript to be peer reviewed. If the manuscript is rejected in the preliminary review because of the English grammar aspect, authors are encouraged to edit their manuscript for language using professional services and submit the manuscript again. When the reason for preliminary reject is a mismatch of the scope between the manuscript and the journal interests, resubmission should be avoided.

Agronomia Colombiana accepts the following three types of original articles:

- Scientific and technological research papers: those documents presenting detailed original research results. The most generally applied structure has four main parts: introduction, materials and methods, results and discussion, and conclusions.
- **Review articles:** Published only at the invitation of the editor-in-chief and with the approval of the Editorial Committee of *Agronomia Colombiana*. The review article should present an unbiased summary of the current understanding of a topic considered as priority by the Editorial or Scientific Committee of *Agronomia Colombiana*.
- Scientific note: brief document introducing original preliminary or partial results of a scientific or technical research, which usually needs immediate publication.

Format and organization of the text

Research article length should not exceed 5,200 words, whereas scientific notes should not have more than 4,000 words. As review articles contain a large amount of detailed information, their length may be greater than research articles but should not exceed 8,000 words, or 10,000 words including the list of references. For review articles, the list of references (Literature cited section) should include at least 50 references. Tables and figures, that is to say diagrams, drawings, schematic and flow diagrams, pictures and maps, should be consecutively numbered (Table 1 ...Table n; Figure 1... Figure n, etc).

Texts and tables should be prepared using an MS-Word® processor. Manuscripts including tables as embedded images will not published. All text should be double-spaced including table headers, figure captions and cited literature. All pages must be numbered consecutively. Line numbering on each page is mandatory. Tables and diagrams of frequency (bar and circular diagrams) should be included in the mentioned Word file, as well as in their original MS-Excel® or other graphic formats but maintaining a high

resolution. Other figures, including photographs and drawings should be submitted in digital JPG (or JPEG) digital compression format, with a minimum resolution of 300 dpi.

As a general rule, tables and figures should only be submitted in black and white, except for those intended for the cover page of the Journal or for those cases in which it is absolutely necessary to present them in color (at the judgment and discretion of the editor).

Languages, units, and style

The journal's official language is English. Regarding measurement units, the metric system (SI) should be consistently used through the manuscript, unless the need is seen to apply any specific units that are of frequent use by the scientific community. Multiplication followed by negative superscript (e.g., kg ha⁻¹) can only be used with SI units. The slash (/) is a mathematical operation symbol that indicates "divided by". Anyway, in sciences it is used as a substitute of the word "per", and it is used to indicate rates. Use the slash to connect SI to non-SI units (e.g., 10°C/h or 10 L/pot).

Decimal fractions should be separated by a point (.), not a comma (,).

All abbreviations should be explained in full length when first mentioned in the manuscript.

With regards to the tenses, the most commonly used ones are the past, for the introduction, procedures and results; and the present, for the discussion.

Title and authors

The title in English, as well as its corresponding Spanish translation, shall not exceed 15 words. The scientific names of plants and animals shall be italicized and lower cased, except for the first letter of the genus (and of the species author), which must be upper cased.

The authors (including first and second names) shall be listed in order of their contribution to the research and preparation of the manuscript, in completely justified text format (filling the whole line, or, if necessary, the next one below) under the translated version of the title. At the bottom of the article's first page, only the name and city location of the employer or supporting institution(s), and the e-mail address of the corresponding author should be included.

Abstract, resumen, and key words

The abstract should be written in English with Spanish translation for the Summary. Both texts should contain

brief (no longer than 200 words in a single paragraph) and accurate descriptions of the paper's premise, justification, methods, results and significance. Both language versions shall be mandatorily provided with a list of (maximum six) key words that have not appeared in the title or abstract, and included in the Agrovoc thesaurus by Agris (FAO).

Introduction

In the introduction, include the delimitation and current status of the problem, the theoretical or conceptual basis of the research, the literature review on the topic, and the objectives and justification of the research. Common names must be accompanied with the corresponding scientific ones, plus the abbreviation of the species author surname when mentioned for the first time.

Materials and methods

Besides a clear, precise and sequential description of the materials used for the research (plant or animal materials, plus agricultural or laboratory tools), this section illustrates the procedures and protocols followed, and the experimental design chosen for the statistical analysis of the data.

Results and discussion

Results and discussion can be displayed in two different sections or in a single section at the authors' convenience. The results shall be presented in a logical, objective, and sequential order, using text, tables (abbreviated as Tab.) and figures (abbreviated as Fig.). The latter two should be easily understandable and self-explaining, in spite of having been thoroughly explained in the text. The charts should be two-dimensional and prepared in black and white, resorting to a tone intensity degradation to illustrate variations between columns. Diagram curves must be prepared in black, dashed or continuous lines (- - - or ——), using the following conventions: \bullet , \blacklozenge , \ominus , \Box , \diamondsuit , \bigcirc . The tables should contain few columns and lines.

Averages should be accompanied by their corresponding Standard Error (SE) values. The discussion shall be complete and exhaustive, emphasizing the highlights and comparing them to the literature.

This section should briefly and concisely summarize the most important findings of the research.

Conclusion (optional)

A short conclusion section is useful for a long or complex discussion. It should provide readers with a brief summary of the main achievements from the results of the study. It can also contain final remarks and a brief description of future complementary studies that should be addressed.

Acknowledgements

When considered necessary, the authors may acknowledge the researchers or entities that contributed - conceptually, financially or practically - to the research: specialists, commercial organizations, governmental or private entities, and associations of professionals or technicians.

Citations and literature cited

The system (author(s), year) will be consistently applied to all citations intended to support affirmations made in the article's text. When the cited reference has three or more authors, the citation shall only mention the name of the first author, accompanied by the Latin expression et al. (which means 'and others'), italicized and followed by a period, and separated from the year by a comma: (García *et al.*, 2003). Alternatively, you can leave just the year in parenthesis: García *et al.* (2003). In case of references with only two authors, citations should include both names separated by 'and': (García and López, 2012) or García and López (2012).

Tables and figures should be cited as follows: In parentheses: (Tab. 1), (Tab. 2), (Tab. 3), etc., or (Fig. 1), (Fig. 2), (Fig. 3), etc. In the text, each table or figure must be referred to using a capital T or F, for example: ...as shown in Table 1, Table 2, Table 3, etc., or in Figure 1, Figure 2, Figure 3, etc.

The complete list of cited references in alphabetical order, according to the authors' surnames, must be included at the end of the article. When the list includes various publications of the same author(s), they shall be listed in chronological order. When they correspond to the same year, they must be differentiated with lower case letters: 2008a, 2008b, etc. Each citation must contain a DOI (digital object identifier) at the end. We highly recommend consulting the Crossref service for DOI finding (https://www.crossref.org/guestquery/). Furthermore, the text of the manuscript must contain a minimum of 30% of the citations found in the Literature Cited section with their respective DOIs. Only original citations will be accepted. Avoid web citations unless their future availability is guaranteed.

Illustrative cases:

• *Books*: author(s). Year. Book title. Edition. Publisher, city (and country, if the city is not a capital) of publication. Doi (if applicable)

Examples:

Nanzyo, M. and H. Kanno. 2018. Inorganic constituents in soil. Springer, Singapore. Doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-1214-4 For books with several editors:

Denham, T. P., J. Iriarte, and L. Vrydaghs (eds.). 2016. Rethinking agriculture: archaeological and ethnoarchaeological perspectives. Routledge, New York, USA. Doi: 10.4324/9781315421018

• **Book chapters**: author(s). Year. Title of the chapter. Pages (pp. #-#). In: Surnames and names of the editors (eds.). Title of the book. Edition. Publisher, city (and country, if the city is not a capital) of publication. Doi (if applicable)Examples:

Barringer, S.A. 2004. Vegetables: Tomato processing. pp. 473-490. In: Scott Smith, J., and Y.H. Hui (eds.). Food processing: principles and applications. Blackwell Publishing, New York, USA. Doi: 10.1002/9780470290118.ch29

Milne, E. and J. Smith. 2015. Modelling soil carbon. pp. 202-2013. In: Banwart, S.A., E. Noellemeyer, and E. Milne (eds.). Soil carbon: science, management and policy for multiple benefits. SCOPE Series Vol. 71. CABI, Wallingford, UK. Doi: 10.1079/9781780645322.0202

Fukuhara, T. and H. Moriyama. 2008. Endornaviruses. pp.109-116. In: Mahy, B.W.J. and M.H.V. van Regenmortel (eds.). Encyclopedia of virology 3rd ed. Elsiever, Oxford, UK.

• *Journals*: Author(s). Year. Title of the article. Abbreviated name of the journal. Volume (number), initial page-final page. Doi (if applicable)Examples:

Laemmli, U.K. 1970. Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature 227, 680-685. Doi: 10.1038/227680a0

Lioi, L., F. Sparvoli, I. Galasso, C. Lanave, and R. Bollini. 2003. Lectin related resistance factors against bruchids evolved through a number of duplication events. Theor. Appl. Genet. 107(5), 814-822. Doi: 10.1007/s00122-003-1343-8

Reference to a website: Author(s). Year. Title of the document. URL (accessed date). Doi (if applicable) Example:

FAO. 1994. Neglected crops 1492 from a different perspective. URL: http://www.fao.org/docrep/t0646e/T0646E00.htm#Contents (accessed 30 August 2017).

• *Thesis*: Author. Year. Title of the thesis. PhD thesis (or MSc thesis), Name of the University, City, Country. Doi (if applicable)Examples:

Maqbool, R. 2013. Nitrogen cycling, optimization of plant nutrition and remote sensing of leaf nutrients in wild blueberries (*Vaccinium angustifolium* Ait.). PhD thesis, Dalhousie University, Halifax, Canada.

Victoriano, H. 2010. Organogénesis *in vitro* de arándano *Vaccinium corymbosum* L. MSc thesis. Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Jiquilpan de Juárez, México.

• *Conference proceedings*: Editor(s). Year. Title. Proceedings of the (event), date (year, month, days), city, country. City of publication, Publisher.

Example:

Harnden P., J.K. Joffe, and W.G. Jones (eds.). 2002. Germ cell tumours V. Proceedings of the 5th Germ Cell Tumour Conference, 2001 September 13-15; Leeds, UK. New York, Springer.

• *Conference paper*: Author(s). Year. Title of the paper. Pages (pp. #-#). In: Surnames and names of the editors (eds.). Proceedings of the (event), date (year, month days), city, country. City of publication, Publisher.

Christensen S. and F. Oppacher. 2002. An analysis of Koza's computational effort statistic for genetic programming. pp. 182-91. In: Foster J.A., E. Lutton, J. Mille, C. Ryan, and A.G. Tettamanzi (eds.). Proceedings of the 5th European Conference on Genetic Programming. 2002, April 3-5, Kinsdale, Ireland. Berlin, Springer.

AUTHOR INDEX OF AGRONOMÍA COLOMBIANA VOLUME 36, 2018

Author name	Article title	Location
Adailza Guilherme Cavalcante	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
Adriana Rojas	Screening of Colombian soybean genotypes for Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation conferring tolerance to Glyphosate	No. 1, pp. 24-34
Aldemar Reyes-Trujillo	Spectral and thermal response of Heliconia psittacorum species to induced water stress	No. 3, pp. 237-247
Alejandro Chaparro-Giraldo	Screening of Colombian soybean genotypes for Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation conferring tolerance to Glyphosate	No. 1, pp. 24-34
Alfonso Parra-Coronado	Post-harvest quality of pineapple guava [<i>Acca sellowiana</i> (O. Berg) Burret] fruits produced in two locations at different altitudes in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 68-78
Alian Cássio Pereira Cavalcante	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
Álvaro Monteros-Altamirano	On-farm conservation of potato landraces in Ecuador	No. 3, pp. 189-200
Álvaro Parrado	How to improve smallholder market access: Evaluation of Mercados Campesinos in Colombia	No. 1, pp. 79-87
Amparo Iris Zavaleta	Optimization of fermentation process conditions for chili pepper (Capsicum frutescens) fruit using Response Surface Methodology	No. 1, pp. 88-96
Ana Carolina Viviani Pagenotto	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Ana Gabriela de Sousa Basílio	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Ana Ligia Giraldeli	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Nardy Diez	Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis to identify arcelins from Phaseolus vulgaris with inmuno- proteomic analysis	No. 2, pp. 114-119
Anderson Carlos de Melo Gonçalves	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
André Felipe Moreira Silva	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Andrea Reyes	Effect of irrigation suspension on the growth, water state and production of spinach (Spinacia oleracea L.) plants	No. 2, pp. 120-125
Andrés Rodríguez	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Antonio Alberto da Silva	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Arturo Goldarazena	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Bernardo Navarrete	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Braulio Zarzoso	Optimization of fermentation process conditions for chili pepper (Capsicum frutescens) fruit using Response Surface Methodology	No. 1, pp. 88-96
Buenaventura Monje	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Carlos Vegas	Optimization of fermentation process conditions for chili pepper (Capsicum frutescens) fruit using Response Surface Methodology	No. 1, pp. 88-96
Carlos Yanez	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Carolina Bernal	Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis to identify arcelins from Phaseolus vulgaris with inmuno- proteomic analysis	No. 2, pp. 114-119
Cesar Baquero	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Christiane Augusta Diniz Melo	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Daniel Alarcón-Cobeña	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
David Revelo-Luna	Spectral and thermal response of Heliconia psittacorum species to induced water stress	No. 3, pp. 237-247
		<u> </u>

Author name	Article title	Location
Daynet Sosa	Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis to identify arcelins from Phaseolus vulgaris with inmuno- proteomic analysis	No. 2, pp. 114-119
Eddie Zambrano-Zambrano	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Edgar Varón	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Eduardo Barragán-Quijano	Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions	No. 3, pp. 128-256
Edwin Restrepo	Yield heterosis and average fruit weight as a function of inbreeding in Cucurbita moschata Duch. ex Poir.	No. 1, pp. 5-12
Elcio Ferreira Dos Santos	Boron-zinc interaction in the absorption of micronutrients by cotton	No. 1, pp. 51-57
Eliana Suárez	Empowerment and associative process of rural women: a case study of rural areas in Bogotá and Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 158-165
Ender Correa	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Enrique A. Torres	Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties	No. 3, pp. 266-273
Érica de Oliveira Araújo	Boron-zinc interaction in the absorption of micronutrients by cotton	No. 1, pp. 51-57
Erika Sánchez-Betancourt	Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana L.)	No. 3, pp. 201-209
Euseppe Ortiz	Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties	No. 3, pp. 266-273
Everth Ebratt	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Federica Romagnoli	How to improve smallholder market access: Evaluation of Mercados Campesinos in Colombia	No. 1, pp. 79-87
Felipe Carrara de Brito	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Franco Vallejo	Yield heterosis and average fruit weight as a function of inbreeding in Cucurbita moschata Duch. ex Poir.	No. 1, pp. 5-12
Francy Garcia-Arias	Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana L.)	No. 3, pp. 201-209
Gabriella Daier Oliveira Pessoa Carneiro	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Gerhard Fischer	Post-harvest quality of pineapple guava [Acca sellowiana (O. Berg) Burret] fruits produced in two locations at different altitudes in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 68-78
Gerhard Fischer	Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review	No. 3, pp. 217-226
Giovani Apolari Ghirardello	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Gustavo Soares da Silva	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Helena Brochero	Preferences of Scirtothrips dorsalis Hood 1919 (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) for different structures of cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) plants in the Magdalena warm valley of Colombia	No. 1, pp. 42-50
Helena Jaramillo	Molecular characterization of Potato virus Y (PVY) and Potato virus V (PVV) isolates naturally infecting cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana) in Antioquia, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 13-23
Iván Galindo-Castro	Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis to identify arcelins from Phaseolus vulgaris with inmuno- proteomic analysis	No. 2, pp. 114-119
Javier Álvarez-Herrera	Effect of irrigation suspension on the growth, water state and production of spinach (Spinacia oleracea L.) plants	No. 2, pp. 120-125
Javier Orlando Orduz-Rodriguez	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Javier Restrepo	Yield heterosis and average fruit weight as a function of inbreeding in Cucurbita moschata Duch. ex Poir.	No. 1, pp. 5-12
Javier Vélez	Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage	No. 3, pp. 274-283
Jessica Vargas	Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 3, pp. 227-236
Jesús Hernán Camacho-Tamayo	Post-harvest quality of pineapple guava [Acca sellowiana (O. Berg) Burret] fruits produced in two locations at different altitudes in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 68-78
Joana Gomes de Moura	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265

Continúa

Author name	Article title	Location
Joel Girón	Ham salting in plastic bags: A way to reduce salt use?	No. 2, pp. 166-173
John Acuña	Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 3, pp. 227-236
John Arévalo	Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage	No. 3, pp. 274-283
Jorge Valencia	Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage	No. 3, pp. 274-283
José Eguez	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
José Flavio Cardoso Zuza	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
José Isidro Beltrán	Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions	No. 3, pp. 128-256
José L. Zambrano	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
José Manuel Barat	Ham salting in plastic bags: A way to reduce salt use?	No. 2, pp. 166-173
José Sebastião de Melo Filho	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Joseph Cutler	Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review	No. 3, pp. 217-226
Josinaldo da Silva Henrique	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
Juan Molina	How to improve smallholder market access: Evaluation of Mercados Campesinos in Colombia	No. 1, pp. 79-87
Júlia Pereira de Moraes	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Julio Galindo	Growth response surface for optimizing fertilization in Andean blackberry (Rubus glaucus Benth.) nurseries	No. 2, pp. 135-142
Laura Katalina González	Effect of different sources of nitrogen on the vegetative growth of Andean blueberry (Vaccinium meridionale Swartz)	No. 1, pp. 58-67
Laura Natalia Rugeles	Effect of different sources of nitrogen on the vegetative growth of Andean blueberry (Vaccinium meridionale Swartz)	No. 1, pp. 58-67
Leonardo Vieira de Sousa	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Luz M. Melgarejo	Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review	No. 3, pp. 217-226
Manuel Vergara	Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 3, pp. 227-236
Marcelo Rodrigues dos Rei	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Marco Heli Franco-Valencia	Life plan for the Yaquivá indigenous reservation in the municipality of Inza, Cauca Colombia, from the perspective of agroecology	No. 2, pp. 143-151
Marcos Antonio Camacho	Boron-zinc interaction in the absorption of micronutrients by cotton	No. 1, pp. 51-57
María Ramírez	Growth response surface for optimizing fertilization in Andean blackberry (Rubus glaucus Benth.) nurseries	No. 2, pp. 135-142
Marina Sánchez de Prager	Life plan for the Yaquivá indigenous reservation in the municipality of Inza, Cauca Colombia, from the perspective of agroecology	No. 2, pp. 143-151
Marlon Caicedo	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Marlon Yacomelo	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Martha Bolaños	Growth response surface for optimizing fertilization in Andean blackberry (Rubus glaucus Benth.) nurseries	No. 2, pp. 135-142
Mauricio Marín	Molecular characterization of Potato virus Y (PVY) and Potato virus V (PVV) isolates naturally infecting cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana) in Antioquia, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 13-23
Mauricio Martínez	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Miguel Peña-Varón	Spectral and thermal response of Heliconia psittacorum species to induced water stress	No. 3, pp. 237-247
Murielle Magda Medeiros Dantas	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
Author name	Article title	Location
---------------------------	--	--------------------
Natalia Álvarez	Molecular characterization of Potato virus Y (PVY) and Potato virus V (PVV) isolates naturally infecting cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana) in Antioquia, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 13-23
Nubia Murcia	Characterization and selection of Citrus sinensis Osbeck cv. Margaritera parental trees for repopulation in the Mompox depression region, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 103-113
Oscar Alvarado	Effect of irrigation suspension on the growth, water state and production of spinach (Spinacia oleracea L.) plants	No. 2, pp. 120-125
Pablo Andrés Gutiérrez	Molecular characterization of Potato virus Y (PVY) and Potato virus V (PVV) isolates naturally infecting cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana) in Antioquia, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 13-23
Paúl Villavicencio-Linzan	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Raúl Grau	Ham salting in plastic bags: A way to reduce salt use?	No. 2, pp. 166-173
Raunira da Costa Araújo	Organic substrate and organic foliar fertilizer effect on chlorophyll index and growth in Umbuzeiro seedlings	No. 2, pp. 152-157
Ricardo Limongi-Andrade	Development of a new maize hybrid for the Ecuadorian lowland	No. 2, pp. 174-179
Ricardo Victoria Filho	Interferencia inicial de Cyperus rotundus L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000	No. 3, pp. 210-216
Sara Del Castillo	Empowerment and associative process of rural women: a case study of rural areas in Bogotá and Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 158-165
Silvio Lopez-Pazos	Screening of Colombian soybean genotypes for Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation conferring tolerance to Glyphosate	No. 1, pp. 24-34
Stanislav Magnitskiy	Effect of different sources of nitrogen on the vegetative growth of Andean blueberry (Vaccinium meridionale Swartz)	No. 1, pp. 58-67
Teresa Mosquera	Empowerment and associative process of rural women: a case study of rural areas in Bogotá and Cundinamarca, Colombia	No. 2, pp. 158-165
Thiago Jardelino Dias	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Toshik larley da Silva	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Valesca Pinheiro Miranda	Interaction between timing of foliar fertilizer application and different Metribuzin doses in carrot	No. 1, pp. 35-41
Víctor Núñez	Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana L.)	No. 3, pp. 201-209
William Cardona	Growth response surface for optimizing fertilization in Andean blackberry (Rubus glaucus Benth.) nurseries	No. 2, pp. 135-142
Yeison Mauricio Quevedo	Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions	No. 3, pp. 128-256
Ygor Henrique Leal	Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments	No. 3, pp. 257-265
Yuliana Gallo	Molecular characterization of Potato virus Y (PVY) and Potato virus V (PVV) isolates naturally infecting cape gooseberry (Physalis peruviana) in Antioquia, Colombia	No. 1, pp. 13-23

AGRONOMIA COLOMBIANA

VOLUME XXXVI, No. 3 SEPTEMBER-DECEMBER 2018 ISSN (print): 0120-9965 / ISSN (online): 2357-3732

187 Editorial

PLANT BREEDING, GENETIC RESOURCES AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY / FITOMEJORAMIENTO, RECURSOS GENÉTICOS Y BIOLOGÍA MOLECULAR

- 189 On-farm conservation of potato landraces in Ecuador Conservación in situ de variedades de papa nativas del Ecuador Álvaro Monteros-Altamirano
- 201 Fertility recovery of anther-derived haploid plants in Cape gooseberry (*Physalis peruviana* L.)
 Restauración de la fertilidad de plantas haploides derivadas de anteras en uchuva (*Physalis peruviana* L.)
 Francy Garcia-Arias, Erika Sánchez-Betancourt, and Victor Núñez

CROP PROTECTION / PROTECCIÓN DE CULTIVOS

210 Initial interference of *Cyperus rotundus* L. in pre-sprouted seedlings of sugarcane cultivars RB985476 and IACSP95-5000 Interferencia inicial de *Cyperus rotundus* L. en plántulas pre-brotadas de caña de azúcar cultivares RB985476 e IACSP95-5000 Ana Ligia Giraldeli, Felipe Carrara de Brito, André Felipe Moreira Silva, Giovani Apolari Ghirardello, Ana Carolina Viviani Pagenotto, Júlia Pereira de Moraes, and Ricardo Victoria Filho

CROP PHYSIOLOGY / FISIOLOGÍA DE CULTIVOS

- 217 Pre-harvest factors that influence the quality of passion fruit: A review Factores precosecha que influyen en la calidad de las frutas pasifloráceas. Revisión Gerhard Fischer, Luz M. Melgarejo, and Joseph Cutler
- 227 Physicochemical characteristics of strawberry (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) fruits from four production zones in Cundinamarca, Colombia Caracteristicas fisicoquímicas de frutos de fresa (*Fragaria x ananassa* Duch.) provenientes de cuatro zonas productoras de Cundinamarca, Colombia Manuel Vergara, Jessica Vargas, and John Acuña

- 237 Spectral and thermal response of *Heliconia psittacorum* species to induced water stress Respuesta espectral y térmica de la especie *Heliconia psittacorum* ante estrés hídrico
- 248 Effect of sowing density on yield and profitability of a hybrid corn under tropical conditions Efecto de la densidad de siembra en el rendimiento y rentabilidad de un híbrido de maíz en

condiciones tropicales

- Yeison Mauricio Quevedo, José Isidro Beltrán, and Eduardo Barragán-Quijano
- 257 Radish (Raphanus sativus L.) morphophysiology under salinity stress and ascorbic acid treatments Morfofisiología del rábano (Raphanus sativus L.) bajo estrés salino y tratamientos con ácido ascórbico

Ana Gabriela de Sousa Basílio, Leonardo Vieira de Sousa, Toshik larley da Silva, Joana Gomes de Moura, Anderson Carlos de Melo Gonçalves, José Sebastião de Melo Filho, Ygor Henrique Leal, and Thiago Jardelino Dias

SOILS, FERTILIZATION AND MANAGEMENT OF WATER / SUELOS, FERTILIZACIÓN Y Manejo de Aguas

266 Assessing water demand with remote sensing for two coriander varieties Determinación de las necesidades hídricas de dos variedades de cilantro mediante sensores remotos

Euseppe Ortiz and Enrique A. Torres

 Evaluation of irrigation in roses in a suitable substrate with three water depths and the percentage of drainage
 Evaluación del riego en rosa en sustrato de acuerdo a tres láminas de agua y el porcentaje de drenaje
 Jorge Valencia, Javier Vélez, and John Arévalo

APPENDIX / ANEXOS

- 284 Requirements for publishing in Agronomía Colombiana
- 288 Author Index of Agronomía Colombiana volume 36, 2018

AGRONOMIA COLOMBIANA

P.O. Box 14490, Bogota-Colombia Phones: (571) 316 5498 / (571) 316 5000 ext. 19095 Fax: (571) 316 5176 E-mail: agrocol_fabog@unal.edu.co http://www.scielo.org.co http://www.revistas.unal.edu.co/index.php/agrocol http://agronomia.unal.edu.co